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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The Public

          3  Safety Committee will please come to order.

          4                 Today we're taking up Intro. 645-A.

          5  The most operative language of this legislation is

          6  that it would make it unlawful for any person to

          7  knowingly approach another person within ten feet of

          8  that person, unless the other person consents, for

          9  the purpose of passing a leaflet, or a handbill to,

         10  displaying a sign to, or engaging in oral protest,

         11  education or counseling with the other person in the

         12  public way or sidewalk area.

         13                 Within a radius of 50 feet from any

         14  entrance or exit of a reproductive health care

         15  facility, or the premises in which such a facility

         16  is located.

         17                 We passed Local Law 3 of 1994 to try

         18  to allow access to reproductive health care

         19  facilities without harassment.

         20                 Many of us have been concerned since

         21  about individuals who exceed the boundaries of

         22  lawful First Amendment expression by engaging in

         23  activities that physically prevent or otherwise

         24  unlawfully intimidate people from entering

         25  facilities that provide these services.
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          2                 Such activities can intimidate and

          3  threaten individuals seeking and providing the

          4  services as well.

          5                 We're dealing here with a

          6  constitutional right, which the government is

          7  obliged to protect.

          8                 Any form of intimidation that can

          9  potentially create a chilling effect on the exercise

         10  of this right is, in my judgment, prescribed by the

         11  Constitution, the US Constitution. This bill seeks

         12  to help better facilitate the right of any woman to

         13  choose to be free from any outside and unwanted

         14  interference. Without interfering with another

         15  individual's right to express his or her opinion.

         16  Obviously, there are two rights which are involved

         17  here, and the extent to which one may or may not

         18  impinge upon the other is what we have to grapple

         19  with.

         20                 There is not going to be a vote

         21  today. We will hear from all sides as to the bill,

         22  as to the proposed remedies, and we will review

         23  Local Law 3 of 1994, and we will waive the

         24  testimony.

         25                 We urge anybody here who wishes to
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          2  testify, please give the Sergeant-At-Arms one of the

          3  slips so that we will know who does want to testify.

          4                 I'm joined by members of the

          5  Committee from my left, Stanley Michels, Christine

          6  Quinn, Kathryn Freed, Martin Golden, Madeline

          7  Provenzano and Phil Reed. Our counsel is Ted

          8  Baecher.

          9                 Speaker Peter Vallone will now make a

         10  statement, to be followed by the prime sponsor,

         11  Kathryn Freed.

         12                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you very much,

         13  Mr. Chairman.

         14                 You were exactly correct, this is a

         15  fact-finding hearing, balancing the rights of people

         16  to freely enter a health clinic, as against the

         17  rights of people to freely protest.

         18                 So, let me begin by saying that as

         19  Speaker of the City Council, I have always in this

         20  Council have supported reviling discrimination of

         21  any kind. And in so doing, whether advancing

         22  legislation, or negotiating the budget, I have never

         23  and I will never tolerate the infringements of

         24  rights, I wouldn't tolerate it when I supported and

         25  passed the first clinic access bill in the nation to
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          2  protect women's safety, I wouldn't tolerate it in

          3  the case of the Brooklyn Museum, even though I

          4  expressed my constitutional right to protest and

          5  attack against something I held very sacred. I

          6  wouldn't tolerate it with regard to the houses of

          7  worship, which is why this country was founded in

          8  the first place, when pilgrims first came. And I

          9  believe that it's my job and our job to protect all

         10  of our rights as individuals under the law.

         11                 That's why we passed the landmarked

         12  clinic access legislation in 1994, and all the law

         13  does is to prohibit any person from intentionally

         14  preventing another from obtaining or providing

         15  clinic services of any kind, by blocking access to

         16  facilities.

         17                 It was a necessary law at the time,

         18  when it helped reduce senseless acts of violence and

         19  protected the rights of women in a way that was

         20  consistent with First Amendment Rights, and I'm very

         21  proud that this legislation has served as a model in

         22  localities throughout the nation. Indeed, the United

         23  States government, Congress itself, adopted the

         24  legislation, including houses of worship, which I

         25  thought was very important.
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          2                 Today I'm eager to hear the testimony

          3  of this particular piece of legislation that Kathryn

          4  Freed brought up, seeking to establish a so-called

          5  fixed buffer zone around these facilities.

          6                 Everyone is going to have an

          7  opportunity to testify for and against, advocates,

          8  critics, law enforcement officials, and anyone else

          9  who is interested.

         10                 It presents an opportunity to explore

         11  all of the variant perspectives and come to

         12  understand the important issues raised by this bill.

         13  It's a normal routine oversight of a bill that

         14  already passed. If it can be improved fine.

         15                 I trust all of us will approach this

         16  legislation with a goal of protecting all of our

         17  rights as citizens in remembering what this country

         18  was all about.

         19                 Whether you agree or disagree doesn't

         20  make the difference as your right to express your

         21  opinion, and that's what freedom means.

         22                 Thank you very much.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         24  Speaker.

         25                 As is typical at many of our
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          2  hearings, we will now allow the prime sponsor of the

          3  legislation to explain the purpose of the

          4  legislation, why the legislation is being

          5  introduced, what are the problems with the existing

          6  legislation, that this new legislation before us

          7  today is intended to improve upon and correct.

          8                 Kathryn Freed.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER FREED: Thank you, Mr.

         10  Chair. And I thank you for this hearing today, and I

         11  also thank Speaker Vallone for setting this hearing

         12  today.

         13                 I was an original sponsor of our

         14  existing clinic access bill, Local Law 3 of '94, I

         15  believe, and I think many of us thought that would

         16  be, we thought that would be a very successful law,

         17  and that would be the end of the question.

         18                 Well, unfortunately, I don't believe

         19  that that clinic access bill turned out to be quite

         20  as successful as we expected, and, in fact, about

         21  two and a half years ago, maybe almost three years

         22  ago, there was, a paper came across my desk in the

         23  Council, talking about the need for protection at

         24  one of the Brooklyn clinics, and I personally went

         25  out to the clinic to observe what was going on, and
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          2  I will say I was surprised and shocked at the

          3  conditions that I observed.

          4                 I observed women who were going into

          5  a clinic, a clinic that not only gave reproductive

          6  rights, but also that had prenatal care, that had

          7  family planning and a number of other procedures

          8  that they offered. I witnessed women being

          9  threatened and intimidated and being blocked, who

         10  were called obscenities, from trying to just go into

         11  the clinic to exercise their constitutionally

         12  protected rights.

         13                 It was clear that the existing bill

         14  put too much of an interpretation on the police

         15  officer who was there, because very often what was

         16  happening was that the officer either did not

         17  perceive the conduct to be threatening, or the

         18  officer just, you know, either couldn't or wouldn't

         19  make a decision, and couldn't or wouldn't stop the

         20  actions that were going on.

         21                 I also talked to a number of the

         22  clinic's staff, and some of the doctors on staff,

         23  and I was horrified to find the conditions that they

         24  operate under, that many of them were also

         25  threatened and harassed, that there were clinics

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            14

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  throughout the City that had bomb threats, that

          3  there were physical actions against them, and that

          4  many of the doctors here in New York City felt it

          5  necessary to wear protective vests to protect their

          6  lives and their health.

          7                 So, I at that point looked around and

          8  talked to a number of doctors and attorneys and we

          9  came up with the idea of a fixed buffer zone bill,

         10  which we thought would be one that would address

         11  this question.

         12                 We started fashioning this bill, as I

         13  said about two and a half years ago.

         14                 The bill was delayed because Colorado

         15  versus Hill, which was a Colorado case, was going

         16  before the United States Supreme Court, that

         17  addressed the question of a buffer zone.

         18                 Colorado versus Hill was decided late

         19  last year. It is very clear that the language that

         20  we have put in this bill, closely tracks the

         21  language that the United States Supreme Court has

         22  already upheld in Colorado versus Hill. This is not

         23  an abridgement of anybody's freedom of expression,

         24  what it is is a successful method of protecting

         25  women's constitutionally protected rights to access
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          2  to reproductive health care clinic.

          3                 I want to thank everyone who has been

          4  helpful on this bill, and gotten up to this point.

          5                 I am confident that the Council,

          6  after this hearing today, and after they hear from

          7  individuals to talk about the actions that they've

          8  witnessed or been subject to in front of clinics,

          9  and it's my understanding that the threats and

         10  harassment, if anything, are actually growing in

         11  front of clinics, that we will pass this bill and

         12  that this bill, as I said, tracks what the United

         13  States Supreme Court has already upheld.

         14                 The truth is, when a woman makes a

         15  decision to have an abortion, overwhelmingly

         16  Americans, and massively overwhelmingly, New Yorkers

         17  feel that is a private decision that should be

         18  between a woman and her doctor, and it is

         19  inappropriate for anyone else to use whatever

         20  methods they may to try and protect her from

         21  executing what her decision is.

         22                 And, so, I'm confident this bill does

         23  that, that all it does is, as I said, is protect

         24  someone' already granted right, and rights of

         25  privacy, and I would ask the Council to have the
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          2  hearing today and to have a vote on it as soon as

          3  possible.

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

          6  Council Member Freed.

          7                 Our means of procedure will be we

          8  will take panels of three. We will begin with three

          9  in opposition, then we will proceed to three in

         10  favor, back and forth. We invited the administration

         11  to testify, the Police Department to testify, but

         12  they are not testifying.

         13                 Okay, our first panel will be

         14  Kathleen O'Connell, from Helpers of God's Infants.

         15                 Sister Dorothy Rothar, from St.

         16  Joseph College Convent. And Monsignor Philip Reilly.

         17                 Would you please come up and take

         18  your seats so we can get started?

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Chairman?

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We will also try

         21  to, if we could, have three minutes for testimony

         22  from each person, and three minutes for questioning,

         23  if that's agreed. We've also been joined by Council

         24  Member Una Clarke, who I know has been here from the

         25  outset.
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          2                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Madam, it has to be

          3  recorded, okay? So you have to go to the

          4  microphone.  Sit there.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We don't have a

          6  stenographer anymore, it's automatically recorded,

          7  and it is if you speak into the microphone.

          8                 Now, just so that we can prepare, the

          9  next panel will consist of Alexandra Leader, from

         10  National Organization for Women.

         11                 Jennifer Brown, from Attorney General

         12  Elliot Spitzer's office, and Karen Meara, from

         13  Planned Parenthood of New York City. Karen Meara and

         14  Norma Liebowitz.

         15                 Who would like to begin?

         16                 Please identify yourself for the

         17  record.

         18                 MS. O'CONNELL: Good morning, members

         19  of the Public Safety Committee.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good morning.

         21                 MS. O'CONNELL: I attempted to address

         22  you from over there a minute ago, and obviously no

         23  one could hear me, so I moved over to the

         24  microphone. I would point out that I was standing

         25  exactly ten feet from the members of the Public
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          2  Safety Committee who could not hear me, and I

          3  understand that Ms. Freed and the people who support

          4  this bill, believe that people standing ten feet

          5  away from a person on the public sidewalk have

          6  adequate protection of their First Amendment right

          7  to speak and to practice their religion by standing

          8  ten feet away, asking whether they can offer a

          9  leaflet to somebody.

         10                 My name is Kathleen O'Connell, as you

         11  know, and I am a civil rights attorney in Manhattan.

         12                 I have also served as Assistant

         13  Police Commissioner for Legal Matters, for the New

         14  York City Police Department, and a lecturer on

         15  constitutional law for the Police Academy. I have

         16  been on site advising police at many street

         17  demonstrations in this City.

         18                 I oppose Intro. 645-A.

         19                 For the past six years I have been

         20  counsel to the Helpers of God's Precious Infants, a

         21  New York State charitable corporation which conducts

         22  an outreach program for women in crisis pregnancies.

         23                 The Helpers Outreach Project is a

         24  faith-based initiative, created by a Catholic

         25  priest, Monsignor Philip Reilly, in response to Pope
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          2  John Paul, II's call for all men of goodwill to

          3  protect human life by peaceful means, at every stage

          4  of its existence from conception to natural death.

          5                 Outreach efforts of this type are not

          6  unusual in this City. Every day volunteers approach

          7  the mentally ill homeless in this City, offer them

          8  food and shelter. In winter they offer shelter to

          9  homeless people living in the street.

         10                 We live in a City inhabited by

         11  millions of people with diverse, religious and

         12  political views. Political candidates routinely

         13  offer us leaflets on our way into the subway. Some

         14  of them even ride alongside with us attempting to

         15  convince us of their merits and tell us about their

         16  record, and urge us to vote for them.

         17                 Until now, no one has ever attempted

         18  to pass a law to prevent those type of outreach

         19  efforts, or religious or political speech. But now

         20  the same Council members who approach people on the

         21  street uninvited, and educate them about their

         22  records and pass out literature at will, including

         23  Ms. Freed and the Speaker, I've seen them on

         24  television, are proposing a law to make it a crime

         25  for certain New Yorkers, certain New Yorkers with
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          2  pro life beliefs, to do the same thing.

          3                 For the past eight years, Helpers'

          4  volunteers have offered leaflets to women entering

          5  some of the abortion clinics in this City, in order

          6  to offer assistance to women for whom an unexpected

          7  pregnancy has posed either a personal or financial

          8  crisis.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Ms. O'Connell,

         10  we'll read your entire statement, but in order to

         11  get everybody in --

         12                 MS. O'CONNELL: What's my time?

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We have it set

         14  for three minutes.

         15                 MS. O'CONNELL: Oh, I was told it was

         16  five minutes. Okay.

         17                 There is no legitimate governmental

         18  interests served by the imposition of such draconian

         19  restraints on the right of free speech and exercise

         20  of religion outside of abortion clinics in the City.

         21                 Women are not being harassed or

         22  intimidated outside of these clinics.

         23                 Notwithstanding the contentions --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could we please

         25  have order so we could proceed?
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          2                 MS. O'CONNELL: Notwithstanding the

          3  contentions of the abortion industry's main

          4  lobbyist, NARAL and the National Organization for

          5  Women, and notwithstanding the press statements

          6  issued by Councilwoman Freed, I know the clinic that

          7  Ms. Freed visited in Brooklyn, it's the Ambulatory

          8  Surgery Center. They brought a fraudulent lawsuit

          9  four years ago against 20 individuals and Catholic

         10  charities alleging that they were blocking the

         11  entrance to their building.

         12                 The Supreme Court denied a

         13  preliminary injunction, when Mr. Francis Monck, the

         14  Clinic's Administrator, submitted a materially false

         15  affidavit, accusing people of violating the law

         16  since 1996.

         17                 We also had four police officers from

         18  the 72nd Precinct, including the Precinct Commander,

         19  who testified that there was no law being violated,

         20  and that the clinic administrator and his boss,

         21  Michael Levy, M.D., were constantly demanding that

         22  the police remove demonstrators because they didn't

         23  like them on the sidewalk, regardless of whether

         24  they violated the law.

         25                 They pursued this case to the
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          2  Appellate Division, filed six appeals, and finally,

          3  in December of 2000, the Appellate Division fined

          4  their attorney $10,000 for forging and falsely

          5  notarizing 11 affidavits claiming that the Helpers

          6  had violated the law.

          7                 Any testimony by Mr. Monck should be

          8  backed up with his videotapes from his security

          9  camera. I have 35 on them on days in which he

         10  alleged incidents like this took place. They contain

         11  nothing illegal.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         13                 MS. O'CONNELL: I'm almost done.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I know it's

         15  difficult to speak to an issue in three minutes, but

         16  could we please try? And in the question period you

         17  are learning, which I know is substantial, and it's

         18  difficult to get anything in for three minutes, you

         19  know, can come in in response to the questions.

         20                 MS. O'CONNELL: Okay, I have two more

         21  things. Two more things here.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Can you sum it

         23  up?

         24                 MS. O'CONNELL: Yes, I will.

         25                 This bill is not designed to protect
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          2  pregnant women from harassment, but to deprive many

          3  poor and many abused women in this City of the only

          4  opportunity they have to make an informed choice

          5  about abortion.

          6                 This bill is an intolerable assault

          7  on the rights of Catholics in this City to practice

          8  their religion and express their religious beliefs.

          9  It is not offered in a public interest. It is

         10  offered for the financial gain of the abortion

         11  industry which loses a surgery fee every time a

         12  woman says no to abortion and chooses life.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Last point,

         14  please.

         15                 MS. O'CONNELL: Yes.

         16                 On Hill versus Colorado, Ms. Freed's

         17  reliance on that decision of the Supreme Court is

         18  misplaced.

         19                 In the first place, there was

         20  agreement that there was confrontation outside of

         21  the clinics in Colorado. There was testimony even by

         22  petitioners in that case in the State legislature

         23  showing confrontation existed.

         24                 There is no such confrontation going

         25  on in these clinics, and I demand that anybody who
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          2  testifies there is bring in a videotape, real time.

          3  They have cameras all over these clinics, everything

          4  on the public sidewalk is on film, and not just come

          5  in with these summaries or conclusions without

          6  dates, facts, peoples and names.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

          8  O'Connell.

          9                 Monsignor Reilly.

         10                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: Good morning, Mr.

         11  Speaker, and members of the Council.

         12                 I am Monsignor Reilly, the President

         13  and Executive Director of the Helpers of God's

         14  Precious Infants. I'm the one involved most

         15  especially with this law.

         16                 I stand in prayer outside of abortion

         17  clinics in this City each day for five or six hours,

         18  praying for the conversion and the salvation of all

         19  those having or performing abortions. I pray and

         20  speak and offer help to the mothers who come each

         21  day to these clinics.

         22                 I know that the moms come with real

         23  problems, or they wouldn't be coming there.

         24                 I also know people meaning well will

         25  tell these women that abortion will solve their
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          2  problems by restoring yesterday.

          3                 As a priest for 41 years and having

          4  spoken to thousands of women who had abortions, I am

          5  convinced abortion does not bring back yesterday,

          6  but rather destroys for the moms their peace of

          7  tomorrow.

          8                 As soon as the womb is empty, mom's

          9  head and heart are filled up with pain, and I want

         10  to be there with the passion and forgiveness of

         11  Christ.

         12                 I speak to the woman before an

         13  abortion and after an abortion. It's obvious you

         14  don't convert or touch the heart of a person by

         15  harassing or intimidating them.

         16                 The Helpers always try to establish a

         17  living prayerful presence, which will open the

         18  hearts of mothers to the help we offer them. They

         19  are always treated with respect and dignity, even if

         20  they have the abortion. We don't need a law to do

         21  this, Helpers do it as a matter of policy.

         22                 In spite of the Helpers' peaceful

         23  policy, do you know, or do you realize, since you

         24  passed the last access to the clinic bill law, how

         25  many false charges good citizens praying and
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          2  counseling a public sidewalk have had to endure.

          3                 For the past three and a half years,

          4  Dr. Michael Levy and his administrators, Beth

          5  Dickson and her successor, Francis Xavier Monck,

          6  have tried through the courts by way of an

          7  injunction a 50 foot buffer zone, not only on

          8  myself, but on Bishop Daly, the Bishop of Brooklyn,

          9  and all of the good citizens who come to pray or

         10  counsel on the public sidewalk outside the abortion

         11  clinic.

         12                 These past three years have been

         13  painful, because of the unrelenting series of false

         14  charges that have been brought to the media, to the

         15  FBI, to the New York City Police Department, to the

         16  courts and to the Mayor about what happens outside

         17  abortion clinics here in New York City.

         18                 All the false charges have been

         19  investigated and rejected as without foundation. As

         20  a result, just recently the New York State Appellate

         21  Court not only reached the unanimous decision in

         22  favor of the Helpers, by denying there was any base

         23  for an injunction relief of a 50-foot buffer zone,

         24  but also with the highest penalty the Appellate

         25  Court is permitted to issue, they sanctioned with a
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          2  $10,000 fine Dr. Levy's legal counsel for knowingly

          3  and deliberately entering nine affidavits into the

          4  Court against the Helpers that were falsely signed

          5  and falsely notarized.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could you sum

          7  up, Monsignor, please?

          8                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: I was told it was

          9  five minutes, and I am the one who would go to jail,

         10  so if I might just finish the statement.

         11                 How far and for how long will this

         12  unjust persecution be tolerated? I just returned

         13  last week from doing pro life work in Europe, where

         14  I found it to be the top administrators are calling

         15  for laws to restrict abortions, not encourage them.

         16                 In Austria the government has just

         17  passed a law that will go into effect on January

         18  1st, 2002, to reward a woman who has a child with

         19  two years of pay and her husband with one year of

         20  pay to encourage birth rather than abortion.

         21                 In Germany, to discourage abortion,

         22  the woman has to go to a counseling center not run

         23  by the abortionist, and be counseled for life.

         24                 If she wants an abortion, she's

         25  required to have a certificate showing she was
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          2  counseled, and she still has to wait at least 72

          3  hours.

          4                 When I returned here, what did I

          5  find? A renewed attempt by the abortion industry to

          6  impose a 50-foot buffer zone on peace for pro-lifers

          7  that would increase the number of abortions. They

          8  create the impression that access to abortion is

          9  difficult, and abortions are rare.

         10                 The truth is, too many young women

         11  have no knowledge of New York State's PCAP program,

         12  namely the Prenatal Care Assistance Program. Few

         13  moms know that Governor Pataki in February 2000

         14  signed into law the Baby Safe Haven Program, that

         15  enables the young mothers to bring their babies to a

         16  local hospital or firehouse within five days of

         17  birth without fear of persecution for abandoning a

         18  baby. Pass this buffer law, and even fewer will know

         19  it.

         20                 Do the women take our information and

         21  act on it? You better believe they do, or no new

         22  buffer zone would be called for.

         23                 Every week someone comes back to

         24  thank us. Two weeks ago, within one hour a woman

         25  came with a carriage with a four-month-old baby to
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          2  thank me. Another woman pulled up in a car with a

          3  four-year-old girl in the back seat to say thanks

          4  for being there when she needed help. And a couple

          5  stopped their car with a six-year-old boy to say

          6  thanks. This is not the result of harassment.

          7                 Since we passed the abortion law in

          8  this state in 1970, more than 3 million unborn

          9  children have been aborted. That is almost half the

         10  population of this City. This is a tragedy.

         11                 The repeat rate of abortion is over

         12  50 percent. What kind of counseling do the women

         13  receive when I meet women who are going back for

         14  their fourth, their eighth, their twelfth, their

         15  30th abortion at the same abortion clinic.

         16                 I know this is true because we

         17  finally reached, counseling on the streets, and

         18  broke that cycle.

         19                 How can it be --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It's five

         21  minutes.

         22                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: How can it be that

         23  a 14-year-old girl can go into an abortion clinic at

         24  9:00, find out she's pregnant at 10:00, receive

         25  immediate temporary Medicaid coverage by 10:30 and
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          2  have the child in her womb terminated by 12:00 along

          3  with Medicaid coverage, and all this without her

          4  parents or family even knowing it?  The young girl

          5  comes out 1:30 broken, confused and weeping. The

          6  last thing this young girl needs is Intro. 465-A.

          7                 Did you know in Queens County 64 out

          8  of every 100 black babies are now being aborted? In

          9  Kings County 67 out of every 100 black babies are

         10  being aborted. That is a genocide.

         11                 Instead of outrage, Intro. 465-A as

         12  proposed, will only intensify the genocide. What is

         13  happening to our City? The last few years in the

         14  County of the Bronx there have been more babies

         15  aborted than born alive. That is a disgrace and a

         16  shame, not a call for Intro. 465-A.  God knows, the

         17  last thing this City needs is another law to make

         18  access to abortion easier. Have we lost our minds?

         19                 About every six weeks I observe a

         20  woman who goes into the abortion clinic earlier

         21  being carried out on a stretcher to an ambulance. It

         22  happened again last Friday while I was praying

         23  outside Ambulatory Surgery Center of Brooklyn.

         24                 It vividly brought back a painful

         25  memory, when the woman administrator of that clinic
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          2  called the police and insisted they restrict me from

          3  asking a woman being carried out on a stretcher to

          4  an ambulance if she was a Catholic, and if so, did

          5  she also want to be anointed with the Sacrament of

          6  the Sick. I was told this was harassment of women.

          7                 Beth Dixon, together with Dr. Michael

          8  Levy and Francis Xavier Monck went to the precinct

          9  to insist that the Police Captain restrain me from

         10  administering the Sacraments to the sick and the

         11  dying on a public street.

         12                 The Captain said Monsignor Reilly had

         13  a religious right as a priest to ask in a public

         14  street if a person wanted to receive the sacraments.

         15  That was not harassment.

         16                 The memory of this all came back to

         17  me last week, when I saw the picture of this woman

         18  hired by Dr. Levy, and kept on the staff by Mr.

         19  Monck, the present administrator, namely, when I saw

         20  Beth's picture on the front page of the Daily News

         21  beneath the headlines Internet Sex Fiends, Teen held

         22  as slave. Harassment of women indeed! Who harasses

         23  women? The Administrator.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

         25                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: May I close by
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          2  saying --

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

          4                 MONSIGNOR REILLY:-- If a woman gives

          5  me prior consent to speak to her, I do not need to

          6  exercise my first amendment rights of free speech in

          7  a public sidewalk, it's precisely where someone is

          8  doing injustice to me or another, that I am able to

          9  speak to the person and address the grievance

         10  without prior consent because of my First Amendment

         11  Rights.

         12                 In American law, the exercise of

         13  First Amendment Rights are vital to bring about

         14  change without violence, to correct wrongs within

         15  the system without revolution.

         16                 It is the concerned citizens safety

         17  valve. No citizen should ever lose their First

         18  Amendment Rights without clearly having done

         19  something seriously wrong that limits their rights.

         20  That has not been proven to be true. To arbitrarily

         21  pass a law that removes or limits the pro-life

         22  citizen's First Amendment Rights is unfair and a

         23  miscarriage of justice. No charges have stood the

         24  test of strict scrutiny. All the accusations have

         25  proven to be bogus, without foundation or outright
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          2  lies.

          3                 To accept groundless unproven

          4  unproven charges against innocent pro-life citizens

          5  as a basis for restricting their constitutional

          6  rights is unfair and a miscarriage of justice.

          7                 It is unfair and unAmerican to treat

          8  citizens who are for life as inferior.

          9                 I respectfully submit that you

         10  register a no vote on Intro. 645 for the sake not

         11  only of the unborn babies whose lives will be

         12  spared, but for the sake of sparing the mothers the

         13  grief that follows an abortion, for the blessing and

         14  welfare of the soul of this city and the salvation

         15  of the souls of all of us.

         16                 Thank you.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Sister Dorothy

         18  Rothar.

         19                 And could we please have everybody

         20  speak to three minutes? Otherwise there are going to

         21  be people at the end who will not get a chance or

         22  there will be no one here when they speak. It's only

         23  fair. Especially when we have the statements.

         24                 Sister Dorothy Rothar.

         25                 SISTER ROTHAR: Good morning, Mr.
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          2  Chairman, and Council.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good morning.

          4                 SISTER ROTHAR: My name is Sister

          5  Dorothy Rothar. I'm a sister of St. Joseph. Our

          6  mission is to reach out to those who are poor and

          7  oppressed. I'm a sidewalk counselor, I'm the

          8  Director of volunteers of the Helpers of God's

          9  Precious Infants, and I've been out in the streets

         10  practically every single day for the last 12 years

         11  counseling women, and I've never been cited with any

         12  kind of criminal misbehavior.

         13                 So, I've been out there and I've seen

         14  it all. At this particular moment, there are tens of

         15  thousands of children, tens of thousands of children

         16  having their breakfast and playing in little

         17  schoolyards because we were there right at this

         18  moment, and every one of these mothers that chose

         19  life because the sidewalk counsel was there have

         20  shown us so much gratitude.

         21                 In fact, I can't show you because of

         22  the privacy issue, but this is the last three months

         23  of baby showers that we've had for women who said

         24  yes, whose little children would be ground up in a

         25  meat grinder at this moment.
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          2                 This is just one book, and we go back

          3  year after year and the women have come to celebrate

          4  life with us because of that critical moment that we

          5  had exercised our constitutional right to approach

          6  the woman in a prayerful loving way and given her

          7  another alternative, offer her another alternative.

          8                 Just, oh, it was the last Mother's

          9  Day, I was standing on a corner outside of an

         10  abortion clinic, and I had been there for many

         11  years, and a woman that apparently I had leafletted

         12  many years ago, came up behind me and said, Sister,

         13  Happy Mother's Day. I just wanted to thank you on

         14  this particular day for the life of this child. And

         15  standing under the little arm was her child,

         16  seven-year-old girl. She said I can have a wonderful

         17  Mother's Day because I did choose life. Thank you.

         18                 Another time -- we go on and on. What

         19  I would like to do is times this by thousands. I

         20  could stand up here all day and give you all these

         21  stories.

         22                 Not too long ago there was another

         23  woman coming down the street, and I approached the

         24  woman, and unfortunately, she rejected my offer. I

         25  stepped back and said God bless you. Choose life. I
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          2  introduced myself as a Sister first. And that was

          3  it. She went in and she really cursed me.

          4                 Almost immediately another woman came

          5  along and accepted the material, but she was crying,

          6  and I thought well -- you know, I asked her what was

          7  wrong, and she had had, her baby had died in her

          8  womb, the baby was six months, and she was coming to

          9  have --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please sum up.

         11                 SISTER ROTHAR: I just have a few

         12  stories here, just to finish up.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

         14                 SISTER ROTHAR: And the woman

         15  apparently who had gone in before me, okay, she was

         16  gone, and the other woman basically was weeping and

         17  she told me she had a dead baby in her womb, and I

         18  asked her to pray for the women who had gone in

         19  before her, and sure enough, she did. She said, yes,

         20  I will.

         21                 And after I -- within three minutes

         22  the other woman came out and said, thank you,

         23  Sister. I don't know why I can't do this, but thank

         24  you. And I told her why. And this woman, actually --

         25  this is my time, so what happens is, you know, they
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          2  cut in. This woman told the other woman, thank you.

          3  I'll wait for you. I'll wait for you. And she waited

          4  five hours for this baby to be removed from her

          5  womb, and when the other woman came out she said to

          6  her, listen, she said, I want to share my child with

          7  you for the rest of my life because I know it was

          8  your prayer that did it.

          9                 Shortly after, and sure enough she

         10  did, she waited and prayed the whole time. The two

         11  of them are still friends today.

         12                 I worked in Bedford Stuyvesant for

         13  many years, mostly all inter-city kids, right? Their

         14  moms were single moms, okay? And I had brought these

         15  particular kids one day to lobby in Washington, and

         16  it so happened that at Washington there was

         17  absolutely -- there were representatives who told my

         18  students, my little Afro-American kids, that it

         19  would have been better if they hadn't been born --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Would you please

         21  sum up?

         22                 SISTER ROTHAR: I just have one thing.

         23                 That it would have been better that

         24  they hadn't been born, because of the crime, this

         25  situation in Bed Stuy and so on. And one little boy
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          2  raised his hand and said, listen, he said, if I had

          3  my choice I would have wanted to be born. How could

          4  you take away that right? And this little boy, I

          5  would just like to play, it's just one half a second

          6  really, I'd like to play this little poem. After we

          7  went home I had all the poems written, you know, and

          8  I just wanted to play what he said in his poem, this

          9  same little boy, who could have been dead today, if

         10  the sidewalk counsel hadn't been out there to help

         11  his mom.

         12                 (The following poem of a little boy

         13  was transcribed from the tape of Sister Rothar.)

         14                 My poem is "Let Me Live".

         15                 Give me life, I'll give you joy.

         16  You'll probably see a baby boy.

         17                 If you find it in your heart to let

         18  me live, you'll never regret the thing you did.

         19                 We'll have a good time, I promise you

         20  that, this is my first swing with a baseball bat.

         21                 Think about the dark nights, thunder

         22  and rain, the happy, the sad, the joy, the pain.

         23                 If you're not sure, lie down and

         24  rest, think when I'll take my first big test. You'll

         25  be right there to cheer me on - don't have an

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            39

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  abortion, give me the right to be born.

          3                 Think about fall, think about winter,

          4  think about our first trip to Great Adventure."

          5                 SISTER ROTHAR: I would like to

          6  conclude, I have a concluding statement.

          7                 Not too long ago, Bishop Daly was out

          8  at a prayer vigil, outside of one of the abortion

          9  clinics, and there was a young woman who was on the

         10  table ready to destroy her child, and it so happened

         11  that the prayer group decided to sing Amazing Grace.

         12  At a certain point in the middle of the morning, the

         13  woman came right off the table, came out to tell us,

         14  that she couldn't do this because she remembered a

         15  month ago her grandmother was buried and they had

         16  played Amazing Grace at that particular church, and

         17  that baby lives today.

         18                 As a conclusion, at these baby

         19  showers there are so many women who say thank you,

         20  and it only could have happened if we were out there

         21  at that critical moment to offer them God's love,

         22  and as Monsignor said, we were out there all day,

         23  and we offer them God's love and forgiveness, even

         24  afterwards, not only for themselves, so they will be

         25  at peace, but also that the next baby they will
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          2  choose life for.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          4  much.

          5                 SISTER ROTHAR: Just one conclusion.

          6                 Why? My key question: Why? Why is it

          7  would you want to outlaw speech, which brings live

          8  to thousands of babies, and infinite peace to many

          9  women? Why?

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

         11  very much.

         12                 As is typical, we will proceed to any

         13  questions from members of the Committee, but each

         14  questioner and answers will be three minutes, myself

         15  included.

         16                 When we, obviously there are deeply

         17  held and important principles on both sides here,

         18  like the life, free speech, basic right of privacy

         19  and rights to liberty, when we passed the law, Local

         20  Law 3 in 1994, there was strong opposition, we were

         21  told the law was going to be invalidated on First

         22  Amendment grounds. I thought that it would not be,

         23  said it would not be, and it, in fact, was not.

         24                 Now, sometimes we deal with

         25  legislation which over time we see can be improved
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          2  upon, and, in fact, some people think that the

          3  Colorado legislation is an improvement because

          4  instead of having to show harassment and the like,

          5  you set up a fixed area within 50 feet of the

          6  facility, and then somebody cannot go and speak to

          7  somebody within, approach within ten feet. And it

          8  seems to me that in most instances, that's just a

          9  basic respect for the privacy, for the

         10  decision-making of the individual woman.

         11                 Why not follow the Colorado case, the

         12  sense of basically respecting that people can at

         13  some point make their decisions, and within 50 feet

         14  of the facility, to approach somebody within ten

         15  feet is more harassment than education. At some

         16  point people have made their decision.

         17                 So, why isn't the Colorado law a

         18  reasonable precedent here and something that gives a

         19  specific fixed set of guidelines as to what is and

         20  is not permissible?

         21                 MS. O'CONNELL: I think you make a

         22  mistake in presuming that everyone who comes into an

         23  abortion clinic has made a decision to abort. The

         24  overwhelming majority of people are drawn into

         25  clinics by an ad for a free pregnancy test. They
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          2  only find out they're pregnant after getting the

          3  free pregnancy test, and then it's the job of the

          4  abortion clinic and they do a good job of convincing

          5  the woman that she doesn't have to go anywhere, that

          6  within five minutes she can set up an abortion and

          7  get rid of the child.

          8                 The only way, because the New York

          9  State Assembly, as you know, refuses to pass an

         10  informed consent law, because NARAL won't let them

         11  and intimidates everyone or parental consent law,

         12  the only avenue of information is out on the street,

         13  if someone happens to give you information about

         14  abortion alternatives.

         15                 The Catholic Archdiocese of New York

         16  and the Brooklyn Diocese offered crisis pregnancy

         17  help to 10,000 women in the past ten years, and they

         18  are, the way people find out about it is through

         19  leafletting efforts.

         20                 If the State of New York passed a law

         21  with informed consent, no one would have to leaflet

         22  out there, obviously.

         23                 Now, as far as a fixed buffer zone,

         24  the Colorado law does not apply here, that decision

         25  is not going to apply, the issue of free speech --
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The question is

          3  whether this law can be patterned on that law, and

          4  whether it's reasonable to do it.

          5                 MS. O'CONNELL: It can't. Because you

          6  have to understand that the Supreme Court did not

          7  reverse its Mazden Decision and its Strength versus

          8  Pro-Life Network Decision, which hold and have

          9  eternally held in this nation that you cannot

         10  restrain any speech unless there is a legitimate

         11  governmental interest which is behind that restraint

         12  and is served by that restraint.

         13                 Since you passed this clinic access

         14  bill, none of the helpers have ever had a criminal

         15  complaint filed against them. There has been no

         16  harassment. Bring in the police officers who were

         17  stationed outside the ambulatory surgery center, two

         18  on a Saturday, one every day full-time, they'll tell

         19  you it doesn't go on.

         20                 We know that the clinics don't want

         21  anybody leafletting outside.

         22                 You need a predicate for this type of

         23  restraint on speech.

         24                 Moreover, the freedom of religion was

         25  not even an issue in the Colorado case, and I can
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          2  tell you in this City, 99 percent, if not all, of

          3  the people leafletting out there are doing that

          4  because they are practicing their religion and

          5  teaching the gospel of Christ, and that is the only

          6  reason they put up with this sacrifice of their time

          7  and effort and pray continually for several hours a

          8  day at a time. They don't get paid.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you for

         10  your response.

         11                 I would like to discuss it further,

         12  but I won't.

         13                 Any other questioners at this point?

         14                 Speaker Vallone.

         15                 SPEAKER VALLONE: If there are no

         16  other questions. I will wait until you are finished.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         18  Golden.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chairman.

         21                 Thank you, Mr. Speaker.

         22                 The question to Ms. O'Connell.

         23                 I know you made a statement that

         24  there's been no lawsuits brought about by any of the

         25  people that they were harassed or any of those
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          2  arrested; do you know of any lawsuits that were

          3  brought by the Corporation Counsel, Attorney General

          4  of the State or City, which they have recourse under

          5  this law to do?

          6                 MS. O'CONNELL: No, we have never had

          7  a lawsuit brought against the Helpers, certainly,

          8  and I don't know of any other ever filed in this

          9  State by the Attorney General or the Corporation

         10  Counsel, and I've never known of a police officer,

         11  where any of the Helpers are located, to ever

         12  receive a criminal complaint or make an arrest for

         13  anything they did in reference to leafletting or

         14  harassment.

         15                 No woman, most importantly, no woman

         16  has ever filed a criminal complaint against the

         17  Helpers.

         18                 The clinics allege people are

         19  harassed. Where are these women? They could file a

         20  criminal complaint.

         21                 A civil lawsuit was filed under this

         22  bill because under its provisions you can bring a

         23  civil lawsuit even though there is no conviction of

         24  the violation of the bill. So, it's very easy for

         25  the Ambulatory Surgery Center to sue 20 Catholic
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          2  charities and individuals, priests and clergymen,

          3  the Bishop of Brooklyn, alleging falsely that they

          4  were blocking the entrance to their clinic and get

          5  away with it.

          6                 They don't have to prove there was a

          7  conviction of Bishop Thomas V. Daly, or Monsignor

          8  Reilly, they could sue them anyway and can drag us

          9  through the courts, as they have for three years,

         10  going on four, make us expend $300,000 in legal

         11  fees, and suffer no obligation themselves when they

         12  lose the case.

         13                 There is nothing in the statute that

         14  says Dr. Levy has to pay for fraudulent lawsuits,

         15  but that's what he's brought.

         16                 So, the history of this statute is

         17  that no one has violated it, to my knowledge, at

         18  least none of the helpers have ever violated it, and

         19  I would think I would know, because I sit down with

         20  Precinct Commanders all the time in the City to make

         21  sure that the Helpers are cooperating and are

         22  peacefully exercising their rights. I think I would

         23  know.

         24                 And the thing is, the lawsuits that

         25  were filed, there's only a single one, and that's
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          2  with Dr. Levy, and as I said before, they had to

          3  stoop to false affidavits and have been fined by the

          4  Court for that already.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

          6                 MS. O'CONNELL: Their credibility is

          7  zero.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

          9                 Father, what would happen if we

         10  didn't have the opportunity to stand outside and

         11  hand out these leaflets and try to counsel these

         12  girls?

         13                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: I'm told thousands

         14  of babies would die, and mothers who -- one thing

         15  I'd stress is this: I spend five to six hours

         16  outside the abortion clinic, because I speak to the

         17  women after the abortions.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: How many

         19  abortions was that, Father?

         20                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: That take place

         21  every year, I'm told thousands. In the City of New

         22  York it's about 90,000 abortions --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Since 1973,

         24  since Roy versus Wade, how many in this country?

         25                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: In the City of New
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          2  York since we passed the law there was more than 3

          3  million abortions.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Just in the

          5  City of New York.

          6                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: Just in the City of

          7  New York. And the repeat rate is 50 percent, and I

          8  say among the blacks, it kills me, I was involved in

          9  the Civil Rights Movement, and I started leadership

         10  programs that have people like Al Rocher on

         11  television today, and for me to witness this

         12  incredible slaughter of the black unborn babies, to

         13  the point of 64 out of 100 in Queens County are

         14  being killed now, and 67 out of 100 in Kings County,

         15  this is incredible. Why is there no outrage? I can't

         16  understand this.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: You tell them,

         18  Father, how they can get low cost medical care,

         19  shelter, counseling, adoptive services and other

         20  important necessary needs for a person if they chose

         21  not to have an abortion, you give them those

         22  choices?

         23                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: We do.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         25  much, Council Member Golden.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Let him finish

          3  answering the question, please, Mr. Chairman.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We're trying to

          5  confine this to three minutes.

          6                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: We do provide

          7  information with love and treatment with dignity.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you,

          9  Father.

         10                 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         12  much.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

         14  Chairman.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         16  Council Member Golden.

         17                 Councilwoman Chris Quinn.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Thank you.

         19                 I'm sorry, I'm not sure which one of

         20  the two women testifying made this statement, but

         21  somebody said that there had been no lawsuits field

         22  against the helpers by women, and I guess my

         23  question is, if I was a woman going into a clinic

         24  and you were there, would it be clear to me from

         25  some kind of placard or signage the name of the
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          2  group you were with, your address, your telephone

          3  number, all your contact information, so that I

          4  could, if I wanted to, have the information I needed

          5  to file a lawsuit?

          6                 MS. O'CONNELL: Absolutely.

          7                 In the case of the Ambulatory Surgery

          8  Center, they have the names and addresses of every

          9  person who leaflets outside the clinic, and this is

         10  --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: No, no, Ma'am.

         12  Not the center. I understand the institution, I'm

         13  talking about me as an individual. If I walked into

         14  a clinic and I didn't want to talk to the clinic

         15  about it, perhaps I decided a few days later, who

         16  knows, would I, as somebody who simply walked in and

         17  walked out, not having to engage in conversation

         18  specifically, you know, with the people who were

         19  there, would I have the information, just as someone

         20  who walked in and out to then file a lawsuit if I

         21  felt that I was treated in an inappropriate way?

         22                 MS. O'CONNELL: Yes. If you wanted to

         23  file a lawsuit, you would be in the same position as

         24  any other plaintiff. You could first go and ask the

         25  person who offended you, what his name and address
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          2  was. If he refused to give it, you could ask the

          3  police officer standing there what it is, he knows

          4  it. And if you still didn't find out for some

          5  reason, you could ask the people in the clinic who

          6  have the name and address of everybody outside.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: So, if I was a

          8  woman going into the clinic who felt that I was

          9  treated perhaps inappropriately, I would in fact

         10  have to further engage with those who I believed

         11  treated me inappropriately to get the information I

         12  needed to file a lawsuit.

         13                 I think that's important information

         14  because I think it really undercuts that assertion

         15  that no women have filed charges because it's

         16  clearly not a simple or easy thing for women to have

         17  the information to file charges against the people

         18  at the clinic. Thank you.

         19                 MS. O'CONNELL: That is not true.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Thank you.

         21                 MS. O'CONNELL: That is not true. If

         22  you were in an automobile accident --

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Excuse me,

         24  thank you.

         25                 MS. O'CONNELL: -- You would have to
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          2  go further and ask the driver what his name and

          3  address was, and his registration. That's what has

          4  to be done with anybody.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Mr. Chairman,

          6  may I --

          7                 MS. O'CONNELL: No one has ever asked

          8  for the name of anybody outside, but they would

          9  certainly get it if they asked them.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: I can't hear

         11  what you're saying.

         12                 MS. CONNELL: Well, obviously you're

         13  not listening.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Because two

         15  people are speaking at once, so if you want to try

         16  again, if one can speak at a time.

         17                 MS. CONNELL: If your conclusion that

         18  the only -- your inference is the only reason women

         19  haven't filed lawsuits against the Helpers is that

         20  they didn't know who to sue, doesn't follow, because

         21  if you were in an automobile accident, as I said,

         22  you'd have to go and ask the driver what his name

         23  was. That's the only thing that any plaintiff has to

         24  do. Who was that that committed negligence, who was

         25  it that I was harassed by? It's very easy, you ask
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          2  the person who it was. And if won't give it to you,

          3  there's three or four places you can get it. You can

          4  ask the police or you can serve him with the

          5  subpoena.

          6                 And by the way, it's the criminal

          7  complaints here that you're supposed to have before

          8  you make a lawsuit. No woman has ever filed a

          9  criminal complaint. A woman who has been harassed

         10  can stand next to a police officer who is three feet

         11  away and say I want to file a criminal complaint

         12  against this person, he harassed me. No woman has

         13  ever done that. There is nothing interfering. She

         14  doesn't have to pursue anything, she doesn't have to

         15  get a name or address, all she has to do is say

         16  that's him.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         18                 MS. O'CONNELL: Stop kidding yourself.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: I just want to

         20  say, first of all --

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Chris. Chris.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: No, Sheldon.

         23  I'm going to respond.

         24                 That the comparison to an auto

         25  accident I don't think is particularly germane
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          2  because the police show up at an auto accident and

          3  in fact mediate between the two or three parties

          4  involved in an accident. I don't think there is

          5  typically that kind of, you know, mediation. Beyond

          6  that, you have portrayed many of these women as in

          7  very fragile and emotional states, which then leads

          8  me to believe it would be even more difficult for

          9  them to engage in the type of dialogue you have

         10  detailed as necessary to get the information.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: Can you also

         13  respond to the fact that according to the Police

         14  Department --

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Chris.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN: -- In 1999, six

         17  people were arrested outside -- since 1999, six

         18  people were arrested outside abortion clinics, could

         19  you just respond to that NYPD statistic?

         20                 MS. O'CONNELL: NYPD has no record of

         21  any convictions under those arrests, and there is no

         22  record of why they were arrested.

         23                 You could be arrested outside an

         24  abortion clinic for breaking into a car, that

         25  doesn't mean that it has anything to do with
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          2  violating the law or that a woman filed a complaint.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Let's conclude

          4  this section by saying that we have a lot of

          5  testimony to follow and one of the issues as to

          6  which we will take testimony by those for and

          7  against is as to the extent, if any, to which there

          8  is harassment now of the women going to these

          9  facilities.

         10                 We trust there will be additional

         11  testimony on both sides of the issue.

         12                 SISTER ROTHAR: Mr. Chair, I only had

         13  three minutes. I just wanted to give this card. This

         14  particular, every day I give my --

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are out of

         16  order, Sister.

         17                 SISTER ROTHAR: All right.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: There are 300

         19  people here who wish to testify.

         20                 SISTER ROTHAR: Okay. Well --

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And if we go on

         22  like this, we will never get all the testimony.

         23                 SISTER ROTHAR: Fine. Okay.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         25  Vallone, in conclusion.
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          2                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Let me just sum up

          3  and say, Monsignor, I think you hit it right on your

          4  head in your quote here, you don't convert or touch

          5  the heart of a person by harassing or intimidating

          6  them. I think that's the most meaningful statement

          7  of the day. And I take it by the three of your

          8  testimony that all of you have said that you have

          9  spent hours outside of these health clinics and you

         10  have never witnessed any harassment or intimidation

         11  by anyone. I take it by your testimony that that is

         12  what you're saying.

         13                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: Exactly. Mr.

         14  Speaker, we tell the people, I insist on them, that

         15  you treat these people with dignity and with love,

         16  and if they say no you back off.

         17                 SPEAKER VALLONE: And that's the same

         18  thing with Ms. O'Connell or Sister.

         19                 MONSIGNOR REILLY: Yes.

         20                 SPEAKER VALLONE: I assume that that's

         21  your testimony, because that's the relevant

         22  testimony --

         23                 MS. O'CONNELL: That is the testimony.

         24                 And as they're returning, and a

         25  person who meets with Precinct Commander every place
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          2  the Helpers leaflet, we have insisted that they

          3  follow police directions, and you can go to any

          4  precinct in this City and they will tell you there

          5  are no records of complaints by the police or --

          6                 SPEAKER VALLONE: I just want to make

          7  sure the record is clear on that, because that's the

          8  basis of this hearing.

          9                 SISTER ROTHAR: And Mr. Vallone, every

         10  single woman I speak with gets my card, my business

         11  card.

         12                 SPEAKER VALLONE: And you have not

         13  witnessed any intimidation or harassment?

         14                 SISTER ROTHAR: No. In fact, they're

         15  always calling me for additional help.

         16                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you very much.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Three witnesses

         18  in favor of the legislation, Jennifer Brown, from

         19  the Attorney General's Office, Alexandra Leader from

         20  NOW, and Kelly Conlin from NARAL.

         21                 After this, just so people can

         22  prepare, former Assemblyman, longtime Assemblyman,

         23  Dennis Butler from Queens. Patrick Scully from the

         24  Catholic League, and the third and the next panel

         25  with be Arthur Eisenberg from the New York Civil
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          2  Liberties Union, also testifying in opposition.

          3                 Who would like to testify first?

          4                 MS. BROWN: Thank you, Chairman,

          5  Speaker Vallone, members of the Public Safety

          6  Committee, my name is Jennifer Brown, I am very

          7  pleased to be here on behalf of Attorney General

          8  Elliot Spitzer to testify in favor of Intro. Number

          9  645-A.

         10                 I am the Director of the Attorney

         11  General's Reproductive Rights Unit in the Civil

         12  Rights Bureau, a unit that he created shortly after

         13  taking office in 1999.

         14                 This bill can do much to accomplish

         15  the twin goal that I think all public officials seek

         16  to accomplish, of enhancing the safety and medical

         17  well-being of women who seek all types of

         18  reproductive health services within the City of New

         19  York, and respecting the First Amendment Rights of

         20  those who wish to protest against abortion or other

         21  services.

         22                 At the outset, I want to emphasize a

         23  point already made, that this bill is very, very

         24  similar to a law passed by the Colorado legislature

         25  and upheld by the Supreme Court in the case Hill
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          2  versus Colorado last year.

          3                 The Colorado law applies within 100

          4  feet of health facilities, this law applies within

          5  50 feet of health facilities, of reproductive health

          6  facilities.

          7                 Colorado law prohibits unwilling

          8  approaches within eight feet. This law would

          9  prohibit unwilling approaches within ten feet.

         10                 The Supreme Court clearly held that

         11  the Colorado Law does not violate protesters First

         12  Amendment Right.

         13                 The members of the Council can

         14  therefore act with confidence that this proposed law

         15  passes muster under the first amendment.

         16                 In response to several of the

         17  comments made by the first panel of speakers, I'd to

         18  read two very brief excerpts from the Supreme

         19  Court's opinion about what the law does and does not

         20  do, because I think that the claims that it

         21  prohibits leafletting, that prohibits talking, that

         22  it prohibits offering information to women, are

         23  simply incorrect, and it's very important that the

         24  Council understand that, so just bear with me very

         25  briefly, because these were matters of great concern
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          2  to the Supreme Court when it considered the very

          3  similar law in Colorado.

          4                 As the Supreme Court said, the

          5  statute does not prevent a leafletter from simply

          6  standing near the path of oncoming pedestrians and

          7  proffering his or her material, which the

          8  pedestrians can easily accept.

          9                 Demonstrators with leaflets might

         10  easily stand on the sidewalk at entrances without

         11  blocking the entrance and without physically

         12  approaching persons who are entering the clinic

         13  peacefully hand them leaflets as they pass by.

         14                 And in addition to those quotes is

         15  that applies equally to speaking, holding signs,

         16  offering information, offering to engage in

         17  conversation. All that persons outside reproductive

         18  health facilities within that small 50 foot area

         19  could not do would be to knowingly approach, within

         20  ten minutes. Knowingly approach, not accidentally

         21  approach, not stand still while someone came within

         22  ten feet of them, but knowingly approach within ten

         23  feet, and it is that unwanted communication that

         24  this bill would eliminate and that the Supreme Court

         25  held was a justifiable, in fact they called it an
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          2  exceedingly modest restriction on the Speaker's

          3  ability to make their views known to passers by.

          4                 I'd like to turn to a couple other

          5  reasons why the Attorney General urges the Council

          6  to adopt this bill.

          7                 As I said, Attorney General Spitzer

          8  created the Reproductive Rights Unit in 1999, and

          9  since then it has been my job to look for solutions

         10  around the state when protest at reproductive health

         11  facilities cross the line from vigorous advocacy,

         12  which we vigorously support, to harassment and

         13  obstruction.

         14                 We've learned lessons from this work

         15  that I think can be helpful to the Council in

         16  deciding how to act on this legislation.

         17                 First of all, under existing law

         18  egregious conduct directed against women seeking

         19  health care often cannot be stopped until after the

         20  persons responsible for it have already inflicted

         21  substantial harm.

         22                 Now, across the state we've heard of

         23  instances, and you may find this in the City as

         24  well, that it is a common experience for women to be

         25  surrounded, yelled at, at close range, and
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          2  physically impeded as they approach a planned

          3  parenthood or some other reproductive health

          4  facility.

          5                 Many, many court cases around the

          6  country have heard testimony that establishes

          7  without doubt that this type of in your face, up

          8  front confrontational loud, or even not loud but

          9  very close contact can have physiological impacts

         10  that actually increase the medical risks of the

         11  health care that women are coming to seek.

         12                 One court after the next, one court

         13  after the next has found that this type of conduct

         14  is irreparable harm to women. That has been the

         15  finding that has supported --

         16                 (Audience outburst.)

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please. Let's

         18  give each side its free speech, okay?

         19                 MS. BROWN: -- That has been the

         20  finding that has supported the issuance of

         21  injunctions of around the country in different

         22  clinic access cases.

         23                 Courts in those cases have restricted

         24  individuals from engaging in certain conduct at

         25  certain localities, but they can only act after the
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          2  harm has been done to countless women.

          3                 The City Council, on the other hand,

          4  has the power to adopt a bill that prevents harm

          5  before it occurs, and that's one strong reason to

          6  support the legislation.

          7                 And I'd also like to explain how the

          8  injunction approach, which is what the Attorney

          9  General has done in the cases that we have filed

         10  under both the State and federal freedom of access

         11  to clinic entrances laws. We filed a case in Buffalo

         12  that covers Rochester and Buffalo and the western

         13  half of the state. We filed a case in Uttica that

         14  concerns activities of protestors there.

         15                 And I want to explain how piecemeal

         16  that approach is and how limited it is and how what

         17  the Council has the power to do has the superior

         18  ability to protect access to facilities, again,

         19  while protecting First Amendment Rights.

         20                 We filed a case, People of the State,

         21  versus Operation Rescue National in Buffalo in the

         22  spring of 1999.

         23                 Like any court case it is just filed

         24  against individual defendants, in that case 68

         25  individuals and organizations. We had to prove that
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          2  every one of those defendants had already broken the

          3  law, by making access unreasonably difficult or

          4  dangerous. That is an extremely time consuming,

          5  intensive, effort-intensive proceeding. And we

          6  succeeded in that case, but even after succeeding,

          7  if someone new comes along and creates exactly the

          8  same kind of access problems at same locations where

          9  a buffer zone is now in place will have to go back

         10  to court, have to have another hearing before the

         11  judge, and have to prove that that person has

         12  already impeded access. That is a very peaceful

         13  time-consuming approach.

         14                 What the City Council can do, by

         15  contrast, is enact a law that governs everyone's

         16  behavior and applies at every location immediately.

         17                 One small additional point I'd like

         18  to make, and this is something that the Supreme

         19  Court pointed to in its Hill decision, it was also a

         20  point that the Attorney General made in the Micus

         21  Brief that we filed on behalf of New York in 17

         22  other states, to the Supreme Court to support that

         23  Colorado statute.

         24                 It's a point that was made by police

         25  witnesses who testified at our hearing in Buffalo
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          2  that resulted in the buffer zone, limited buffer

          3  zone there.

          4                 As the Chief of Police in a town that

          5  has hundreds of protests put it, "when you have a

          6  clear rule like this one, any officer with a tape

          7  measure can enforce it without any subjectivity."

          8  And that is a tremendous benefit to law enforcement,

          9  and it's a benefit to protestors, as well.

         10                 The Supreme Court recognized that in

         11  the Hill Decision they set a bright line,

         12  prophylactic, that is a preventive rule. Maybe the

         13  best way to provide protection and at the same time

         14  by offering clear guidance and avoiding subjectivity

         15  to protect speech itself.

         16                 This law would establish the type of

         17  bright line rule, the benefits are clear, and on

         18  behalf of the Attorney General, we urge the City

         19  Council to adopt it.

         20                 Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         22  Brown.

         23                 We also have your statement.

         24                 In view of the -- please try to

         25  confine your comments as we set the rules, we let
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          2  Ms. Brown go on because the speakers in the first

          3  round for the other side also went beyond the agreed

          4  time limit.

          5                 MS. LEADER: I understand.

          6                 My name is Alex Leader. I'm Executive

          7  Director of National Organization for Women, the New

          8  York City Chapter. We are the founding Chapter of

          9  NOW, the largest feminist or women's rights

         10  organization in the United States.

         11                 And I have done my best to edit my

         12  comments to the three minutes, they're a little over

         13  but I have edited them.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We appreciate

         15  your efforts.

         16                 MS. LEADER: NOW New York City

         17  strongly supports the proposed amendments to the

         18  administrative code of New York City because it will

         19  aid women in exercising their fundamental right to

         20  health care, and to have an abortion.

         21                 Women attempting to enter abortion

         22  clinics are victims of harassment and sometimes of

         23  violence. In fact, violence occurs at 20 percent of

         24  our nation's clinic.

         25                 NOW New York City believes that when
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          2  women exercise their fundamental constitutional

          3  rights, they should not be put at risk. At both a

          4  state and national level, high courts and

          5  legislative bodies have recognized and upheld a

          6  woman's right to enter a reproductive health care

          7  facility free of harassment.

          8                 Recently in the 2000 Hill versus

          9  Colorado Supreme Court Decision the Court upheld

         10  Colorado law that provided for an eight-foot

         11  floating buffer zone around women attempting to

         12  enter abortion clinics, within 100 feet of any

         13  clinic entrance or exit.

         14                 Inside of those protected eight feet,

         15  no person or group is permitted knowingly to

         16  approach another person "without that person's

         17  consent for the purpose of handing a leaflet or

         18  handbill to, displaying a sign to, or engaging in

         19  oral protest, education or counseling, with said

         20  other persons."

         21                 In other words, Colorado women

         22  entering health care facilities or abortion clinics

         23  cannot legally be mobbed by protestors who wish to

         24  dissuade them from seeking reproductive health care

         25  or having an abortion.
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          2                 The issues raised in Hill versus

          3  Colorado Supreme Court Decision are centrally

          4  important to the potential debate surrounding this

          5  proposed New York City bill.

          6                 Therefore, I now wish to discuss Hill

          7  versus Colorado in depth.

          8                 Opponents of the Colorado buffer zone

          9  law argued that the law violated the First Amendment

         10  free speech rights of anti-abortion protestors.

         11                 The supreme court, in a decision

         12  written by Justice Stevens, rejected the

         13  opposition's arguments. The Court held that the

         14  legislation did not violate free speech rights for

         15  several key reasons. The statute did not single out

         16  a particular viewpoint for restriction, because the

         17  law prohibited any kind of non-consensual

         18  leafletting or oral counseling within the buffer

         19  zone.

         20                 In the same vein the Supreme Court

         21  concluded that the statute was not vague or overly

         22  restrictive of speech, because the terms protest,

         23  education and counseling are pointed and specific.

         24                 Justice Sutter composed a concurring

         25  opinion, noting that the statute did not violate the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            69

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  protestors free speech rights, because the statute

          3  restricted the offensive harassing behavior of the

          4  protestors. The Statute did not restrict their

          5  message.

          6                 NOW-NYC strongly supports the Court's

          7  holding in this case, in the Colorado case. We agree

          8  that the buffer zones established in the Colorado

          9  statute do not violate anti-abortion protestors'

         10  First Amendment Rights.

         11                 Women entering clinics can easily

         12  hear anti-abortion protestors from eight feet away,

         13  so their message is far from being silent.

         14                 We do not believe that women need to

         15  be protected from hearing anti-abortion messages

         16  they may find offensive or disturbing.

         17                 Women entering abortion clinics

         18  simply should not be harassed, and we support

         19  legislation that lessens harassment.

         20                 Clinic harassment is an unacceptable

         21  and serious obstacle that infringes upon women's

         22  basic and constitutional right to an abortion.

         23                 We disagree with the supposed"free

         24  speech" argument against the buffer zone law, and we

         25  believe the Supreme Court was right to reject this
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          2  argument.

          3                 The Supreme Court held that the

          4  Colorado buffer zone law did not violate free

          5  speech, since it did not target a certain type of

          6  protest speech.

          7                 Now let me return quickly to the

          8  discussion of Council Member Freed's proposed

          9  legislation that we are addressing here today.

         10                 Currently, neither New York State nor

         11  New York City has any kind of clinic access statute

         12  that provides women with buffer zone protection.

         13                 In 1994, the New York City Council

         14  took the initiative in passing New York City's

         15  current clinic access law. The law is intended to

         16  protect women from harassment, as they enter

         17  reproductive health care facilities. However, it

         18  leaves the police to decide exactly what constitutes

         19  harassment.

         20                 This legislation was an important

         21  step forward in the fight for reproductive rights,

         22  and that it serves to protect women from physical

         23  harassment, but that legislation was not enough. It

         24  has been ineffective in preventing verbal

         25  harassment, since the police must make a personal
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          2  decision as to when protest has crossed the line to

          3  harassment.

          4                 Five years later, in 1999, the New

          5  York State anti-stalking and clinic access law

          6  established that this is a crime to physically

          7  prevent a woman from entering a health care facility

          8  through a threat of force, physical obstruction or

          9  injury.

         10                 Council Member Freed is spearheading

         11  the fight to put buffer zone legislation on the

         12  books in New York City for the first time. The New

         13  York City legislation would build on the New York

         14  State anti-stalking and clinic access law, and the

         15  Supreme Court's Hill versus Colorado Decision.

         16                 We believe that the proposed New York

         17  City buffer zone legislation is a crucial step

         18  forward in the right to our reproductive freedom.

         19                 Access to abortion is our fundamental

         20  and constitutional right as women, and we should not

         21  have to overcome serious obstacles or endure

         22  harassment in order to exercise our right.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         24  Leader.

         25                 Kelly Conlin from NARAL.
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          2                 MS. CONLIN: My sincere hope, Council

          3  Member, that I won't even go three minutes.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We have your

          5  statement.

          6                 MS. CONLIN: Okay.

          7                 I want to first of all thank the

          8  Council and thank Speaker Vallone for allowing this

          9  hearing to go forward.

         10                 You know, we've worked together for a

         11  long time, and we don't always agree on the

         12  particulars, but I think one thing that we can agree

         13  on, and I hope everyone in this room can agree on,

         14  is that the health and the safety of the citizens of

         15  New York is paramount, and that's what we're

         16  discussing here today.

         17                 I'm not sure whether women feel more

         18  comfortable calling NARAL, than they do filing suit,

         19  but I've certainly gotten much intimation over the

         20  past two years that incidents outside of

         21  reproductive health facilities are inexplicably on

         22  the rise, and that it's time to do something and

         23  take proactive steps to curb that and to keep that

         24  from happening.

         25                 Women, while it's true that we have
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          2  the right to choose, we also need to have the right

          3  to access health care, whether it be to seek an

          4  abortion, whether it be to seek a pelvic exam, a

          5  gynecological exam, contraceptive care, and many of

          6  the other kinds of health procedures that are done

          7  at these facilities in privacy and in peace, and

          8  that's what this is about.

          9                 You know, some of the stories that I

         10  hear from women are actually astounding, women being

         11  followed down the street, cameras being put in their

         12  face, and now we hear that the individual who began

         13  what was called the Nurhenberg Files, a website that

         14  listed the names of providers and leaders in the

         15  productive rights movement, is now extending his

         16  activities to take pictures of women outside of

         17  facilities, to put their pictures in this web site.

         18                 Certainly we must do whatever we can

         19  to ensure the safety of our citizens.

         20                 Also, I wanted to bring up an

         21  important point that I don't think has been raised,

         22  inasmuch as my discussions with both the

         23  Administration and the Police Department have shown

         24  that the police would like more parameters on the

         25  current clinic access law then in fact it's hard for

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            74

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  them, when they're outside of a facility to

          3  determine what constitutes harassment, what

          4  constitutes intimidation.

          5                 From our point of view, this is a

          6  clarification of that law because it gives the

          7  police some standards to uphold, to say, yes, you

          8  can protest, yes, you can talk to an individual, but

          9  you know what? It's a lot different yelling at

         10  someone from ten feet away than it is yelling at

         11  someone in their face, and that's what this clinic

         12  access legislation is intended to do.

         13                 Now, there are many cities and towns

         14  across this country which have passed legislation

         15  very similar to this, if not identical to this.

         16  These are not flaming liberal towns, these are towns

         17  that really have done this to protect their

         18  citizenry, and the Supreme Court, as you've heard,

         19  have upheld these laws, as have other courts.

         20                 The reason they've upheld it is

         21  because there are significant medical issues

         22  involved here.

         23                 This is not the same as entering a

         24  bank, a museum or another public institution, these

         25  are people trying to access medical care and indeed
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          2  their condition could be at risk already. That's why

          3  it's important for them to have a zone of privacy.

          4                 Certainly, as members of the Council

          5  you've all been threatened, you've all had to deal

          6  with threatening comments, intimidating comments

          7  pertaining to votes that you've taken, issues that

          8  you've stood for in your community. I would put it

          9  to you, if you could imagine having that kind of

         10  intimidation on something that's more deeply

         11  personal.

         12                 Say you've had a mastectomy, say

         13  you've had prostate cancer, say you're undergoing

         14  treatment for that; what if someone were to come up

         15  to you and in your face threaten you, tell you how

         16  this is wrong? Think of how you would feel. It would

         17  be times 100 what you felt intimidating and

         18  threatening in the past.

         19                 That is what women outside these

         20  facilities feel. That's what they've told me they

         21  feel. That's my experience.

         22                 Now, I want to close by one more

         23  comment in saying --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You've gone

         25  over.
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          2                 MS. CONLIN: I know, I've gone over my

          3  three. I'm sorry.

          4                 This is hard times nationally for the

          5  Reproductive Rights movement. We have a president in

          6  Washington who really is against us and certainly

          7  agrees much more with our opponents. And that being

          8  said, the nation looks to New York as a leader in

          9  protecting women's reproductive health.

         10                 New York was the place where Margaret

         11  Sanger opened her first facility. New York was the

         12  place that passed the nation's first law repealing

         13  illegal abortion and making it legal and that was

         14  the law upon which Roe v. Wade was founded.

         15                 We, as New Yorkers, have a deep

         16  commitment that the rest of the nation sees, it's

         17  upholding these rights as very personal, very

         18  important to our citizens.

         19                 I would urge the City Council to set

         20  a date for a vote for this bill. That would be

         21  something that we would see as a real indication

         22  that the City Council wants to be heroes for the

         23  citizens of our City and protecting their rights.

         24                 And I want to personally thank you

         25  all for allowing us to speak here on behalf of this
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          2  bill.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very,

          4  very much, Ms. Conlin.

          5                 We've been joined by members of the

          6  Committee, Councilwoman Juanita Watkins, Councilman

          7  Walter McCaffrey, Speaker Vallone who has another

          8  engagement that requires him to leave.

          9                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Just before I leave,

         10  let me first thank the three of you for your

         11  testimony, but I ask, as I asked the previous panel,

         12  as I asked the previous panel, three of them had

         13  testified that they had spent a number of hours in

         14  front of health clinics and they have never

         15  witnessed any cases of intimidation or harassment.

         16  Have any of you witnessed, actually witnessed cases

         17  of intimidation of harassment at a health clinic?

         18                 MS. CONLIN: I have witnessed more

         19  cases of intimidation and harassment than I care to

         20  remember.

         21                 SPEAKER VALLONE: In front of health

         22  clinics?

         23                 MS. CONLIN: I have, in my 11 years as

         24  head of NARAL New York, I have been outside

         25  witnessing the goings on, sometimes with the police,
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          2  sometimes with the members of the Administration, in

          3  11 years I have witnessed numerous cases of women,

          4  and I think this draws attention as to why this is

          5  necessary, because things that I consider

          6  intimidating and harassing, obviously others do not.

          7  When I see someone chasing someone down a street,

          8  when I see someone standing in someone's face and

          9  yelling at them, telling them they're going to go to

         10  hell, I see that as very intimidating for a woman

         11  who is trying to access medical services.

         12                 Obviously the other speakers do not

         13  see that as intimidating, but I think that it's a

         14  distinction that this legislation clarifies, that it

         15  allows them to make those comments to women but it

         16  allows a certain zone of privacy for people trying

         17  to access care at medical facilities, I think that's

         18  why it's such a reasonable piece of legislation.

         19                 SPEAKER VALLONE: Thank you.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I just have a

         21  brief question.

         22                 In essence then, just why doesn't the

         23  current law which prohibits harassing individuals in

         24  general terms before these health facilities afford

         25  enough protection?
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          2                 MS. CONLIN: Well, if I could note

          3  something about that? You're all familiar, I think

          4  anybody who is ever voted in New York City is

          5  familiar with the law that prevents people from

          6  being able to electioneer within, I think it's

          7  within 100 feet --

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Of the polls.

          9                 MS. CONLIN: -- Of the entrance to a

         10  polling place.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         12                 MS. CONLIN: And that law, obviously

         13  most of what goes on outside polling places consists

         14  of handing leaflets to people. You're not trying to

         15  alienate voters the moment before they step into the

         16  polls, and, yet, that law or laws just like that,

         17  have been upheld by the Supreme Court, and one

         18  reason that the court gave in upholding that type of

         19  law, which just has a blanket, it's much more

         20  restrictive than this law would be --

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Fixed rule.

         22                 MS. CONLIN: Fixed rule, and more

         23  restrictive, because nobody can say anything about

         24  the election within that 100-foot barrier, is it

         25  100? On either side of the polling place.
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          2                 What they've said was, what that law

          3  prevents is the types of -- yes, you can have, and I

          4  expect there already were laws that prevented

          5  harassment or intimidation or similar actions

          6  outside of polling places. Why then have the fixed

          7  zone? You can say it was already illegal conduct.

          8  And what the Supreme Court said was, there are

          9  incidents that would go unnoticed, there are

         10  incidents that would go uninforced, it happens very

         11  quickly sometimes, what can be said between two

         12  people, and the prophylactic value of just

         13  eliminating all that contact within that zone, is

         14  worth that minor restriction of speech.

         15                 Now, this is a much less restrictive

         16  proposal.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So would you say

         18  the comments that were made, for example, by the

         19  first panel, by the Monsignor, with respect to we

         20  just give education, we just communicate, how does

         21  this relate to that?

         22                 MS. CONLIN: I can't speak to what his

         23  organization does, because I have not personally

         24  observed his organization in practice. He certainly

         25  cannot speak to the actions of every anti-abortion
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          2  protestor in the City of New York, there's no doubt

          3  about that. I mean, it has not happened recently,

          4  but there was a time when mobs of people were

          5  completely obstructing access to facilities, and, in

          6  fact, the City of New York is one of the plaintiffs

          7  in a case to stop that, along with private

          8  organizations.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         10                 MS. CONLIN: But what I would say to

         11  the Monsignor and the other people testifying with

         12  him, is you'll be free to stand and offer counsel,

         13  you will be free to stand and offer advice, you will

         14  be free to hand out leaflets. Anybody who wants to

         15  talk to you, you will be able to talk to.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But not

         17  knowingly --

         18                 MS. CONLIN: All you can't do is walk

         19  up to somebody, unless she says I'd like to talk to

         20  you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And the comment

         22  that was made with respect to the Colorado case, the

         23  Colorado case is not the last word in the law, that

         24  there is the Scang case, there are cases like that.

         25  The essence of that, is it not, is that in fact many
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          2  cases have held that the First Amendment doesn't

          3  prohibit any speech whatsoever in any place

          4  whatsoever, at any time whatsoever, and that this

          5  falls within reasonable time and space limitations?

          6                 MS. CONLIN: That's right. If I could

          7  just read another very brief excerpt from the

          8  Supreme Court Decision in Hill versus Colorado?

          9                 "Persons who are attempting to enter

         10  health care facilities for any purpose are often in

         11  particularly vulnerable, physical and emotional

         12  conditions. The State of Colorado," -- and I would

         13  insert here, the City of New York,-- "the State of

         14  Colorado has responded to its substantial and

         15  legitimate interest in protecting these persons from

         16  unwanted encounters, confrontations and even

         17  assaults by enacting an exceedingly modest

         18  restriction on the speaker's ability to approach."

         19                 It's that governmental interest in

         20  protecting persons from unwanted encounters and

         21  confrontations that the City Council has a right to

         22  act on and may constitutionally enact this

         23  ordinance.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

         25                 Okay, thank you very -- if we decide
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          2  that there is enough of a need for it under the

          3  circumstances.

          4                 MS. CONLIN: That's right. It's up to

          5  the Council to decide.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

          7                 Councilman Martin Golden.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Chairman.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank Councilman

         11  McCaffrey.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I think the

         13  reason here, obviously safety is a number one issue

         14  here, and I think that we have to look at that, but

         15  the First Amendment right is also something that we

         16  should be very, very careful with.

         17                 The crimes committed in and around

         18  these clinics just doesn't add up. We have 69

         19  clinics with six arrests since 1999, that's two

         20  arrests per year. It just doesn't add up.

         21                 Talking to the Police Department and

         22  to the Corp Counsel, they say there is no

         23  requirement, no reason to change and to move to a

         24  more restrictive law, that the law that they have is

         25  presently working.
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          2                 I appreciate your applause, but every

          3  time you applause, you slow us down, it takes

          4  minutes away from me. So, please. Thank you very

          5  much, though, but slow down with the applause.

          6                 The problem here, and we have to be

          7  very, very careful, again, did you ever see my

          8  colleagues, you know, all these guys going for

          9  re-election, imagine if we had to stand ten feet at

         10  a train station and wait for somebody to come over

         11  to pick up --

         12                 MS. CONLIN: I wouldn't even bother

         13  introducing that bill, it's too dangerous.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I tell you,

         15  it's something we've got to look at. You've got to

         16  be very, very careful, because I don't think anybody

         17  would come over to us. But none of us are harassing

         18  those people when we put our hands out and shake

         19  their hands, although we don't believe, maybe some

         20  do believe that we're harassing, but I don't think

         21  we are, and we shake their hands and we hand them

         22  some, I believe, literature that shows our record

         23  and gets us hopefully -- people look at us and to

         24  re-elect us into office.

         25                 But I just want to go into one of the
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          2  things that you pointed out to me, Attorney

          3  General's Office.

          4                 American Civil Liberties Union

          5  challenged similar buffer zones that were

          6  established in Seattle at the World Trade

          7  Organization protest, and a lawsuit filed, the

          8  plaintiffs filed the suit because they were kept out

          9  and forced out of a no protest zone because of

         10  anti-WTO buttons and flyers.  At that time, the

         11  Executive Director of the ACLU of Washington said

         12  the City essentially created a militarized zone in

         13  downtown Seattle and banned all protests within this

         14  zone. An American city must not get away with such

         15  flagrant violations of citizen freedoms. We intend

         16  to obtain a court ruling that the City actions were

         17  unconstitutional and cannot be repeated. That's

         18  quotes.

         19                 Isn't this a similar matter we are

         20  facing here with this legislation?

         21                 To me the answer is yes. Is the

         22  freedom of speech only protected at the right times,

         23  the right places, and with the right issues, or is

         24  it the right that is protected at all times in all

         25  places for all issues?
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Would you like

          3  to respond?

          4                 Would you like to briefly respond?

          5                 MS. CONLIN: Well, my quick response

          6  would be that this does not establish a no protest

          7  zone, and if that's the understanding of the

          8  legislation, then the understanding needs to be

          9  revisited.

         10                 This does not --

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We're looking at

         12  a slippery slope here that we're trying to get into

         13  --

         14                 MS. CONLIN: Well, you asked for the

         15  response. The response is this is not a no protest

         16  zone by any stretch of the imagination, it is not a

         17  no leaflet zone --

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: It is a buffer

         19  zone.

         20                 MS. CONLIN: It is not a no contact

         21  zone.

         22                 MS. BROWN: It's a zone of privacy

         23  around an individual.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And this is

         25  the same. This would set up a buffer zone so that
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          2  the WTO could not get into an area to put out

          3  leaflets and to educate.

          4                 It's the same. It's a buffer zone.

          5  I'm not trying to --

          6                 MS. CONLIN: I think you need to

          7  reread it because what this does is say within 50

          8  feet.

          9                 It doesn't say within 50 feet no

         10  protesters can enter. That is the type of zone from

         11  what you're saying the litigation in Seattle is

         12  about. This says within 50 feet you can be there.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You can even be

         14  within ten feet, and you can even hand it out.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: What we're

         16  entering into is a slippery slope, it's eight feet

         17  in Colorado, it's ten feet in New York City, it's

         18  going to be 12 feet some place else and 25 feet some

         19  place else after that, and then 150 feet after that.

         20  I mean, where do we stop? Where do we stop?

         21                 MS. CONLIN: Council Member, I

         22  actually have a note of clarification. You had said

         23  you had spoken to the Corporation Counsel's office,

         24  it's my information, and this was obtained

         25  yesterday, that the Mayor has said that he will sign
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          2  this bill if it reaches his desk.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We invited the

          4  Administration and they have not testified.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I am not

          6  speaking on behalf of the Administration here, I am

          7  speaking on behalf of the City Councilman, that went

          8  to get information from Corp Counsel and from other

          9  locations as to the effects of the bill. This says

         10  nothing -- reflection of what the Mayor plans or

         11  plans not to do, or what the Administration plans to

         12  do.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you. I

         16  would just like to say that I do think your point

         17  about, you know, there are really fine judgments

         18  being made here is correct, but I mean sometimes

         19  legislatures have to make fine judgements. You know,

         20  just six years ago or seven years ago in '94,

         21  Councilman Ognibene strongly urged that this

         22  legislation ultimately would not be upheld. It was

         23  upheld.

         24                 And, you know, I think here, too,

         25  reasonable people can differ and may differ with
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          2  respect to the need for the legislation, but, you

          3  know, that's what legislatures do.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: That's what

          5  I'm trying to point out. This was good legislation,

          6  the 1994 bill, why would we want to turn around, if

          7  we're only having two arrests a year, why would we

          8  want to turn around and set up such a situation that

          9  we're going to encourage many more arrests, and

         10  encourage many more police actions here at these

         11  locations?

         12                 I think we should try to work

         13  together.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It's not just

         15  arrests, which are the concern here.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: It's safety of

         17  people. It's safety.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I mean,

         19  sometimes types of speech which did not lead to an

         20  arrest, which have not led to an arrest, the

         21  proponents say, you know, are really weapons, their

         22  tools, they're not really communication any longer

         23  when somebody is within eight feet and about to

         24  undergo a tremendously traumatic procedure that

         25  affects so much that at some point this is no longer

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            90

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  speech. And it's more a matter of almost a, you

          3  know, a blunt instrument when you push it at

          4  somebody at some point.

          5                 And that's why me, too, I think in

          6  response to your point, which is, you know, a

          7  reasonable point as to when are boundaries on

          8  politicians sensible? I think politicians who hand

          9  out flyers in a subway car, that's too much, people

         10  can't get away from it; whereas, politicians who

         11  simply stand in front of the entrance to a place, if

         12  somebody doesn't want it, the person won't take it,

         13  will go around another way, there's a way of getting

         14  away from that.

         15                 Here is the girl, or the young woman

         16  is -- you know, has very limited number of ways to

         17  get in, maybe one entrance, maybe two entrances, the

         18  question is, at what point is this inappropriate, if

         19  at all, it's a matter of judgment.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Chairman,

         21  final statement.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: All I can say,

         24  I believe, NARAL and NOW are doing a great job.

         25  There's been over 30 million abortions since 1973.
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          2  How many thousands of kids do you think we've saved?

          3  How many? Compared to 30 million abortions in the

          4  past 30 years? We can't get that information outside

          5  without First Amendment Rights to be able to

          6  educate, to counsel and to bring women in and give

          7  them an opportunity to have an adoptive service, or

          8  to be able to raise that child.

          9                 I think we have a good law here since

         10  1994.

         11                 MS. CONLIN: Thank you, Councilman. We

         12  think we've done a good job, too, because women are

         13  no longer dying in back allies, women are no longer

         14  dying of illegal abortion.

         15                 Thank you very much.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Ms. Leader.

         17                 MS. LEADER: Yes. I wanted to --

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please. Please.

         19  Please.

         20                 Ms. Leader will respond and then we

         21  will go on.

         22                 MS. LEADER: Just to respond very

         23  briefly to Mr. Golden's comments, that from NOW New

         24  York City's perspective we believe that the bill

         25  would even be strengthened to add to it that nothing
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          2  in this section regarding limits shall be construed

          3  to cover protests occurring at non-reproductive

          4  health care facilities, because we do have a concern

          5  as people who engage in protests once every week or

          6  so, that our free speech would be limited through a

          7  distortion of application of this bill. And having

          8  been born and raised in New York State, but also

          9  spent many years living in the State of Florida, I'm

         10  very aware of how the threat against abortion

         11  providers, you know, two abortion doctors were

         12  killed in the State of Florida not very long ago,

         13  and the abortion providers that I know go to work

         14  wearing a bulletproof vest, they hide in a car. They

         15  drop their car at a parking lot somewhere, somebody

         16  goes to pick them up.

         17                 So, the point I'm trying to make is

         18  that there is a real --

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: That doesn't

         20  happen in New York City.

         21                 MS. LEADER: -- Threat of violence

         22  around reproductive health care facilities that is

         23  unusual.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Let's stay

         25  focused. This is New York City we're talking about,

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            93

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  not Florida. We do not have that problem here.

          3                 MS. LEADER: It's a statewide problem.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. Thank you

          5  very much.

          6                 Moving on, I'd just like to recognize

          7  in the balcony the Duncan Center PAL, 552 West 52nd

          8  Street in Manhattan. Welcome.

          9                 We have been joined by Council Member

         10  Oddo, who has a question or some questions.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: Thank you, Mr.

         12  Chairman. I apologize for coming in. We were next

         13  door at a Land Use Subcommittee hearing.

         14                 I just had a quick question. Council

         15  Member Golden just used the phrase "slippery slope"

         16  and so often our friends in the Civil Liberties

         17  community love to throw that argument out, that if

         18  we allow government to abridge one of our rights,

         19  they will come back at another day and take many

         20  more. If we give them an inch, they will take a

         21  foot.

         22                 If we try to pass a bill that limits

         23  tobacco access to kids, the next thing is going to

         24  be red meat in McDonalds, if we try to protest

         25  funding for sensation, the next thing government is
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          2  going to do is going to burn books. It's a slippery

          3  slope. We're on a slippery slope.

          4                 Are you folks concerned in any way

          5  that this legislation might be a slippery slope?

          6  That if we allow government in this instance, even

          7  in your mind, well intentioned to abridge the rights

          8  of some, that we are going to be on a slippery slope

          9  and that government will come back at some other

         10  point and bridge other of our fundamental rights?

         11                 MS. CONLIN: If I could just respond?

         12                 Council Member, for as long as I can

         13  remember, there have been restrictions around

         14  polling places, and I don't recall anyone that I

         15  know of thinking that that was an abridgement of the

         16  constitutional right to get information out, and I

         17  think that's the analogy that makes the most sense.

         18  There are certain things that we do in our lives

         19  that are very sensitive that we do require a zone of

         20  privacy around.

         21                 Now, I think that you'll find the

         22  Civil Liberties Union will probably testify against

         23  this bill, as they have other bills, but I think at

         24  some point, we have to respect the Supreme Court,

         25  and we have to respect what the court says, and in
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          2  this instance the court carefully parched its

          3  language, it carefully recognized the medical

          4  consequences that are at stake here for women

          5  entering these facilities and how much they need

          6  this extra zone of privacy. And that's why the

          7  Supreme Court ruled as carefully as it did in the

          8  Colorado case.

          9                 So, I think the point to be made is

         10  that New York City would not be moving ahead of the

         11  rest of the country in this legislation, it would

         12  simply come to the point where a lot of other towns

         13  and cities have reached in attempting to protect the

         14  women of their cities and towns who want to exercise

         15  their constitutional right to choose.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: One quick

         17  follow-up. I will be interested to hear that

         18  testimony from the Civil Liberties folks.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER:  They are coming

         20  next.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: They are coming

         22  next? Great. I will hold back the remaining

         23  questions for them. Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This will only

         25  be a slippery slope if the Council let's it be a
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          2  slippery slope. I mean, we can draw lines. This is

          3  where we've drawn the line.

          4                 We're not about to ban speech --

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO: Funny, we don't

          6  hear that counter argument when it's made against

          7  us, though, the slippery slope argument.

          8                 There the world will end as we know

          9  it. If we do a certain thing here, there will be

         10  restraint demonstrated and there won't be a slippery

         11  slope.

         12                 I'm just trying to point out I think

         13  the inconsistency in how the slippery slope argument

         14  is brought out when it cuts to their advantage, but

         15  here no one seems concerned about it.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         17  Councilman Oddo.

         18                 Councilman Stanley Michels from

         19  Manhattan.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Thank you,

         21  Mr. Chairman.

         22                 This is a question directed to

         23  Jennifer Brown.

         24                 As an attorney, and I'm an attorney,

         25  I'd like to do something drastic, I'd like to read
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          2  the legislation and see what it says. Because you're

          3  all talking about slippery slopes and this and that,

          4  but the issue is not protest, this bill, as far as I

          5  can see, doesn't say anything prohibiting

          6  protesting.

          7                 All it says is that you can, and I'll

          8  read from the legislation itself, 645-A, and that is

          9  Section B of the legislation, it shall be unlawful

         10  for any person to knowingly approach another person

         11  within ten feet of such person. It doesn't say

         12  anything about protest, it says approach.

         13                 So, you can protest anywhere you

         14  want, within ten feet, within 50 feet, within 20

         15  feet. But you cannot approach that person, that's

         16  what the prohibition is in this legislation, would

         17  you agree?

         18                 MS. BROWN: Absolutely.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Thank you.

         20                 I think that should put to rest the

         21  slippery slope idea, too.

         22                 Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         24  Councilman Michels.

         25                 We are moving on to the next panel.
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          2  Thank you. We welcome your testimony.

          3                 MS. CONLIN: Thank you for your

          4  attention.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Our next three

          6  witnesses, people in opposition to the legislation,

          7  our former Assemblyman Dennis Butler, Patrick Scully

          8  from the Arthur Eisenberg from the New York Civil

          9  Liberties Union.

         10                 Welcome.

         11                 Again, if you could limit your

         12  testimony to three minutes, there are likely to be

         13  questions which can also elicit further comment.

         14                 Former Assemblyman Dennis Butler,

         15  welcome. It's good to have you again.

         16                 MR. BUTLER: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         17                 Mr. Chairman, and members of the City

         18  Council, distinguished members of the City Council

         19  --

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Press the red

         21  button until green.

         22                 MR. BUTLER: Can you hear me now?

         23                 I was going to say good morning, but

         24  we'll say good afternoon.

         25                 My name is Dennis J. Butler, and I
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          2  thank you for the opportunity of testifying on

          3  Intro. 645-A, the bill I oppose and ask you to vote

          4  for in the negative, when you do get to that vote.

          5                 Last year, after 30 years as a

          6  democratic district leader, and almost 25 years of

          7  the New York State Assembly, I chose not to run

          8  again.

          9                 Throughout those years, I gave out

         10  thousands of leaflets and psalm cards, from myself

         11  and other candidates, and tried to inform the voters

         12  about the merits of supporting those candidates, and

         13  believe me, what you say sometimes at the last

         14  moment, can have great bearing in the decision that

         15  individual might make.

         16                 And I dare say that you have done the

         17  same, and in fact, to go a step further, I'm sure

         18  that many of you will be doing some heavy

         19  leafletting face-to-face in the course of the next

         20  three weeks, I believe primary day is three weeks

         21  from today, so you'll really be out there, and keep

         22  in mind this bill you're talking about when you're

         23  out there on primary day.

         24                 Now, given those circumstances, I

         25  find it difficult to believe that you really so
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          2  seriously are considering legislation which would

          3  impose a gag rule on individuals peacefully

          4  leafletting and counseling outside abortion clinics.

          5                 It seems, too, that this is selective

          6  legislation aimed at one particular group, those who

          7  are pro-life, and flagrantly violating their First

          8  Amendment Right of free speech and freedom of

          9  religion.

         10                 This is not my concept of democracy

         11  in action.

         12                 During my years in Albany, going back

         13  to Speaker Stanley Fink and continuing to the

         14  present, we put money in the budget for Alternatives

         15  to Abortion. We looked for a middle path and we

         16  found one. Why are we now so afraid to provide

         17  pregnant women with information on alternatives to

         18  abortion? Because many may decide to keep their

         19  babies?

         20                 I'd like to read a statement from

         21  Bishop Daily. I'd like to read a statement from

         22  Bishop Daily, the Bishop of Queens and Brooklyn, and

         23  certain things have been mentioned by Monsignor

         24  Reilly and others, but this was in the Tablet, which

         25  is the Diocesan paper, this past weekend.
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          2                 And the Bishop says: "Over the past

          3  several years the Diocese of Brooklyn, along with

          4  the Archdiocese of New York, has enabled young women

          5  in crisis pregnancy situations, and I know the

          6  Councilman tried to deal with that, who have

          7  contemplated abortion as a solution to financial or

          8  other pressures, to give birth to their children in

          9  a safe, secure environment.

         10                 Many of these women would never have

         11  known that there were multiple charitable

         12  organizations in this City ready to help them with

         13  all their needs, were it not for the peaceful

         14  leafletting efforts of volunteers who offer

         15  information and assistance to these women outside of

         16  abortion clinics. Many of these volunteers are

         17  members of the Catholic clergy and laity, who

         18  constantly pray the Rosary outside these clinics.

         19                 Bishop Daily's comments continued by

         20  noting that for the past 11 years, he has conducted

         21  monthly prayer vigils outside these clinics under

         22  police supervision. He knew of no incident in which

         23  any woman ever complained that she was harassed by

         24  anyone engaged in peaceful leafletting." And

         25  Monsignor Reilly further corroborated that in a
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          2  statement he made earlier.

          3                 The Bishop closed by saying, and I

          4  quote: "This City has always championed civil

          5  liberties for every person, of every race, religion

          6  or ethnic background. I urgently request that the

          7  City Council reject this effort to destroy this

          8  City's long tradition of religious freedom by voting

          9  no on Intro. 645-A." And I ask the same.

         10                 Thank you very much.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. Thank you

         12  very much, Assemblyman Butler. We wish you the best.

         13                 Now, Patrick Scully from the Catholic

         14  League.

         15                 MR. SCULLY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         16                 I am Patrick Scully here on behalf of

         17  the Catholic League for Religious and Civil Rights.

         18  Our President is William A. Donohue.

         19                 The Catholic League for Religious and

         20  Civil Rights is the nation's largest Catholic civil

         21  rights organization. We defend individual Catholics

         22  against discrimination and the church against

         23  defamation, and we oppose 645-A for three very

         24  important reasons.

         25                 One, as has been stated before, it
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          2  would unduly abridge the free speech rights of all

          3  anti-abortion protestors, there is no doubt about

          4  this.

          5                 B) It would unduly abridge the

          6  religious liberty rights of some anti-abortion

          7  protestors.

          8                 We've heard at the top of this

          9  discussion today that this was free speech versus

         10  access. It's also about religious liberty, which is

         11  also in the constitution.

         12                 And, finally, the evidence of its

         13  necessity is sorely lacking.

         14                 Those who oppose abortion do so

         15  because they believe that innocent human life is

         16  lost when children are aborted. To selectively

         17  target these protestors is wrong constitutionally,

         18  and it's wrong morally - constitutionally because it

         19  violates the standard of viewpoint neutrality that

         20  undergirds the First Amendment Protections, and it

         21  is wrong morally because it effectively treats

         22  anti-abortion protestors and their speech as second

         23  class.

         24                 645-A also undermines religious

         25  liberty. The Catholics who protest do so out of
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          2  religious commitment. To lock up nuns or priests who

          3  stand near the entrance of an abortion clinic within

          4  ten feet holding signs that say "Choose Life" is

          5  constitutionally and morally outrageous.

          6                 Finally, there is no compelling

          7  evidence that the rights of anti-abortion protestors

          8  need to be further curtailed. This law is not being

          9  proposed because events demand it. Rather it is

         10  being proposed because politics demand it.

         11                 The laws on the books provide

         12  sufficient safeguards for those who seek to enter an

         13  abortion clinic. Quite simply, there is no empirical

         14  evidence, and still none this morning, that supports

         15  the need for this bill.

         16                 Therefore, the Catholic League urges

         17  that this bill be rejected.

         18                 And just as an addendum, unless I

         19  have a different version of the bill, the reading of

         20  the bill on the last panel wasn't complete.

         21                 It says it is unlawful for any person

         22  to knowingly approach another person within ten

         23  feet, unless the person consents. But you stop

         24  there. The rest of it says, for the purpose of

         25  passing out a leaflet or handbill, displaying a sign
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          2  to or engaging in oral protest, education or

          3  counseling with other such person.

          4                 So, this is about protest, this is

          5  about free speech, and it's about religious liberty.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Arthur

          8  Eisenberg.

          9                 MR. EISENBERG: Good afternoon. My

         10  name is Arthur Eisenberg, I am the Legal Director of

         11  the New York Civil Liberties Union.

         12                 The New York Civil Liberties Union is

         13  long devoted to the protection of reproductive

         14  choice, reproductive rights, and we recognize that

         15  those rights are placed in jeopardy, by obstruction,

         16  by violence, by intimidation, directed against those

         17  entering and leaving reproductive rights clinics.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I might say, Mr.

         19  Eisenberg, we have your statement, it's rather

         20  comprehensive, as we expect from the Civil Liberties

         21  Union, if you could try to summarize the essence of

         22  it, we'd appreciate it.

         23                 MR. EISENBERG: I will be brief, and,

         24  hopefully, within three minutes.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: All right.
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          2                 MR. EISENBERG: The point is that we

          3  have long supported clinic access for women. We

          4  supported the existing legislation that is on the

          5  books, we filed an Amicus Brief in the 2d Circuit

          6  and in the United States Supreme Court, in support

          7  of an injunction directed in the Schenck case to

          8  secure clinic access for women, we recently secured

          9  an injunction directed on Long Island, directed at

         10  obstructed trespassing which was being accomplished

         11  to deny clinic access for women. But we oppose this

         12  legislation, and we do so for two reasons:

         13                 First, we believe that this

         14  legislation is at odds with a sound understanding,

         15  with the better understanding of the First

         16  Amendment.

         17                 And, second, we think this law will,

         18  not because of any slippery slope, but this law in

         19  its present terms will reach a great deal of

         20  additional First Amendment activity that we think

         21  generally to be constitutionally protected.

         22                 Let me address the first point first.

         23  There has long developed, at least prior to Hill,

         24  and I will talk about Hill in the question and

         25  answer period, because I don't think I'll have
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          2  enough time at this juncture, but prior to Hill

          3  there had long developed a distinction between two

          4  forms of activity.

          5                 In the first circumstance, an

          6  individual approaches somebody and says can I engage

          7  you in conversation about a particular issue.

          8                 In the second instance, after that

          9  person says no, I don't want to talk to you, and

         10  tries to walk away, the person follows that person

         11  down the street and continues to harang, continues

         12  to harass, continues to insist and importune that

         13  individual. What the Supreme Court has long held,

         14  and this is the so-called walk away doctrine, or

         15  known as avert your eyes doctrine, is that in the

         16  first instance when you are approached on the

         17  street, you have an obligation to walk away, and it

         18  is unconstitutional for the government to try and

         19  protect an individual from unpopular, offensive, or

         20  unwanted speech in that circumstance.

         21                 The second -- but of course, that

         22  assumes you have an opportunity to walk away, and

         23  the circumstance where you try to walk away and

         24  indicate your disinclination to speak, in that

         25  circumstance the speech no longer is protected, the
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          2  conduct no longer is protected, and that is a

          3  fundamental distinction longstanding in our law, the

          4  degree to which Hill abrogates that distinction is

          5  something that I think we can discuss during the

          6  question and answer period.

          7                 But the second point I want to make

          8  is, that the reason for abrogating that distinction,

          9  the reason that why losing that distinction is of

         10  some significance to people who would be concerned

         11  about the first amendment, is that this law, or

         12  rather this bill, would, if enacted, prohibit a

         13  variety of conduct that we would think protected by

         14  the First Amendment.

         15                 It would prohibit striking hospital

         16  workers from approaching people entering hospitals

         17  with leaflets or orally to talk about the conditions

         18  in the hospital.

         19                 It would prohibit a TV crew doing a

         20  story on stem cell research, or on the health care

         21  at a particular hospital, from approaching patients

         22  or personnel or people entering or leaving in

         23  hospitals, to talk to them on camera as they enter

         24  or leave the facility.

         25                 It would prohibit health care
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          2  advocates who want to talk about the patient's bill

          3  of rights from approaching people entering and

          4  leaving the hospital.

          5                 And because this bill encroaches on

          6  these well-accepted, traditionally accepted forms of

          7  constitutionally protected behavior, we think that

          8  this legislation sweeps far too broadly.

          9                 We think that if what is of concern

         10  to this body is the act of harassing, following,

         11  importuning, persistent badgering of people as they

         12  approach the clinic, there is a more narrowly

         13  tailored way of going about addressing that problem,

         14  and the Supreme Court in the Hill case, quoting from

         15  a 1924 Supreme Court Decision provided precisely the

         16  language that this body ought to consider if it

         17  feels the need to legislate beyond already existing

         18  legislation.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         20                 I have just a few comments and

         21  questions, which you could or could not react to. It

         22  seems to me that some of your testimony, the three

         23  of you, was prepared before the testimony earlier

         24  and didn't take account of it so much.

         25                 For example, Assemblyman Butler, more
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          2  than halfway down on your first page you say, I find

          3  it difficult to believe that you are considering

          4  legislation which would impose the gag rule on

          5  individuals peacefully leafletting and counseling

          6  outside abortion clinics.

          7                 Wasn't the prior legislation, the

          8  prior testimony emphasizing the knowingly approached

          9  aspect? In other words, somebody can, even within 50

         10  feet, pass out flyers or the like under this

         11  legislation.

         12                 We have testimony emphasizing,

         13  Councilman Michels also emphasized after Ms. Brown,

         14  is that what it prevents is, I'm looking at it,

         15  unlawful for any person to knowingly approach. It's

         16  like an in your face type of thing which is what's

         17  offensive and what offends the language of the law.

         18                 MR. BUTLER: Mr. Chairman, this I

         19  think gave me, and gives us an opportunity to flail

         20  out against whatever the law is. In other words,

         21  when we believe that there's selectivity, as far as

         22  those against whom that law is being enforced,

         23  that's not right. It's not right now, it wouldn't be

         24  right four years ago, it won't be right ten years

         25  from now.
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          2                 If you're being prejudicial, which is

          3  what you're really being, in those who are going to

          4  have punishment metered out to them, then I have an

          5  opportunity here to point to that and to use it in

          6  any proper way I can.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Eisenberg,

          8  it seems to me that with respect to your testimony,

          9  you just have a different view of the First

         10  Amendment, as many people have had, Justice Black,

         11  Justice Douglas. You have an absolutist view, it

         12  seems to me, and the Civil Liberties Union, which

         13  the current Supreme Court has not upheld, for

         14  example, in Hill versus Colorado.

         15                 MR. EISENBERG: Not at all.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No?

         17                 MR. EISENBERG: Not at all.

         18                 One does not have a First Amendment

         19  Right to follow somebody persistently down the

         20  street, after they've expressed --

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That's the

         22  walk-away doctrine.

         23                 MR. EISENBERG:-- An interest that

         24  that should be discontinued.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right. But this
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          2  legislation would prohibit even before the person

          3  walks away, and you're saying that that you said was

          4  a troubling departure from the prior law. But

          5  nevertheless, that is apparently the law.

          6                 MR. EISENBERG: Well, I would urge you

          7  to read Hill against Colorado carefully.

          8                 Now, there are two ways, at least two

          9  ways to read Hill against Colorado, and let me just

         10  read to you a portion of the opinion upon which the

         11  analysis rests.

         12                 The Court is talking about where to

         13  draw the line, and it quotes from a 1924 Supreme

         14  Court decision, and it says, "How far may men" --

         15  this is a different era -- "How far may men go in

         16  persuasion and communication and still not violate

         17  the right of those whom they would influence?

         18                 In going to and from work, men have a

         19  right to as free a passage without obstruction as

         20  the streets afford, consistent with the right of

         21  others to enjoy the same privilege.

         22                 We are, however, a social people, and

         23  the accosting by one of another in an inoffensive

         24  way and an offer by one to communicate and discuss

         25  information with a view to influencing the other's
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          2  actions, are not regarded as aggression or a

          3  violation of that others right.

          4                 If, however, the offer is declined,

          5  as it may rightfully be, then persistence,

          6  importunity, following and dogging become an

          7  unjustifiable annoyance and obstruction which is

          8  likely soon to savior of intimidation from all this

          9  the person sought to be influenced has the right to

         10  be free."

         11                 So, the Court quotes that

         12  distinction, and then says: "We understand the

         13  Colorado statutes to be about this. In fact, it says

         14  the restrictions imposed by the Colorado Statute

         15  only apply to that form of communication."

         16                 Now, to be fair, the Court then goes

         17  on to uphold a statute which goes much farther.

         18                 So, the question is, are we going to

         19  read, and there are two ways I think of reading what

         20  the court did in Hill, it was either reinterpreting

         21  the statute to save it from constitution

         22  invalidation, to narrow its application to the

         23  circumstances it just described, or alternatively,

         24  it is, as you suggest, engaging in a departure from

         25  well settled, previously well settled First
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          2  Amendment principles.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And it seems to

          4  me there is a reason for that, and that is, the

          5  woman, the young woman who comes to one of these

          6  facilities is different than the sort of men that

          7  you were referring to in the 1924 proceeding, case.

          8  Therefore, I think what the Supreme Court said is

          9  that the sort of legislation by a locality, a state

         10  or a city, has justification which it accepted

         11  because of the special circumstances involved.

         12                 MR. EISENBERG: But then, sir, how are

         13  you going to protect by this legislation, the

         14  striking hospital worker who wants to be on the

         15  sidewalk in front of a hospital?

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I think that's a

         17  good point, Mr. Eisenberg.

         18                 Mr. Eisenberg, I think that's really

         19  a good point. I really do think it's a good point.

         20                 MR. EISENBERG: And we're not talking

         21  about slippery slopes here. This is what the law

         22  will do.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I think it's a

         24  good point that you made, but, nevertheless,

         25  apparently the Supreme Court, despite the problems
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          2  that you find in the legislation, such as those two

          3  that you mentioned, which it seems to me is a real

          4  problem legally, but nevertheless, the Supreme Court

          5  upheld it. Therefore, what people are saying here

          6  is, this was found to have some reason in Colorado,

          7  it can be upheld, the question is whether we want to

          8  do it. Now different people may say there is a

          9  problem, there is not a problem, there is

         10  harassment, you need a fixed rule of thumb, that's

         11  an issue here.

         12                 MR. EISENBERG: And I would respond by

         13  saying you ought not to do it because it does not

         14  rest on a strong analytic base, because the Hill

         15  against Colorado is not --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It's the law.

         17                 MR. EISENBERG: Well, it's not clear.

         18  People read Supreme Court decisions differently and

         19  one can't simply jump to the conclusion of the court

         20  and ignore the analysis.

         21                 But the point is you're quite right,

         22  that the Supreme Court upheld the Colorado statute,

         23  the question is whether the Colorado statute rests

         24  upon a sound analytic base, consistent with

         25  longstanding First Amendment principles that we in
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          2  New York hold dear, and secondly, whether you can

          3  avoid sweeping far more broadly than your intention.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you,

          5  Mr. Eisenberg, I appreciate your analysis. You seem

          6  like a worthy successor to Mr. Siegel.

          7                 Mr. Golden. Martin Golden.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Chairman.

         10                 Thank you, Mr. Eisenberg, thank all

         11  of you for your testimony here today.

         12                 But again, I'm going to go back to my

         13  original thought, which is, you pass laws if they're

         14  needed, and we're talking about New York City, not

         15  Colorado, not Florida, and we're talking about 69

         16  clinics, with six arrests at two per year; do we see

         17  a need for this?

         18                 MR. EISENBERG: Well, there may be a

         19  need for legislation. I think that there is

         20  legitimate concern about women entering clinics

         21  without harassment, without intimidation, and it may

         22  be a problem of under enforcement of existing law,

         23  or it may be a problem that new and additional

         24  legislation is required. But if new and additional

         25  legislation is required, my point is there is a
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          2  constitutionally acceptable way, consistent with the

          3  free speech tradition in New York of doing that.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Those arrests

          5  since 1994, and especially since 1996, the six that

          6  were arrested, have any of them sought out the

          7  organization for a lawsuit to go after those that

          8  harassed them?

          9                 MS. EISENBERG: Well, you know, as was

         10  pointed out in some of the earlier testimony, it is

         11  very difficult for women who are harassed to after

         12  the fact go after people who have harassed them.

         13  It's hard to identify.

         14                 I can remember, because I was

         15  involved in the litigation up in Buffalo and in

         16  Rochester that gave rise to the Schenck situation,

         17  and there was a serious problem about how you

         18  identify the people who would be the subject of an

         19  injunction.

         20                 And, so, the fact that they may or

         21  may not have called, and I don't know the answer to

         22  that, doesn't necessarily answer, at least for me,

         23  the question. Because as testified earlier, it's

         24  very difficult for women after the fact to assert

         25  rights of this sort.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            118

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 MR. BUTLER: I would just say I see no

          3  need for it, and there is never a need for

          4  discriminatory legislation.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

          6                 On the Hill case, do you feel that

          7  the description that has been provided to us by

          8  itself doesn't fit the bill for the law that's

          9  presently being attempted to pass here today?

         10                 MR. EISENBERG: Well, the issue in

         11  hill was somewhat different from the proposal here,

         12  but I would not base my objection on those small

         13  differences between the Colorado statute and this

         14  proposal.

         15                 I base my objection more

         16  fundamentally on what I see as the analytic

         17  inadequacies of the Hill opinion. The actual

         18  incoherence of the opinion, the dis -- what I decide

         19  in my written testimony as the disconnect between

         20  the analysis employed and conclusion reached, and on

         21  the fact that this legislation will sweep more

         22  broadly with respect to other forms of First

         23  Amendment activity.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: It is your

         25  conclusion, though, that this bill would not do what
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          2  it's supposed to do?

          3                 MR. EISENBERG: I don't know what --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: It's your

          5  conclusion that this bill would violate the first

          6  amendment rights of those attempting to enter

          7  clinics and other facilities that offered abortion?

          8                 MR. EISENBERG: Oh, it's my view that

          9  this bill rests upon an unsound understanding of

         10  traditional First Amendment doctrine, and that it

         11  reaches a whole bunch of behavior having to do with

         12  health care protestors, having to do with TV crews,

         13  having to do with striking employees at a hospital,

         14  all kinds of behavior that we traditionally accept

         15  as First Amendment protected would come within the

         16  reach of the prohibition within 50 feet of a

         17  hospital.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

         19                 Mr. Chairman.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

         21  Golden.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I'd like to

         23  advise the Chairman that I have a vote coming up in

         24  another hearing and may have to leave this meeting,

         25  and I'll be back and forth.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

          3  I have a hunch that it will be continuing after your

          4  vote, so we will welcome you back.

          5                 One thing, though, since Councilman

          6  Golden mentioned this point for the second time,

          7  with respect to the only -- there only being six

          8  arrests over a period of a number of years, what

          9  should be drawn from that. I mean, wasn't the

         10  testimony of the prior people that you can't deem

         11  under the current law what constitutes harassment

         12  and not harassment, and therefore, that setting up a

         13  standard of how many arrests there are is not really

         14  the applicable standard as to whether or not the

         15  current law is appropriate or not appropriate?

         16                 MR. EISENBERG: I agree with that. And

         17  I also want to emphasize that women deserve

         18  protection in terms of their need and interest in

         19  gaining access to reproductive health care

         20  facilities. And if that protection is not being

         21  provided by current law, either because of a lack of

         22  enforcement or because current law is inadequate, I

         23  do think that this body ought to consider

         24  legislation. I just think it ought to consider

         25  legislation more in keeping with what I understand
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          2  to be the First Amendment tradition.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Chairman,

          5  just finishing up on this, I could scream at both of

          6  you, but there's a reason for it.

          7                 Obviously, if somebody wants to bring

          8  a case of harassment against somebody, we have a

          9  police officer in front of every one of these

         10  clinics that turn around and can make the arrest, we

         11  have cameras in front of every one of these clinics,

         12  they can show and point out harassment and the

         13  aggravation and if it moves further to assault. So,

         14  I think that the bill of 1994 has shown that it's

         15  effective, that it does work, and that we don't need

         16  for the legislation. And unfortunately, this was a

         17  political move here today, and it's unfortunate.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Moving on,

         19  Councilman Phil Reed.

         20                 Thank you, Councilman Golden.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you, Mr.

         22  Chair.

         23                 Mr. Eisenberg, I find a lot of your

         24  testimony fairly persuasive, and am troubled by some

         25  of the distinctions that we're trying to make here,
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          2  and want to sort it out and even though I am the

          3  prime sponsor of this legislation and willing to try

          4  to look at how we could construct it, I think the

          5  underlying piece that's important to me is certainly

          6  a sense of safety that I think all people want to

          7  have and security.

          8                 And, so, there are some unique

          9  circumstances involved with this, and this is

         10  talking about any person, but I think the history

         11  and the experience is that people are finding is

         12  that men are not harassed outside of these clinics.

         13  It is only women that are coming to perhaps get

         14  information and in a vulnerable situation. So, it is

         15  easy to understand there is a level of intimidation.

         16  It may not be easy to define it legally, and I think

         17  that's part of what our struggle is here today, as

         18  much as my struggle is defined where this microphone

         19  won't echo back at me.

         20                 Are you suggesting that we should

         21  have, that the perimeter idea of the clinic is

         22  invalid, or is it just simply this issue of the

         23  ten-foot perimeter -- I mean barrier?

         24                 MR. EISENBERG: Let me go back to sort

         25  of general perceptions about First Amendment
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          2  activity, and let me distinguish --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Don't go too far

          4  back.

          5                 MR. EISENBERG: I won't go too far

          6  back, but let me distinguish between forms of

          7  activity.

          8                 You have mass demonstration where

          9  massive numbers of people gather in front of a

         10  clinic to protest. It seems to me in that

         11  circumstance, consistent with common understanding,

         12  you can employ a buffer zone to keep them back a

         13  certain distance so that they don't obstruct egress,

         14  and so they don't intimidate. The message of mass

         15  demonstrators get through, even if they are some

         16  distance. But that's different, that doesn't speak

         17  to the problem of the individual leafletter, the

         18  individual protestor, the individual counselor as it

         19  were, to approach somebody individually. That's a

         20  different form of First Amendment activity, and the

         21  problem I think in much of the discussion, when

         22  thinking about this issue, is those two concepts get

         23  muddled together.

         24                 It seems to me what is troubling

         25  about this legislation is that it tries to do both
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          2  inartfully. And I think one could, for example, use

          3  buffer zones to address the problem of mass

          4  demonstration, large numbers of people getting

          5  together in such numbers as to first obstruct and

          6  then even to intimidate.

          7                 But by the same token, one has to

          8  allow, and this is what the Schenck injunction did.

          9  A certain number of individuals, and we typically

         10  see the New York Police Department allowing this, a

         11  certain number of individuals can approach the door

         12  and hand out leaflets, so long as they are doing so

         13  in a peaceful way, and I would add, so long as they

         14  don't thrust the leaflet on somebody or continue to

         15  follow a person down the street insisting that they

         16  be receptive to the speech. And I think a much more

         17  elaborate piece of legislation that would address

         18  those two different kinds of First Amendment

         19  activities is appropriate.

         20                 I hope I've answered your question.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Well, if you

         22  haven't, I think it would be useful certainly to see

         23  some draft, perhaps of your concept of this. I mean,

         24  I do think this was not borne out of a political

         25  agenda. I think this was born out of real
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          2  experiences that people have had, and most

          3  specifically women have had, and the aggression

          4  seems to be on the part of men.

          5                 MR. EISENBERG: Right.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: And, so, I can

          7  certainly understand that that even more pronounced

          8  level of intimidation when you're in that

          9  environment.

         10                 MR. EISENBERG: Right. And we do not

         11  challenge the bonafides or the well-meaning nature

         12  of those who propose this legislation. We understand

         13  it's genesis, and we are sympathetic to the

         14  concerns.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I would very

         16  much appreciate it if you would offer up some

         17  suggestions. I haven't had a chance, and I didn't

         18  hear all of your testimony, if you have some more

         19  specific ideas about how we can shape this, I

         20  suspect we are going to have at least one more

         21  hearing about this, but, you know, it's just

         22  fascinating to me, I looked into my colleague and

         23  friend Marty Golden who wants to be -- perhaps

         24  Council Member Golden dismisses of it because

         25  there's only been six arrests. I don't think that's
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          2  a barometer that we can use.

          3                 I think one of the issues and

          4  concerns was that (1) the police don't have a clear

          5  understanding, and it's a difficult situation to

          6  engage in. So, it's sort of like explaining to me

          7  that we only had X number of -- so that number, that

          8  argument really doesn't hold a lot of weight, but on

          9  the other hand, to my chair, you tell me that the

         10  Supreme Court ruled on something, and this

         11  environment, the last time I remember the Supreme

         12  Court getting into my life, they told me that the

         13  boyscouts could discriminate. So, I'm not too happy

         14  with that one either.

         15                 So, I think we have to be careful

         16  what sort of arguments we sort of use, and I

         17  certainly would be happy to hear what suggestions

         18  you have. Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The fact that

         20  the Supreme Court says a locality can legislate in

         21  an area, doesn't mean that we have to. And I think

         22  in that sense it simply says it would be upheld, it

         23  would not be unconstitutional, we don't have to. And

         24  I think that's where your sort of input, you know,

         25  will be well taken.
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          2                 Councilwoman Juanita Watkins.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You got me

          4  down, Shelly?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: A member of the

          6  Committee.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Mr.

          8  Eisenberg, just a couple of questions.

          9                 Do I understand correctly that the

         10  Supreme Court of the USA has found Hill versus

         11  Colorado to be legal and lawful encompassing all of

         12  the First Amendment Rights?

         13                 MR. EISENBERG: The Supreme Court in

         14  Hill against Colorado upheld Colorado statute as

         15  constitutional, that's correct.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Okay.

         17                 My next question --

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could I just

         19  intervene?

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: My next

         21  question --

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: People who are

         23  here for the Parks hearing, the hearing is going on

         24  next door.

         25                 Councilwoman Watkins.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: My Chairman

          3  has already advised me before I had anything to

          4  speak that I only had three minutes, although I have

          5  said nothing all the time that I've been here. So,

          6  if I'm a little touchy, it's because I've been

          7  admonished before I even opened my mouth.

          8                 However, if this ever gets to -- if

          9  this law, this intro, that we are discussing, ever

         10  gets to a vote, and it's passed, is it your opinion

         11  that if it were appealed to the highest court in the

         12  land, it would be found to be constitutional or

         13  unconstitutional in its current form?

         14                 MR. EISENBERG: I think given the

         15  decision in Hill against Colorado, the betting odds

         16  would be that lower courts would look to Hill and

         17  say this follows Hill, and Hill is the law of the

         18  land, and this is constitutional.

         19                 There would be some courts that might

         20  be receptive -- lower courts now, before we go back

         21  to the Supreme Court, some lower courts that would

         22  be receptive to an analysis suggesting what I

         23  described as an intellectual disconnect between the

         24  precedent that the court relied upon in Hill, in

         25  terms of framing the analysis, and the conclusion
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          2  reached by Hill, but ultimately the final decision

          3  would be the Supreme Court, and the Supreme Court,

          4  if this went back up to the Supreme Court, it would

          5  have to say one thing or another, it would say

          6  either we think Hill may have been over-decided, or

          7  you're over-reading what we did in Hill, because we

          8  actually narrowed, if you look at our opinion, we

          9  narrowed the scope of the Colorado statute in Hill,

         10  or alternatively they could say we upheld the

         11  Colorado statute, this is like the Colorado statute

         12  and it's constitutional. That's sort of a long way

         13  around, but I think best bets are that the court

         14  would uphold it, but I don't think it rests upon a

         15  strong intellectual foundation, and I think the

         16  precedent upon which it's relied would point in a

         17  different direction.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Mr.

         19  Eisenberg, I have listened very carefully, so I

         20  already understand, I've heard and I understand your

         21  opinion of the Supreme Court decision, but my

         22  question was simply, in your opinion, do you feel

         23  that the Court would ultimately uphold this, if it

         24  becomes law, in its current permutation?

         25                 MS. EISENBERG: I think probably, but
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          2  by no means certainly.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER WATKINS: Thank you.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

          5  Stanley Michels, in conclusion.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I've always

          7  enjoyed the colloquy between you and Mr. Eisenberg.

          8                 I'm just wondering, Mr. Eisenberg, if

          9  the legislation read, as it reads now, and except

         10  saying unless the other person consents, talking

         11  about paragraph B again, the operative section, the

         12  one we are amending, and instead it said if the

         13  offer is declined. In other words, instead of saying

         14  you have to consent, but if in changing that to

         15  decline, would the position of the ACLU be

         16  different?

         17                 MR. EISENBERG: That becomes a closer

         18  case, because now you're essentially cutting the

         19  distinction in half, and here's what I mean by that.

         20                 What the court in Hill looked to in

         21  the 1924 case, the opinion that I read from earlier,

         22  was a distinction between two different forms of

         23  behavior, one is persistently following somebody

         24  down the street after a declination.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Then you're

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            131

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  getting into the definition of declining.

          3                 MR. EISENBERG: Well, look, I don't

          4  think we have to --

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: If we ever

          6  did that we would have to say what constitutes a

          7  declining.

          8                 MR. EISENBERG: I think every latitude

          9  ought to be given to individuals on the street to

         10  decline however they -- they don't need to orally

         11  decline, if they're walking away that's a

         12  declination.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: And for

         14  instance, we have the situation of the aggressive

         15  panhandling situation --

         16                 MR. EISENBERG: Right.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: With this

         18  legislation, aggressive panhandling.

         19                 MR. EISENBERG: Let me go back to

         20  Schenck for a minute, which was the case that was up

         21  before the Supreme Court before that.

         22                 In that instance on the record what

         23  was happening to women were, they were approached by

         24  people on the street, and they said I don't want to

         25  talk to you and they were followed, at least a
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          2  block, in some instances several blocks down the

          3  street as they were entering a clinic, and the Court

          4  concluded in that circumstance that that was an

          5  appropriate injunction.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: And you think

          7  Hill has extended that principle, in saying you

          8  don't even have to decline, as long as you're being

          9  approached in the first place --

         10                 MR. EISENBERG: I think that's right.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Which is what

         12  this legislation is saying.

         13                 MR. EISENBERG: I think that's right.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: How do you

         15  differentiate between legislation which sets a

         16  buffer zone around for this purpose, around a

         17  clinic, a reproductive health clinic, and the Board

         18  of Election prohibition of being within 100 feet of

         19  a polling place?

         20                 MR. EISENBERG: Well, indeed, I would

         21  take issue with the Assistant Attorney General over

         22  that issue, because that is a far more limited

         23  restriction.

         24                 That's not going to limit health care

         25  workers who are striking and want to leaflet
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          2  somebody inside, in that -- let's assume the

          3  election polling place is in a school, it's not

          4  going to limit school employees who may be on strike

          5  from leafletting people --

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: No, so you

          7  are limiting a specific kind of conduct.

          8                 MR. EISENBERG: But the problem is,

          9  the restriction on electioneering in a polling place

         10  is narrow, both temporally, and to one or two or

         11  three days a year. It's not an ongoing problem, it's

         12  not going to reach out --

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Isn't that

         14  distinction without a difference, when you talk

         15  about time-wise? In other words, if you say you only

         16  do it two times a year it's permissible, but if you

         17  do it all year around it's not permissible?

         18                 MR. EISENBERG: The distinction I'm

         19  drawing is really that this restriction is going to

         20  reach a lot more behavior unrelated --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But isn't the

         22  issue, legal or it's illegal. There is not a

         23  question of timing, not a question of place.

         24                 MR. EISENBERG: I think what the First

         25  Amendment teaches us is we can't take these things
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          2  out of context. We've got to look at context and

          3  we've got to look at the impact of our legislation.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Mr. Justice

          5  Douglas said that there should be no distinction,

          6  and no restriction at all on the First Amendment.

          7                 MR. EISENBERG: Justice Black.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Justice

          9  Douglas. That's what he believed.

         10                 MR. EISENBERG: That's not the

         11  position I'm arguing for today.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: No, I don't

         13  think you are.

         14                 But I see here, and the Board of

         15  Election analogy is a good one, because there you

         16  can't do specific conduct. You can't do

         17  electioneering. Here they're saying you cannot do

         18  some sort of influence, try to influence the person

         19  how to act. Because you can sit within this area 50

         20  feet, eight feet, and just protest. The misconduct

         21  is going after somebody.

         22                 MR. EISENBERG: Tell me, Council

         23  Member Michels, what other behavior, other First

         24  Amendment activity, other than electioneering, is

         25  limited by that restriction?
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          2                 None, I think.

          3                 Whereas this restriction limits a

          4  whole host of other behaviors, other First Amendment

          5  activities, of the source that I've identified.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: As I say, I

          7  think there is other distinction, there are other

          8  restrictions, but we will do that for another time.

          9  I'm getting a signal from my Chairman that says I

         10  better get on.

         11                 MR. EISENBERG: Okay.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But we will

         13  have this discussion some place else.

         14                 MR. EISENBERG: All right.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But I think

         16  there are some distinctions with differences here.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 MR. EISENBERG: All right.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you,

         20  Councilman Michels.

         21                 Thank you all, and we have to move

         22  on, you can understand.

         23                 MR. SCULLY: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         24                 MR. BUTLER: Thank you very much.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We appreciate
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          2  your input, each and every one of you.

          3                 Okay, now from Planned Parenthood of

          4  New York City we have two people, Karen Meara and

          5  Norma Leibowitz. And from Brooklyn Pro Choice

          6  Network, Jo Sotheran.

          7                 MR. EISENBERG: Thank you.

          8                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Thank you

          9  very much. Please take your seats. Mr. Leffler will

         10  be back presently, but he asked me as the senior

         11  member of the Committee to take over in his place.

         12  He'll be here in a few minutes.

         13                 We're glad you're here and we'd like

         14  to hear. You decide among yourselves who you would

         15  like to speak, choose or whatever you want to do.

         16                 But try to restrict your time, if you

         17  could.

         18                 We have your statements, they will be

         19  made part of the record, but see if you can hit the

         20  highlights of them.

         21                 All we ask is if you can state your

         22  name for the record before you speak.

         23                 MS. SOTHERAN: Okay. I'm Jo Sotheran,

         24  and good afternoon, everyone.

         25                 I will speak for about four minutes.
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          2  I wanted to say first that you have heard and will

          3  hear a great deal about various concepts today,

          4  things like freedom of choice, freedom of religion,

          5  freedom of expression. But this bill is not really

          6  about concepts, it's about real people, patients at

          7  reproductive health facilities. They have no one to

          8  speak for them here. Notice that I don't think

          9  anyone in this room is below the age of 30, so I'm

         10  going to have to try to do so on the basis --

         11                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON MICHELS: Or else

         12  will admit to it.

         13                 MS. SOTHERAN: Right, yes.

         14                 So, I'm going to try to do so on the

         15  basis of having spent a great deal of time outside

         16  clinics helping some of these patients.

         17                 Now, first, imagine that you are

         18  going into a hospital for some kind of surgery. Like

         19  everybody, you're nervous, you want it over with and

         20  you have a partner or a friend with you. But if

         21  you're a young woman going through a reproductive

         22  health clinic, you're also very stressed by the

         23  situation that brought you there frequently, and

         24  this is what happens: As you walk up to the clinic,

         25  you're startled by a sidewalk display of gorey
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          2  posters of what are supposed to be aborted fetuses.

          3  Then some stranger is literally within inches of

          4  your face, walking insistently right next to you

          5  saying, mom, don't kill your baby, or, won't you

          6  reconsider? Please have your baby. How far along are

          7  you? Look at this picture. This is what your baby

          8  looks like right now. Here take this pamphlet, think

          9  it over. When you finally free yourself, walk on and

         10  glance at the pamphlet. It has more gorey

         11  photographs.

         12                 Sometimes of a late term procedure

         13  that's not even performed at this clinic. You have

         14  just had the privilege of meeting what are called

         15  sidewalk counselors.

         16                 And this is what this bill is aimed

         17  at. This happens every day at several New York

         18  clinics.

         19                 Now, people have asked quite

         20  reasonably, why don't the patients just say no, get

         21  out of my face and go away, to the counselors? It

         22  seems reasonable. Occasionally they do, but mostly

         23  they don't.

         24                 And this is a key distinction. They

         25  generally are very young women. They are often
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          2  immigrants. Most are people of color. And like most

          3  young women, like I was when I was younger, I was

          4  taught to be polite, to deal with unpleasantness by

          5  ignoring or avoiding it rather than confronting it.

          6  They just want to get away from these people who

          7  follow them right down the street and up to the

          8  clinic's very doorway and sometimes lean right up

          9  against, over the clinic's property line. And no

         10  wonder they just say no.

         11                 You've seen some of this in our first

         12  series of panelists, what's stressful about these

         13  people is that it's their way or no way, their way

         14  or no view, they just keep going and they won't shut

         15  up, whatever you do or say. And most of the patients

         16  don't have the strength to say anything.

         17                 What's interesting is that sometimes

         18  the patients' partners come out of the clinic for a

         19  few minutes to have a cigarette or something. Once a

         20  young man bigger than I am once asked me, hey, miss,

         21  would you please walk me to the corner, I just can't

         22  face those awful people again all by myself.

         23                 I tried not to laugh, but more often

         24  they look at the posters and the counselors and they

         25  ask us, is this stuff actually legal? And we have to
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          2  say, yes, we're afraid it might just be. And that

          3  brings us to this bill 645-A. Why do we need this

          4  bill when we already have both federal and City

          5  clinic access legislation?

          6                 We need this bill precisely because

          7  those laws are successful, but they were designed

          8  for an era when it was mostly mass protest, the

          9  major threat to choice was physical blockades

         10  designed at shutting clinics down.

         11                 Now, rather than risk arrest and bad

         12  publicity, anti-choice activists target the patients

         13  themselves, and the patients are not 5:00 news

         14  material. So, nobody notices and nobody pays

         15  attention and meanwhile it goes on. And though this

         16  new type of activity is usually peaceful, the

         17  posters and pamphlets and counselors set up what we

         18  can think of as a social and psychological blockade,

         19  it aims to prevent any and all abortion while

         20  cloaking itself in phrases like love and compassion.

         21                 Now, what do the police who are

         22  actually assigned to those clinics do about it?

         23  Little or nothing.

         24                 Over five years ago the Chief of

         25  Department had already authorized precinct
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          2  commanders to establish buffer zones around

          3  individual clinics, if they felt it necessary. None

          4  have ever felt it necessary.

          5                 Most of them will not even speak to

          6  you. And when you complain, when anyone complains to

          7  the officers actually posted out the clinics, the

          8  responses ranged from, and these are ones I've all

          9  heard, "I didn't see anything," to, "Oh, they're

         10  just expressing their opinion to," and this is the

         11  classic, the law? Oh, I don't know anything about

         12  the law.

         13                 The current legislation that is in

         14  place, the existing legislation, is open to a very

         15  wide range of interpretation. The police are paid to

         16  enforce the law, they are not paid to make it, and

         17  they emphasize that.

         18                 Officers' discretion, as they call

         19  it, is very, very broad. This bill would remove that

         20  discretion, not by prohibiting specific activities

         21  completely, but by giving officers a clear guideline

         22  as to what is prohibited, exactly where, which we

         23  don't have now.

         24                 Our opponents claim that all they do

         25  is show love and compassion. Perhaps that is their
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          2  intent, I believe it is. It is certainly not their

          3  effect.

          4                 They also claim this bill inhibits

          5  the expression of their religious beliefs, it does

          6  no such thing.

          7                 It simply means that they must

          8  express their beliefs a slight distance away from

          9  the patient.

         10                 The last time I went to a

         11  demonstration at the UN, they made me express my

         12  belief three blocks away. This bill does not limit

         13  freedom of speech or religion at all. Rather, it's

         14  more like those street crimes that say, quiet,

         15  hospital zone. It seeks to create a small zone of

         16  comfort and safety a few feet around the patient,

         17  around patients that we expect at any health

         18  facility.

         19                 We also believe that Council Member

         20  Reed, I believe is quite correct that it is only

         21  women who get targeted for this, and at that they

         22  are young women of reproductive age, they are simply

         23  more vulnerable than many of us.

         24                 There is also, I would like to take

         25  exception, someone said that this activity is about
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          2  informing patients of things like the availability

          3  of prenatal care through PCAP programs and so forth.

          4                 I would like to point out that the

          5  State and federal government both pour millions of

          6  dollars a year into outreach programs designed

          7  specifically at informing women of PCAP and prenatal

          8  care entitlements. We do not need people who have a

          9  particular agenda out in front of clinics saying

         10  that that is what they're doing when it really is

         11  not.

         12                 Finally, I would like to express our

         13  appreciation to Council Member Freed and the

         14  cosponsors, and ask all of you to help protect the

         15  rights of all of New York health care patients by

         16  passing 645-A.

         17                 Thank you very much.

         18                 MS. LIEBOWITZ: Good afternoon. My

         19  name is Norma Liebowitz, and I am the Associate Vice

         20  President of Clinical Operations at the Planned

         21  Parenthood of New York City.

         22                 I would like to thank the City

         23  Council and the Committee on Public Safety for this

         24  opportunity. I would also like to give special

         25  thanks to Councilwoman Freed for the attention she
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          2  has devoted to this issue over the past several

          3  years.

          4                 Planned Parenthood of New York City

          5  has three health care centers - one in the Bronx,

          6  one in Brooklyn, and one in Manhattan.

          7                 Our clients come from all five

          8  boroughs.

          9                 In the Year 2000 we provided

         10  reproductive health care services to more than

         11  31,000 clients. Sixty percent of these visits were

         12  for family planning service, 20 percent for abortion

         13  services, and 20 percent for HIV counseling and

         14  testing, special services and prenatal care.

         15                 Planned Parenthood of New York City

         16  provides services regardless of a client's ability

         17  to pay. No one is ever turned away.

         18                 New York City women are among the

         19  best protected women in this country when it comes

         20  to accessing reproductive health care services. Not

         21  only do we have a federal law and a state law, but

         22  we also have a city law, that this Council passed in

         23  1994. We are grateful that more than seven years ago

         24  this Council recognized that women and health care

         25  workers, have the right to safe access to
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          2  reproductive health care facilities and protection

          3  from violence, threats, harassment and intimidation.

          4                 Planned Parenthood is here today,

          5  however, to discuss two problems with the current

          6  law. One, the uneven enforcement of the current law

          7  by the New York City Police Department; and, two,

          8  the failure of the current law to adequately protect

          9  a new form of harassment and intimidation that both

         10  our clients and our staff are experiencing.

         11                 For the most part, PPNYC has been

         12  fortunate when it comes to police protection,

         13  especially at our Manhattan center.

         14                 We have a community affairs officer

         15  that has been vigilant about enforcing the law, he

         16  understands the law, and he upholds the law, and we

         17  can count on him to do so.

         18                 However, when he is not on duty, we

         19  never know what is going to happen if we have a

         20  problem. This is not a matter of a bad law, however,

         21  it is a matter of bad enforcement.

         22                 I'd like to give you a recent

         23  example. A few Saturdays ago we had a very

         24  aggressive protestor who was blocking the health

         25  center entrance, in clear violation of the current
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          2  law, the federal law and the City law.

          3                 The police were called and the mother

          4  of a client complained to the police about the

          5  protestors' actions and asked to file a complaint.

          6                 The police officer told her that the

          7  protestor was doing nothing unlawful. I called our

          8  Community Affairs Officer, who fortunately was on

          9  duty. He arrived at the center, took the woman's

         10  complaint, and when the protestor once again

         11  attempted to block the door in his presence, he gave

         12  her one verbal warning and clearly said to her that

         13  if she tried it again he would arrest her

         14  immediately.

         15                 Needless to say, she did not block

         16  the door again that day. But what would have

         17  happened if that officer were not on duty? There

         18  needs to be better training, there needs to be

         19  better monitoring, there needs to be better

         20  monitoring, and accountability around the New York

         21  Police Department enforcement of the clinic access

         22  laws.

         23                 In regard to the accountability, the

         24  Council may want to request that the next Mayor's

         25  Management Report, include indicators on clinic
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          2  access enforcement.

          3                 As the legislative body of this City,

          4  you know very well words on a piece of paper mean

          5  nothing unless they are properly enforced. We are

          6  experiencing an increase in the level of harassment

          7  and intimidation of both our clients and our staff.

          8                 Anti-abortion protestors follow

          9  anyone approaching the health center, and get as

         10  close to the person as possible literally right up

         11  to their faces with no private space. Without

         12  actually touching her and can say anything from, if

         13  you go in there you are going to kill your baby, God

         14  won't forgive you, you are a murderer, and the

         15  intensity often increases as our clients and staff

         16  members get closer to the entrance, as the

         17  protestors can and often start shouting and yelling.

         18                 Please bear in mind that more than 60

         19  percent of the women approaching our centers come

         20  for reasons other than having an abortion.

         21                 Many of the women approached are our

         22  own staff members, many are clients coming for other

         23  health care needs, yet anyone is fair game for this

         24  abuse.

         25                 Many of my staff have family members

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            148

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  drive them to work on Saturdays, when the protests

          3  are most intense, because they fear coming to work.

          4                 Staff are frequently harassed and

          5  come into the building quite shaken up. Yet, their

          6  job is to provide quality health care.

          7                 Unfortunately, the current law does

          8  not prohibit these activities, but the damage to our

          9  clients and to our staff is significant.

         10                 Thank you.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         12                 MS. LIEBOWITZ: At this point I would

         13  like to turn the remainder of our testimony over to

         14  my colleague, Karen Meara, Associate Vice President

         15  for Advocacy for Planned Parenthood of New York

         16  City.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Ms. Meara.

         18                 MS. MEARA: Thank you.

         19                 Planned Parenthood of New York City

         20  is mindful of the First Amendment issues that have

         21  been raised today, and we cherish this right. But

         22  we, as reproductive health care providers, must also

         23  protect the health and safety of our clients and our

         24  staff and defend a woman's fundamental right to

         25  access reproductive health care services, including
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          2  abortion.

          3                 PPNYC supports the intentions of

          4  Intro. 645-A and we look to it as one possible

          5  solution for protecting our clients and our staff.

          6                 We believe in addition to the buffer

          7  zone proposed in 645-A. There may be other buffer

          8  zone models worthy of the Council's consideration.

          9  And we detail some of those in our testimony.

         10                 At this time I want to digress from

         11  my written testimony. You have it in-hand and can

         12  read it, and I would like to respond to some of the

         13  things that have been said this morning.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good. I think

         15  that would be useful. We have it.

         16                 MS. MEARA: Yes. And speak from our

         17  experience as a provider.

         18                 Let's see, a number of speakers have

         19  alleged that those of us who provide abortions push

         20  this decision on our clients, and that this makes

         21  so-called sidewalk counseling essential for women to

         22  make informed choices, and that they need unbridled

         23  access to people entering and leaving reproductive

         24  health care centers.

         25                 I just want to take some time to give
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          2  the Council a reality check on what actually happens

          3  in our health center.

          4                 If a woman finds out that she is

          5  pregnant, she receives what we call options

          6  counseling, which means that she is told about the

          7  full range of options available to her. We discuss

          8  carrying the pregnancy to term, we discuss adoption

          9  and we discuss termination.

         10                 For women who choose to continue a

         11  pregnancy, we make referrals for prenatal care, to

         12  make sure she can get it as soon as possible, and we

         13  not only make referrals, we help her identify a

         14  provider in her neighborhood and make that first

         15  appointment with her so that she is definitely not

         16  going to fall through the cracks.

         17                 We do these things because they are

         18  required by state law, but more importantly, we do

         19  these things because informed choice is what we are

         20  about. We are pro choice. Choice is the important

         21  word there.

         22                 We believe that each woman is the

         23  only person who can make that choice, free from

         24  coercion, intimidation and harassment.

         25                 Which brings me to my next point.
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          2                 Some of the Speakers who oppose this

          3  bill have stated that they always treat people

          4  respectfully. I do not question the veracity of

          5  those statements, it may be that every single person

          6  in this room always conducts themselves in a

          7  respectful manner.

          8                 However, as a provider, our

          9  experiences, Norma has said, we have also witnessed

         10  many protestors who may not be here today, who have

         11  treated our client and staff in ways that are just

         12  devastatingly disrespectful.

         13                 The 1994 law does not protect us from

         14  this type of harassing behavior, the in your face

         15  people saying "you're a murder, you're a murder,

         16  you're a murderer" right in your face as you're

         17  trying to walk in the building.

         18                 And, again, we are not trying to --

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That testimony

         20  is that that's frequent?

         21                 MS. SOTHERAN: Yes. Yes, it is.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This is actually

         23  based on your own observation?

         24                 MS. SOTHERAN: This is actually based

         25  on my own observation, correct.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          3                 MS. MEARA: So, we're not here today

          4  to take away anyone's right to free speech. We

          5  believe in the right to free speech, and we support

          6  peaceful protest. What we are here to do is to end

          7  the harassment, and not every protestor is a

          8  harasser, but some of them are, and we need this

          9  bill to protect our clients and our staff.

         10                 We support, we strongly support

         11  legislation to establish a carefully crafted buffer

         12  zone.

         13                 Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

         15  very much.

         16                 If there are no further questions, we

         17  will move on.

         18                 Thank you. Appreciate your testimony.

         19                 The next group, people in opposition.

         20  Raymond Settducati, Staten Island Right to Life

         21  League.

         22                 John Morgand, Esq., Executive

         23  Director, Project Reach.

         24                 And Denis G. Wilde, Priests for Life.

         25                 Are you all here?
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          2                 PARTICIPANT: Father Wilde was called

          3  away.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Excuse me?

          5                 PARTICIPANT: Father Wilde was called

          6  away.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Father Wilde was

          8  called away.

          9                 Okay, the next is Father Fidelis

         10  Moscinski. Is he here? Okay.

         11                 You might consider trying to make

         12  additional points, or points which haven't been

         13  made, because while it's important that everything

         14  be said, it's not necessary that everybody say

         15  everything all over again.

         16                 Thank you. Who would like to start?

         17                 MR. SETTDUCATI: I'll start.

         18                 My name is Raymond Settducati. I live

         19  in Staten Island, and I would like to briefly just

         20  tell you what I do as far as counseling is

         21  concerned.

         22                 I have joined the group in Brooklyn

         23  at that Ambulatory place where they get abortions,

         24  with Monsignor Reilly, and Bishop Daily. I don't

         25  hand out any pamphlets. I do stand there with the
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          2  other group saying the Rosary. We are there for the

          3  15 decets of the Rosary, and there are two women at

          4  the same time handing out pamphlets to women who are

          5  considering having abortions and are going into the

          6  ambulatory. Those, I assume that that's what this

          7  bill is about, people handing out pamphlets, those

          8  two women who do hand out those pamphlets have

          9  never, and by the way, I've been going to this for

         10  eight years, so in the eight years that I've been

         11  doing it, I have never seen any of those two women

         12  do anything but be very gentle and kind to those

         13  people who are walking in there for the abortion and

         14  asking them if they would accept a pamphlet.

         15                 They never blocked them, they never

         16  insulted them, and they never did anything to bring

         17  a tear to those women who were going into those, to

         18  that clinic.

         19                 So, certainly my testimony seems to

         20  be in direct opposition to what's been said in the

         21  past regarding what's taking place by the people who

         22  are pro life.

         23                 The people that I've seen are

         24  peaceful and prayerful, and I never saw a woman who

         25  didn't want to take a pamphlet in any way being
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          2  interfered with, or prevented from going into the

          3  clinic.

          4                 That's all I have to say.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Morgand.

          6                 MR. MORGAND: You want me to go first?

          7  Okay.

          8                 Good afternoon. My name is John

          9  Morgand. I'm an attorney. I am the Executive

         10  Director of Project Reach, which is a regional

         11  support arm for the Pro-Life Pregnancy Resource

         12  Centers in the New York area, the centers that we

         13  support see collectively about 10,000 women a year,

         14  that's growing at a rate of about ten percent.

         15                 I won't -- I'm going to amend my

         16  testimony to follow your request, rather than

         17  reiterate what's been said so far.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We appreciate

         19  it.

         20                 MR. MORGAND: But in a nutshell, the

         21  major point I'd like to emphasize to you is the fact

         22  that New York City is the abortion capitol of the

         23  United States.

         24                 In New York City, over the last six

         25  years we've seen approximately 100,000 abortions
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          2  annually in the five boroughs.

          3                 In 1997 I believe it was 104,000,

          4  1998 it was down to 102,000.

          5                 These statistics are available

          6  on-line from the New York State Department of

          7  Health, Bureau of Biometrics.

          8                 In Brooklyn alone, we've got 35,000

          9  abortions every year. That's more than most states,

         10  and in the Bronx the rate is extraordinarily high as

         11  well. If you take the five boroughs together, you're

         12  looking at a rate of close to 47 percent of

         13  pregnancies, as reported by the New York State

         14  Department of Health.

         15                 Now, if you want to talk about

         16  access, I don't think the issue is access in New

         17  York City. Our rate is two to three times that of

         18  the rest of the country. There is no single surgical

         19  procedure that's more available to New Yorkers than

         20  the abortion proceedings.

         21                 There is also a major concern about

         22  the issue of informed consent. With abortion the

         23  equivalent of, or a variation of contraceptive as

         24  used in New York City, there is a major concern as

         25  to whether young women in crisis, and this doesn't
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          2  really include women who are unable to afford proper

          3  medical coverage, but also young women of college

          4  age, which have a very extraordinarily high abortion

          5  rate, which is often a neglected group.

          6                 We ought to be concerned about

          7  whether or not the young women who are accessing

          8  medical care are attaining informed consent. As

          9  reasonably prudent patients, are they getting access

         10  to all the problems that are associated with

         11  abortion. In particular we are looking at spread of

         12  sexually transmitted disease, which is

         13  well-documented, and, of course, post abortion

         14  syndrome which is now documented not only in the New

         15  England Journal of Medicine, but throughout the

         16  country as a leading cause of clinical depression

         17  and suicide among women who are post abortive.

         18                 I ask you to consider that in context

         19  against the fact that there has been no credible

         20  evidence provided to this Committee, no documented

         21  credible evidence of systematic harassment that

         22  would justify the draconian incursions on the First

         23  Amendment Rights, as presented in this ill thought

         24  out legislation.

         25                 Thank you very much.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

          3  Morgand.

          4                 Father Fidelis Moscinski.

          5                 FATHER MOSCINSKI: Thank you, Mr.

          6  Chairman.

          7                 I'm a Catholic priest. I'm a member

          8  of the Franciscan Friars of the Renewal, which is a

          9  religious order of the Archdiocese of New York, and

         10  I'm also a resident of the Bronx, and I'm here to

         11  express my opposition to the proposed legislation.

         12                 I speak as someone who has been

         13  personally involved for the last five years here in

         14  New York City in precisely the kinds of activity

         15  described in the proposed law.

         16                 My religious order is committed to a

         17  public and prayerful witness to the sanctity of

         18  human life, from conception until natural death, and

         19  this commitment impels us to reach out in charity to

         20  those women who, for whatever reason, are seeking

         21  abortions.

         22                 We attempt to give them literature,

         23  talk with them, to educate them, and most especially

         24  to pray for them. Our approach is always respectful.

         25                 Mr. Chairman, we have not in the
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          2  past, we do not now, and nor will we ever shout at

          3  people, intimidate them or harass them.

          4                 I and my brothers have been doing

          5  this work for at least the last five years, and to

          6  my knowledge, never once has a complaint been made

          7  to the police alleging that we have harassed or

          8  hindered anybody entering these places.

          9                 The 50 foot buffer zone, and

         10  especially the ten foot zone around persons are

         11  unnecessary restrictions upon our right to free

         12  speech, and there is no basis in fact to justify

         13  them.

         14                 I'm also opposed to this legislation

         15  because I am a Catholic. The Catholic Church has

         16  consistently and solemnly taught that abortion is

         17  gravely immoral, since it is the deliberate killing

         18  of an innocent child, and no human law or court

         19  decision can claim to legitimize what is

         20  intrinsically evil.

         21                 As a Catholic I am obligated in

         22  conscience to oppose abortion and any attempt to

         23  legalize it or protect it.

         24                 This City does not need easier access

         25  to abortion. It has more than enough already. In
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          2  fact, in the Bronx where I live there are more

          3  pregnancies which end in abortion than end in live

          4  births.

          5                 No, what this City needs is greater

          6  access to alternatives to abortion. We are trying to

          7  provide these alternatives. Give us a chance.

          8                 I ask you to reject this legislation.

          9  It is unconstitutional, it is unnecessary, and it is

         10  unwanted.

         11                 Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         13  much.

         14                 Our next panel for people in favor

         15  are Francis Monck, Ambulatory Surgery Center, and

         16  Dr. Michael Levy, Ambulatory Surgery Center of

         17  Brooklyn.

         18                 Are they still here?

         19                 Okay, moving on. People in

         20  opposition, John Cain. He left.

         21                 Marietta Canning, and James

         22  Stahlnecker, and William -- I think the name is here

         23  Polserly, or something?

         24                 MR. POWDERLY: Powderly.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Excuse me?
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          2                 MR. POWDERLY: Powderly.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm sorry. Yes,

          4  now I see it, Powderly. My mistake. Please come up,

          5  Mr. Powderly.

          6                 Okay, thank you. Again, I think the

          7  most helpful are points which haven't been made to

          8  this point.

          9                 Who would like to begin?

         10                 MS. CANNING: I'll begin.

         11                 I'm Marietta Canning, I'm the Founder

         12  and President of Pro-Life Elderly and Homebound

         13  Club, Incorporated, as well as the Staten Island

         14  Right to Life League.

         15                 I am in opposition to Intro. 645-A.

         16  So many millions of women have died because of

         17  abortion, not only in this City and State, but

         18  throughout the land, and yet, we are here today to

         19  dispute a bill that will disallow any woman

         20  contemplating abortion the relief of knowing that

         21  there are alternatives to this measure.

         22                 Most of us here have been picketing

         23  for years. None of us have been arrested for

         24  picketing or have violated any known just laws. We

         25  are here today to dispute measures that are
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          2  inhibiting us in Bill, Intro. 645-A. Such measures

          3  which disallow any leafletting, counseling or

          4  showing abortion signs within 50 feet of an

          5  abortuary, or may approach a person within ten feet,

          6  thusly disallowing any alternative to abortion. This

          7  measure does confirm truly that there are no

          8  choices.

          9                 Only one decision is determined, that

         10  is the decision of abortion facilitators. Girls who

         11  are in jeopardy will never know the truth.

         12                 We come here to beg mercy and love

         13  for those who will never know in their hearts or in

         14  their womb that abortion truly kills children. Those

         15  methods set up in this bill is truly and

         16  unmitigatingly implementing the distribution of

         17  abortion facilitators' rights.

         18                 These rights are intruding upon our

         19  known rights. Within these walls like many valued

         20  laws. However, the truth is mitigated in Intro.

         21  645-A, by not allowing the information we present

         22  from handouts, signs or counseling to those most in

         23  need.

         24                 No argument can dispute this. We have

         25  saved many women's lives from abortion. Many women
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          2  lie abused and disturbed because they were not

          3  permitted to know the truth. Their lives count, just

          4  as much as abortion facilitators' procurement of

          5  abortion.

          6                 Here, in Intro. 645-A, we are told we

          7  cannot help those who are in most need. Here is the

          8  problem. When a girl is in an abortuary we may not

          9  go there. Outside on the street is public domain.

         10  People in need of monetary assistance, information

         11  on local health laws, (Prenatal Care Assurance

         12  Program), housing provided, nurturing and care will

         13  not receive much needed assistance. Here lies the

         14  truth: Those people are hurt and they need our love.

         15                 Intro. 645-A sends a clear message,

         16  that is, no one may never know any alternative

         17  message because no one may dare cross a line.

         18                 We also come here today with a

         19  grievance because laws are absolute. If Intro. 645-

         20  A passes, it would have to state all people may not

         21  hand out pamphlets, fliers or any other means of

         22  communication unless prior approval of the receiver

         23  is granted. No one may give a flyer, pamphlet or

         24  leaflet if laws are absolute.

         25                 This is our stance: Freedom and
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          2  justice for all, not for some people some times.

          3                 Intro. 645-A stands for injustice,

          4  unkindness, and a revilement of this truth. No

          5  misunderstanding here. In order to justify this

          6  bill, no man, woman, child, news media, or media,

          7  may ever be allowed to pass on information. The

          8  media may not advertise clothing, soap, et cetera,

          9  unless prior approval is obtained by the person

         10  receiving these messages.

         11                 Laws stand for the truth. Once a law

         12  is given, it must stand in priority of all those who

         13  diminish the truth.

         14                 Therefore, if this bill is passed, I

         15  say no one should be admitted to attempt to engage

         16  in any mode of conversation until prior approval is

         17  received.

         18                 Unless we of the Pro-Life movement

         19  continue to do our job, more people will be hurt.

         20  More children will die. No, we will not go home, we

         21  will be there still to speak for the unborn, they,

         22  that cry in the mother's womb, we will still say

         23  spare this child, we love them, we love the one

         24  above, he who has created them, he who has all

         25  wisdom and knowledge. Abortion truly is murder. It
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          2  must be considered murder in the eyes of the public

          3  as well. Why else would it have to be hidden so?

          4                 This bill, Intro. 645-A, should not

          5  be approved, it allows the distribution of much

          6  needed assistance in this City, lives have been

          7  spared, women have been helped, many abortion

          8  providers still do botched abortions. They have hurt

          9  women bodily and soul, yet no one speaks save the

         10  Pro-Life movement. Time and eternity shall go

         11  hand-in-hand together in what we do here today.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Powderly.

         14  Again, if you could limit your comments to three

         15  minutes.

         16                 MR. POWDERLY: Thank you. I have very

         17  limited comments to make. I don't belong to an

         18  organization, and represent one here, I am speaking

         19  for myself, speaking as a citizen of this country, a

         20  person who has defended the United States in

         21  conflict and whose father has defended the United

         22  States in conflict, and, so, I am very much

         23  concerned about freedom of speech.

         24                 We have heard testimony regarding the

         25  factual occurrences that are the result of the
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          2  presence of Helpers of God's Precious Infants, we

          3  have heard the factual statements regarding what

          4  happened there, and I had some observation of that,

          5  that there is no violence, no harassment in any

          6  sense under the Local Law 3, whereas we have heard

          7  from the opposition that they have had telephone

          8  calls and talked to people but there are no facts

          9  that have been presented. And this is important

         10  because it seems to me that this is an ill-advised

         11  law, ill-advised proposal, because there is no basic

         12  reason for it.

         13                 We have laws on our books already in

         14  Local Law 3 which state that harassment is a crime

         15  and the people can be charged with that crime. The

         16  problem here is that we are trying to go even

         17  further, we're trying to define counseling and

         18  education as harassment. These are free speech

         19  rights, which we are trying to deny. And I find that

         20  very disturbing.

         21                 One of the -- you say to yourself,

         22  how can a woman who was counseled outside an

         23  abortion clinic be hurt? And certainly, if

         24  harassment is a crime it must hurt somebody.

         25                 But what can she do? She may go into
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          2  the clinic, or she may walk away and reconsider her

          3  initial decision.

          4                 If she reconsiders her initial

          5  decision, she has saved herself a lifetime of

          6  mourning, and that can only be good.

          7                 So, I believe that there is no real

          8  basis here other than the desire to quelch pro-life

          9  speech. This is the big problem.

         10                 I am not a lawyer, but I do find

         11  something very sinister in this proposal. It says

         12  that if two or more of the named defendants acting

         13  in concert pursuant to a common plan or design to

         14  violate any provision of subdivision A or B, such

         15  defendant shall be held jointly and liable for any

         16  fines or penalties imposed or any damages awarded.

         17                 I have prayed with Bishop Daily, and

         18  it's possible that at some other time some person

         19  could come up to a woman about to enter the clinic

         20  and be mistaken as part of the group that's praying,

         21  and all the group that's praying could be held

         22  liable, and (a) fined, or (b) sent to jail. And this

         23  is I think a very sinister and very vague net that's

         24  being thrown out to capture as many pro-life

         25  protestors as possible.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Stahlnecker.

          3                 MR. POWDERLY: So, my conclusion is

          4  that this particular presentation of 645-A ought to

          5  be rejected by this Committee and not allowed even

          6  to go to a general vote.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Nr.

          8  Powderly.

          9                 James Stahlnecker.

         10                 MR. POWDERLY: Okay.

         11                 MR. STAHLNECKER: Yes. I'm a permanent

         12  beacon in the Archdiocese of New York, and I also

         13  coordinate respect life activities for the vicariate

         14  of Staten Island.

         15                 I feel that this bill is an all-out

         16  assault on the free speech and rights of pro-lifers.

         17  The bill has only one purpose, to prevent women from

         18  obtaining information about abortion alternatives by

         19  gagging prolifers who provide this information to

         20  hundreds of women every day outside of abortion

         21  clinics in New York City.

         22                 Over the past ten years, peaceful,

         23  prayerful leafletting by pro-lifers has enabled many

         24  thousands of women, most of them poor, to keep their

         25  babies. Most of these women were unaware that New
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          2  York State's PCAP, the Prenatal Care Assurance

          3  Program, offers complete medical coverage for

          4  low-income women and their newborns, even if they do

          5  not qualify for Medicaid.

          6                 Many women have also gratefully

          7  accepted temporary housing, financial assistance,

          8  counseling and baby clothes, from one of several

          9  crisis pregnancy centers in New York City. This bill

         10  would deprive thousands of New York's poorest women

         11  and their babies of much needed assistance.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         14  Stahlnecker.

         15                 There aren't any more people here who

         16  want to speak in favor, so I'm just going through

         17  people in opposition.

         18                 Three people. Patricia Tabone from

         19  Immaculate Conception Church in Astoria. Dr.

         20  Florence Maloney, from Flushing, and Robert J.

         21  Winnemore from Elmhurst. Are they here?

         22                 Okay, Patricia Tabone has left.

         23                 Dr. Maloney.

         24                 And you're Mr. Winnemore?

         25                 MR. WINNEMORE: Yes.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

          3                 Is Ann Darby here?

          4                 MS. DARBY: Yes.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Would you come

          6  up, too? Okay.

          7                 Okay, please, Dr. Maloney, do you

          8  want to start?

          9                 DR. MALONEY: Good afternoon. It's

         10  been a long day.

         11                 My name is Dr. Florence Maloney, and

         12  I'm a retired professor from Kings Borough Community

         13  College, CUNY.

         14                 Since my retirement, I have been

         15  serving with the Helpers of God's precious infants

         16  as a sidewalk counselor, and most recently have

         17  developed a program called Rachel's Helpers, for

         18  spiritual and emotional healing from the abortion

         19  experience.

         20                 I have a letter with me that I would

         21  like to read to you from one of our women, who has

         22  been through Rachel's Helpers and now works in the

         23  program herself for the healing of other women who

         24  have had abortions.

         25                 As you hear her words, you will
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          2  recognize how critical it is for women to have the

          3  opportunity to receive correct information and

          4  counseling beforehand, and just as an aside comment,

          5  one of the previous speakers had referred to the

          6  extensive counseling that is given at the Planned

          7  Parenthood site and you know, with all the

          8  misinformation, and incorrect statements that have

          9  been made here today, I certainly would have to

         10  challenge that. It's not the information I have been

         11  receiving from post abortive women.

         12                 This proposed bill, 645-A, must not

         13  be approved. And if I might just read this woman's

         14  letter. And she addresses it to Dear Ms. Freed.

         15                 Please reconsider your support for

         16  the proposed bill 645-A to amend the Administrative

         17  Code of the City of New York in relation to

         18  establishing a fixed buffer zone around reproductive

         19  health care facilities.

         20                 I ask you to consider that abortion

         21  is a multi-billion dollar business, abortion

         22  providers are not caring for women as they would

         23  like you to believe. Abortion providers are in fact

         24  making a lot of money from women who find themselves

         25  in difficult circumstances.
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          2                 You may not be aware that young women

          3  considering abortions should be given the

          4  opportunity to receive counseling prior to entering

          5  an abortion facility. Once inside, already scared

          6  and/or confused, they will not be told about the

          7  danger of having the procedure. The profound impact

          8  on their future emotional health and well-being or

          9  about abortion alternatives.

         10                 They will not be making informed

         11  decisions. On any given day a number of young women

         12  with their minds set on having abortions change

         13  their minds after speaking with sidewalk counselors,

         14  or after reading material the counselor has

         15  distributed. I believe that women have the right to

         16  make an informed decision to establish a severe

         17  barrier between women seeking abortions and

         18  counselors will only serve to keep valuable

         19  information from women and violate their right to

         20  full disclosure of the abortion procedure and

         21  readily available abortion alternatives. And thank

         22  you for considering my opinion.

         23                 And this is from one of our ladies.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Dr.

         25  Maloney.
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          2                 Mr. Winnemore.

          3                 MR. WINNEMORE: Thank you very much.

          4                 Anyone who tries to prevent a baby's

          5  life from being saved by death by abortion is

          6  assisting in the death of that baby. That includes

          7  anyone who proposes or who votes for legislation

          8  that prevents or hinders pro-life sidewalk

          9  counselors from saving the baby's life from imminent

         10  death by abortion. Anyone who prevents by

         11  legislation a right to life counselor from speaking

         12  to a mother outside the abortion clinic or hospital

         13  to try to convince the mother not to kill her baby

         14  by abortion assists in the baby's death.

         15                 The proposed bill, Intro. 645-A, if

         16  passed, will make the New York City Council and the

         17  government of New York City further responsible for

         18  the deaths of millions of innocent babies by

         19  abortion. Abortion is murder. Abortion is the

         20  unlawful taking of an innocent baby's life. No

         21  purported legislation or court decision or executive

         22  order can make it lawful. The requirements for valid

         23  law in western society include compliance with

         24  natural law, which includes God's revealed law,

         25  which includes the Fifth Commandment given to God by
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          2  Moses,"Thou Shalt Not Kill" exodus chapter 20,

          3  section 13.

          4                 No purported law can be valid that is

          5  in contradiction to God's revealed law. Any

          6  government that purports to enact what it calls laws

          7  in opposition to God's law cannot stand. Sophocles'

          8  Antigone stands for this principle.

          9                 Roe versus Wade and Doe versus Bolton

         10  and their progeny and all legislation based on them

         11  are not valid law. They contradict natural law which

         12  includes God's revealed law, the Fifth Commandment,

         13  "Thou Shalt Not Kill."

         14                 The baby has the right to life and

         15  the right to privacy equal to the mother's from the

         16  moment of creation. We hold these truths to be

         17  self-evident that all men are created equal and

         18  endowed by their creator with the inalienable right

         19  to life. No one can take it away, not the mother, no

         20  court, no legislature, no Executive Order. It is

         21  endowed by the creator and inalienable, we hold

         22  these truths to be self-evident.

         23                 The baby, from the moment of

         24  creation, is a 46 chromosome human person, with the

         25  genetic package intact, and the Supreme Court in Roe
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          2  versus Wade was told that, and the DNA code locked

          3  in and making it a 46 chromosome human person. The

          4  baby therefore has the protection of the equal

          5  protection clause in the 14th Amendment of the US

          6  Constitution from the moment of creation.

          7                 The baby, as a 46 chromosome human

          8  person, from the moment of creation must be afforded

          9  the same right to life and right to privacy as the

         10  mother from the moment of the baby's creation.

         11                 The baby has the protection of the

         12  due process clause in the fifth and 14th amendments

         13  from the moment of creation.

         14                 The baby, as a 46 chromosome human

         15  person from the moment of creation has the right

         16  under the due process clause in the Fifth and 14th

         17  Amendments to have its life protected starting from

         18  the moment of creation. The baby's life cannot be

         19  taken away without due process of law.

         20                 The baby from the moment of creation

         21  must be afforded the right to counsel, the right to

         22  trial by jury, the right to have its accusers

         23  cross-examined, and the right to exhaust all

         24  appeals.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Winnemore.
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          2                 MR. WINNEMORE: The baby's life cannot

          3  be taken away without due process of law.

          4                 Almost finished.

          5                 Even after trial and exhausting all

          6  appeals, the baby' life still cannot be taken away

          7  because the baby's life is endowed by the creator

          8  and is inalienable. No one can take the baby's life

          9  away - not the mother, nor the government. The

         10  baby's life is inalienable. Only the Creator grants

         11  life, and only the Creator can take it away. We hold

         12  these truths to be self-evident.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you,

         14  Mr. Winnemore.

         15                 MR. WINNEMORE: I just have one other

         16  thing to say.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Ann Darby.

         18                 MR. WINNEMORE: Just a second, I have

         19  one other thing to say.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please, Mr.

         21  Winnemore, we're never going to get done.

         22                 MR. WINNEMORE: This is important.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: There are a lot

         24  of --

         25                 MR. WINNEMORE: The sidewalk
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          2  counselors have been trained by Sister Dorothy to

          3  be, as you have heard, peaceful and prayerful.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We got that

          5  point.

          6                 MR. WINNEMORE: They do a good job.

          7                 Why don't you let them inside the

          8  abortion clinics, and every woman who goes in there,

          9  let them be counseled by them inside the abortion

         10  clinics?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Ann Darby.

         12                 MS. DARBY: Good afternoon. Good

         13  afternoon. My name is Ann Pfoser Darby. My

         14  credentials are, I'm a member of the Helpers of

         15  Precious Infants, former chairman of Community

         16  School Board 24, Queens, former member of Bishop

         17  Margavaros and Bishop Daily's Diocesin Pastoral

         18  Counsel, Bishop Daily's Chair on Social Action,

         19  member of Community Planning Board 4, since 1986,

         20  community leader and community district leader

         21  formerly, and a member of the Knights and Ladies of

         22  the Holy Sepulcher of Jerusalem, a people

         23  organization.

         24                 Intro. 645-A would in effect cancel

         25  out any opposition to abortuaries, it gives no
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          2  choice whatsoever to women, it cancels out their

          3  right to choose. Abortuaries, cash registers would

          4  receive 100 percent protection, while women, babies

          5  and the American Constitution would receive none.

          6                 The American Revolution was fought

          7  for our precious freedom, including freedom of

          8  speech in all its forms. Many gave their very lives

          9  for it, while now the lives of their unborn citizens

         10  are being taken. Our founding fathers wanted

         11  education for its citizens also, but now you have

         12  the power to take that away, too. How truly wrong

         13  and unAmerican.

         14                 If you really want a woman to have a

         15  choice, abortuaries should be mandated that they

         16  provide the two sides of the issue so that the woman

         17  can make an educated choice for herself.

         18                 Information about what is to happen

         19  to her and her child, including sonograms, should be

         20  mandated in abortuaries. These are things that are

         21  generally medically provided in other medical

         22  procedures. Why is abortion different? Is it to

         23  protect the cash registers in abortuaries? We have

         24  to protect women, babies, in our constitution.

         25  People have to be protected and educated. It's the
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          2  American way.

          3                 New medical information provides us

          4  with clear picture of life in the womb, even with

          5  operations on the child before it is born, leave

          6  alone partial birth abortions.

          7                 Think of what, if your mother aborted

          8  you -- thank God she didn't -- you being here today

          9  should repay her with her gift of life to you.

         10                 Even the press is now saying that

         11  four died in that terrible accident the other week.

         12  The fourth one they are referring to is an

         13  eight-month unborn infant. The ongoing Holocaust of

         14  the unborn should stop.

         15                 It is particularly targeted at

         16  minorities and the poor. These women have to make an

         17  educated choice, not an uneducated emotional one.

         18                 Again, education and a real choice

         19  has to be provided and mandated in abortuaries.

         20  Women and unborn babies have that constitutional

         21  right - it is our duty to provide it.

         22                 We need true morality back in homes,

         23  schools and the world, as well as in government,

         24  only then we can have a better life. And I thank you

         25  all very much.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

          3  Darby.

          4                 Okay, our next speakers, two in

          5  favor, Dr. Michael Levi, and Francis Monck.

          6                 DR. LEVI: My name is Dr. Michael M.

          7  Levi.  I am an MD and PhD. If one can see on the

          8  first slide, I am a physician, I am a Ph.D, I'm a

          9  Medical Director, I'm a Governing Authority, I'm an

         10  author, I am a professor. Just to briefly inform you

         11  I have taught residents and nurses at Beth Israel,

         12  Boston Harvard Service, at Columbia University. I

         13  have done extensive research on cancer, immunology,

         14  and at present I am here to expose to you what is

         15  happening on the ground at Ambulatory Surgery Center

         16  of Brooklyn.

         17                 The current law provides that women

         18  should not be harassed, intimidated, that they

         19  should not feel fear, that they should not be

         20  followed, that they should be not touched, grabbed

         21  or photographed.

         22                 This, although the law states, is not

         23  abided, by illegal behavior of the protestors in

         24  front of the building. The law is annulled.

         25                 In front of the entrance of
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          2  ambulatory surgery center, the law is annulled.

          3                 I am trying to show to you the

          4  evidence from our surveillance files in which you

          5  can see the protestors, a protestor blocking the

          6  entrance, inches from the door.

          7                 (Audience outburst.)

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could we have

          9  the testimony? You will have plenty of chance to

         10  rebut it.

         11                 DR. LEVI: I'm repeating. The door

         12  cannot be opened or closed, because the protestor is

         13  standing in front.

         14                 The police is not doing anything

         15  because they don't want to. There are hundreds of

         16  complaints to 72nd Precinct by patients concerning

         17  harassment, intimidation and they are still there.

         18  Nobody is concerned.

         19                 Next.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Hundreds of

         21  complaints within what period of time?

         22                 DR. LEVI: Hundreds of complaints

         23  within what period of time?

         24                 DR. LEVI: In the last five years.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.
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          2                 DR. LEVI: In this slide, we have

          3  protected the privacy of the patient, so on the left

          4  side of it, you can see the hands of the patient,

          5  and that is the protestor following the patient, my

          6  staff and others to the door and from the door.

          7                 This demonstration is every morning,

          8  and it's seven feet from the entrance to the

          9  facility. They have the sidewalk to themselves. They

         10  present a horrific, incredible, inaccurate

         11  photographs of the surgical pathology. This is what

         12  every patient has to go through.

         13                 Next. On the ground, the approach of

         14  the patient to the clinic with the car is blocked.

         15  The protestors, in their intense need to disperse

         16  literature, are forcing the patient, as you can see

         17  it on the slide, and blocking the exit of the

         18  patient.

         19                 Next one.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could we please

         21  have quiet? Please. It's only polite.

         22                 DR. LEVI: In this slide, you can see

         23  the protestor harassing the patient and blocking the

         24  car.  In the presence, at the mid-corner, is the

         25  police looking at the incident, standing, policemen
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          2  standing and looking at the incident and not paying

          3  any attention.

          4                 They are forcing the occupant of the

          5  vehicle to except their literature.

          6                 Thanks. Next.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please. Your

          8  comments are self-defeating. They show an absence of

          9  respect, which is what this is all about.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Ladies and

         11  gentlemen, I agree with the Chairman. If you could

         12  please just give some respect. Please.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It really is a

         14  self-defeating attitude, and means of conduct.

         15                 I mean, somebody might well conclude

         16  that this is just reflective of what will be done

         17  elsewhere.

         18                 DR. LEVI: In the discussion with

         19  professors, it has come to my attention that they do

         20  not with to abide any law, any court, any council,

         21  anybody.

         22                 There is a flagrant breech of

         23  existing laws, women's rights, women's freedom,

         24  women's healthcare, human rights, and it is

         25  impediment to entrance into a facility of their
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          2  choice.

          3                 I have attempted to demonstrate for

          4  you some of the flagrant violations from our

          5  surveillance files, the issue that women's rights,

          6  women's healthcare, women's freedom, their economic

          7  and educational rights, are trampled.

          8                 The laws, federal, state and city,

          9  are being trampled.

         10                 The 72nd Precinct has an excuse for

         11  not processing anything, any complaints that they

         12  don't have a definition of harassment.

         13                 I do not believe that anyone in this

         14  room can disagree we have overwhelming evidence of

         15  this presentation and the violation that occurs

         16  every day.

         17                 This is not a matter of freedom of

         18  speech, this is a matter of safety and rights.

         19                 I urge all the members of this

         20  Council to take that in account and consult their

         21  conscience in order to face the law. It would

         22  finally allow for 50 percent of our citizens in this

         23  City to have equality in the access to the

         24  healthcare facility, and would give some dignity to

         25  a patient that is going to have surgical procedure
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          2  few -- an hour after entrance in the clinic. No man

          3  going to surgery would be allowed to be harassed to

          4  that extent. The harassment, intimidation, which I

          5  have shown in the slides, and they speak more

          6  eloquently than my words, are continuous, and they

          7  are directed towards women.

          8                 I thank you very much.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Dr.

         10  Levi.

         11                 Thank you for your efforts in

         12  preparing this.

         13                 DR. LEVI: Thank you, sir.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Monck.

         15  Francis Monck.

         16                 MR. MONCK: Good morning.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Good afternoon.

         18                 MR. MONCK: Good afternoon.

         19                 My name is Francis X. Monck, and I am

         20  the Administrator for the Ambulatory Surgery Center

         21  of Brooklyn.

         22                 I would like to thank the members of

         23  the Committee for inviting me here this afternoon,

         24  and giving me the opportunity to express my support

         25  to the proposed enhancement to the local clinic
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          2  access legislation.

          3                 My role here today is that of patient

          4  advocate. I would like to frame my remarks within

          5  the context of clinic access.

          6                 In the Borough of Brooklyn there are

          7  19 hospitals. Only six of these hospitals offer

          8  abortion services, and it must be stated that there

          9  are inconsistencies within these six facilities.

         10                 This pattern is similar to the

         11  national landscape of limited access and the

         12  marginalization of services.

         13                 As hospitals limit access, influenced

         14  by a multitude of variables, the role of the

         15  freestanding facility is increased to service the

         16  need of the patient population.

         17                 At the same time, the freestanding

         18  facility has become the target of increased protest.

         19  Here is an example of a recent protest in Brooklyn

         20  where the police have allowed the demonstrators to

         21  congregate directly in front of the facility,

         22  closing the street in front of the facility and

         23  alongside of the facility, making access to the

         24  facility difficult, if not impossible for patients.

         25                 I understand the current legislation
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          2  was developed to promote access, access free from

          3  harassment, intimidation and fear.

          4                 The type of incident witnessed in the

          5  previous slide is not uncommon in this City.

          6  Organized groups of anti-abortion zealots regularly

          7  protest at 11 facilities in New York City.

          8  Coincidently, this group organizes protests in three

          9  other states and Australia.

         10                 I mention this to illustrate that

         11  although most of my experience in the Borough of

         12  Brooklyn I have personally witnessed similar

         13  protests across the City.

         14                 Harassment. Continued harassment of

         15  patients as they enter or exit facilities is a

         16  common problem. In the slide on the right we see two

         17  women being approached by a demonstrator carrying a

         18  large umbrella within three feet of the front door

         19  of a facility.

         20                 On the left, we see that almost

         21  immediately another protestor approaches the woman

         22  from another side - essentially sandwiching the

         23  woman and creating a harassing and dramatic

         24  impediment to access.

         25                 The story continues. In the final
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          2  photograph of the sequence, we see that now, within

          3  inches of the door the woman has become entangled in

          4  the umbrella of the demonstrator.

          5                 We will continue with Impediments to

          6  Access. Additional impediments to access of

          7  healthcare can be seen in this sequence of

          8  photographs. In the photograph on the right we see

          9  one demonstrator talking to a patient in the right

         10  of the photograph - additionally we see two

         11  demonstrators at the door of a vehicle that has

         12  arrived at the facility to bring patients to the

         13  facility.

         14                 In the photograph on the left we see

         15  that a party of three has exited the vehicle and

         16  that the demonstrators have positioned themselves

         17  directly in front of the group and directly behind

         18  the group.

         19                 Continued. On the right we now see

         20  that four demonstrators have surrounded the group

         21  and that in her zealous attempt to engage the group,

         22  one of the protestors has grabbed the patient's arm

         23  to stop her entrance to the facility.

         24                 Again, for the benefit of the

         25  committee members, this activity is taking place
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          2  within inches of the front door. This activity is

          3  permitted despite the police regulations that speak

          4  to limiting the number of sidewalk "counselors" to

          5  two. The local police also define this incident of

          6  grabbing this patient as "incidental" touching.

          7                 Again, I implore the Committee

          8  members to allow patients to access their healthcare

          9  freely without being subjected to this "incidental"

         10  behavior.

         11                 On the left we see that the

         12  demonstrator continues to threaten and abuse the

         13  patients who have now entered the facility.

         14                 Blocking. This photograph taken

         15  directly in front of the facility in Brooklyn

         16  clearly demonstrates how the blocking of access in

         17  the Year 2001 has a subtle difference from the

         18  blocking of patients with chains in the early 1990s.

         19                 However, the effect is the same. The

         20  patient is forced to encounter the demonstrator

         21  face-to-face and is expected to possess the skills

         22  to terminate the conversation with an individual

         23  that has identified themselves as having a mythical

         24  role in society - that of Bishop, Priest or

         25  Counselor.
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          2                 Intimidation. Demonstrators typically

          3  linger at the door facilities that offer

          4  reproductive health care. In this photograph we see

          5  a demonstrator staring into the facility as patients

          6  gathered in the lobby. This behavior is considered

          7  threatening by patients and staff who frequently

          8  request an escort from the facility, or leave

          9  through a discrete exit, such as a back door.

         10                 In conclusion, I have attempted to

         11  illustrate why legislation is necessary that would

         12  create free access to facilities that offer

         13  reproductive health services. I have addressed the

         14  issue of marginalization of reproductive health care

         15  in the Borough of Brooklyn, which is indicative of

         16  the issue within the entire City.

         17                 I have studied the issue of access as

         18  it relates to the referral base of a population in

         19  the Borough of Brooklyn. This study shows that a

         20  staggering 66 percent of the patient population is

         21  self-referred and exists outside the traditional

         22  health care arena.

         23                 Approximate variable in this study

         24  can be identified as the impediments to access and

         25  the loss of anonymity witnessed in these
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          2  photographs.

          3                 I believe that the proposed

          4  legislation will assist in breaking the cycle of

          5  marginalization and assist in mainstreaming

          6  services.

          7                 As the Administrator for a facility

          8  that offers reproductive health services, it is

          9  within the scope of responsibility of my position to

         10  offer patients and staff a safe environment.

         11                 This legislation is critical to

         12  promote the safety of patients and staff, providers

         13  of reproductive health care exist in a culture of

         14  fear. Staff complain of being followed, photographed

         15  and harassed at home. Their vehicles are vandalized

         16  and stolen. The facility is constantly receiving

         17  horrific hate mail and threats of bombing. Patients

         18  complain that demonstrators follow them, demand

         19  their attention, grab them and call them murderers.

         20                 The patients state that the

         21  demonstrators call their physicians murderers, and

         22  that it is an unsafe environment in the facility.

         23                 Some patients have been told that

         24  abortion is illegal in this City, and that they are

         25  here to ensure that patients know this.
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          2                 A buffer zone will promote patient

          3  and staff safety, and I encourage this Committee to

          4  endorse this necessary enhancement to patient

          5  access.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          8  much, the two of you. I let you go on longer because

          9  we now have about 25 all in opposition, and none

         10  further in favor. I think your testimony is

         11  important to the case of the proponents of the

         12  legislation as people who are literally there day in

         13  and day out.

         14                 Councilman Golden, did you have a

         15  comment?

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Yes.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman

         18  Golden.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I have to say

         20  something. I was hoping not to have to say

         21  something, but I do.

         22                 Doctor, your money would be better

         23  spent if it was spent, given to professional people

         24  to do your presentations, and to bring these slides

         25  to us where we can't identify the people, we don't
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          2  know if they're the good guys or the bad guys, I

          3  didn't see any guns, I didn't see anybody thrown on

          4  the floor.

          5                 You point out that they're within

          6  three feet of the facility. Each one of those

          7  cement, what do you call it - cement blocks are

          8  three feet, I counted three, six, nine, almost 12

          9  feet to the front entrance to your door. Nothing

         10  here seems to rhyme.

         11                 You told us hundreds of complaints,

         12  but yet nobody has made it a formal, criminal

         13  complaint with the New York City Police Department.

         14  There has been six arrests over the past three years

         15  since 1999, out of 69 clinics, that to me is two per

         16  year. That's a very low level, very, very low level

         17  crime.

         18                 I am at a loss here why you're even

         19  here. I mean, you were better served not coming.

         20                 I am not looking for applause here.

         21  What I'm looking to do is to see a need for a law.

         22  There is no need for this law. There is no reason

         23  for you to bring this forward. We've sat here and

         24  listened all day and I haven't seen anybody yet come

         25  up with a convincing argument that we should have a
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          2  new law. We have misinformation, disinformation,

          3  exaggerations, no complaint reports, few arrests,

          4  and it's all based, and the accusations I've heard

          5  all day are based on personal observation.

          6                 I mean, I could make observations,

          7  everybody could make observations but we need facts,

          8  facts to what create laws.

          9                 If we had facts, we could create a

         10  law here. But the facts that you presented to us

         11  says there is no need for a new law, that's what it

         12  says to us. It says to me, I'm not going to speak

         13  for my colleagues, but it says to me there is no

         14  need for a new law.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Would you like

         16  to respond?

         17                 Would you like to respond?

         18                 MR. MONCK: I didn't hear a question,

         19  I heard a statement.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Well, let me

         22  ask you a question.

         23                 Are you the gentleman, Mr. Hopper

         24  (phonetic) in 1997 that made a false affidavit to

         25  the -- and had your case thrown out because you had
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          2  made a statement that you had witnessed these since

          3  the beginning of 1996 and you didn't go on service

          4  until 1997 in June?

          5                 MR. MONCK: That case is still in

          6  progress, sir.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Because you're

          8  appealing it, right?

          9                 How many cases were thrown out of the

         10  court in December of 2000? Twenty different cases

         11  that you have brought against individual people to

         12  try to stop them from doing simple counseling work,

         13  trying to save lives.

         14                 MR. MONCK: Obviously we see things

         15  differently.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: -- All of the

         17  abortions that have been committed in this City, all

         18  of the abortions that have been committed in this

         19  country, why can't you have a few simple outside

         20  trying to give some information to the people trying

         21  to go into these abortion mills, so that they can

         22  save a child? Why can't we do that?

         23                 Why can't we even think, although the

         24  Catholic Church wouldn't allow it, is to put Sister

         25  Dorothy inside your institution and see if she could
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          2  save lives? Why couldn't we do that?

          3                 Why couldn't we come to terms with

          4  these people?

          5                 DR. LEVI: It is my assumption that

          6  you are asking a question and really not looking for

          7  applause.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

          9                 DR. LEVI: I would proceed to answer

         10  your question.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Please.

         12                 DR. LEVI: We thought that we

         13  presented unquestionable facts, which you choose to

         14  look as irrelevant, that is 72nd Precinct, that is

         15  you, that is how we cannot convey the harassment as

         16  such, the intimidation as such, the blocking as

         17  such, the holding the patient as such. Those

         18  pictures are facts which you, sir, are not

         19  accepting.

         20                 I do not know whether your eyes

         21  accept it, but they are facts.

         22                 I thank you.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I hope you're

         24  a better doctor than an investigator.

         25                 I will tell you one thing.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Golden --

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I'm going to

          4  finish up. I'm going to finish up.

          5                 Since 1994 you have presented us a

          6  case, and this is the worst scenario that you have

          7  in that place, since 1992 these are the worst cases?

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. Golden --

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Since 1994 are

         10  these the worst cases?

         11                 DR. LEVI: No.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: No. You have

         13  far worse cases? Why didn't you present them? Why

         14  didn't you give us live video?

         15                 DR. LEVI: We have been told that we

         16  have five minutes, and we tried to abide.

         17                 Excuse me, sir. If you look this

         18  room, and the first three speakers, nobody abide the

         19  law.

         20                 We, I --

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: You --

         22                 DR. LEVI: Excuse me, sir, let me

         23  finish this time.

         24                 I have been told I have five minutes.

         25  I had to reduce my statement to five minutes and I
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          2  think I was close.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Let me just say

          4  that, you know, different members of the Council

          5  viewed your testimony differently.

          6                 With all respect, Councilman Golden,

          7  the way I read that testimony is these are people

          8  who are on the scene literally day after day, who

          9  are testifying that these are their observations day

         10  after day. To me those are facts. This is their

         11  testimony. You may not accept it, you may not think

         12  it material, but I think that, you know, what

         13  they're saying is here we're showing you pictures,

         14  we say as people on the scene that we see this on a

         15  recurring basis essentially day after day.

         16                 That is your testimony, is it not?

         17                 DR. LEVI: That's my testimony.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You may not

         19  think it's material, but these are observers. To me,

         20  that is their testimony of fact.

         21                 Do you disagree?

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I do not. I

         23  believe that it is fact, but I haven't seen anything

         24  wrong yet in what they've produced here. And if

         25  something were wrong, going on at these locations,
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          2  why don't we have tapes from Channel 1, 2, 4, 7, 5,

          3  11 and 9, all the news media, Daily News, Post,

          4  Times, of all the things that these people are doing

          5  that is so wrong?

          6                 Why is that not presented here?

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: But what he's

          8  saying is that the current law is ambiguous, and

          9  that it enables this sort of conduct which in their

         10  judgment you don't have to accept it, maybe most of

         11  the Council members will not accept it, but what

         12  he's saying is in our judgment, in their judgment,

         13  this is going on even though we believe it is a form

         14  of harassment, harassment, but harassment he's

         15  saying is not defined, and the police let it happen.

         16                 MR. MONCK: I would just like to say

         17  one thing to Mr. Golden.

         18                 Obviously this is not your experience

         19  visiting a physician's office, nor it is mine as a

         20  male, but I would suggest that you send a family

         21  member of child-bearing age to a facility and

         22  interview them and find out what their experience

         23  was.

         24                 Thank you very much.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: God willing my
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          2  family would not be there, I'll tell you that much.

          3  Thank God for that.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          5  much.

          6                 We are now moving on. Additional

          7  people in opposition. Three people. Mary Doram. Are

          8  you here? Thank you.

          9                 Elizabeth Doocey, I think it is.

         10  150-40 Goethels Avenue, Jamaica. Are you here,

         11  Elizabeth Gucci? Okay.

         12                 Councilman Golden and I, I think it's

         13  fair to say, both join in saying, we will introduce

         14  all of the names on the record, but what's really

         15  material at this point is any additional testimony

         16  that goes beyond what's been said so far.

         17                 Okay, Reverend Kevin Sweeney.

         18                 Edward Alfano, from Brooklyn.

         19                 Bob Nelson.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Chairman.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

         22  Golden.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: If anybody

         24  wants to just come up and say into the microphone

         25  their name and that they're opposed, and they don't
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          2  have to testify, and those that want to stay and

          3  testify can. I mean, would that appease some of the

          4  people that came out and spent the whole day here

          5  and really don't have a lot to say, they have

          6  already said -- some of the people have already

          7  testified.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This has gone on

          9  now for five hours.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: So, if you

         11  want to come up, anybody wants to come up and just

         12  put their name on the record?

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I will go along

         14  with that.

         15                 Would you just hold aside for just a

         16  minute.

         17                 Are there people here who would just

         18  like to comment? You know, simply give your name.

         19  These are people who have come to testify in

         20  opposition to the legislation, please get on line

         21  and we will put your name into the record.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: If you still

         23  want to testify, you can testify.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: If you want to

         25  state --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: We're just

          3  doing this to the people that want to get out

          4  quickly.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This is just

          6  people who want to put their name on record as being

          7  in opposition, then we'll get back to you, sir.

          8                 Yes, Ma'am.

          9                 Anybody else?

         10                 Go ahead.

         11                 People in opposition to the

         12  legislation. Your name.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Just state

         14  your name and say I oppose.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Just your name.

         16                 MS. LEVY: My name is Florence Leavey,

         17  and I'm opposed. And I have been harassed by pro

         18  choice counselors.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you.

         20                 Yes, sir.

         21                 MR. DIPUMA: S.J. Dipuma. I oppose.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         23                 MS. BARET: Muriel Baret. I completely

         24  oppose.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mary.
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          2                 MS. CARD: Marian Card. I'm from South

          3  Queens. I oppose.

          4                 And Andy Martin here, way back in the

          5  seventies, we went to TLC, which was the busiest

          6  abortion clinic, teams of two people, and I was

          7  threatened with arrest from the abortion clinic

          8  because two ladies saying prayers, the clinic or the

          9  police, so the policemen came, so I said, good,

         10  arrest me, because my brother in law at that time

         11  was Police Commissioner. So anyway, I've been in

         12  this a long time and we saved a lot of babies. So,

         13  thank you very much.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         15  Card.

         16                 MS. CARD: And Golden for Mayor.

         17                 MR. CARD: My name is Michael Card, I

         18  oppose.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You've got a lot

         20  of fans here, Marty.

         21                 MR. CARD: I oppose.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         23                 Yes, sir. Next.

         24                 MR. MENCHACA: My name, Luis Menchaca.

         25  Speaking as a human being. I'm not a professor.
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          2                 Anyway, they talk about harassment,

          3  we've been out in front of these abortion mills for

          4  years in all kinds of weather, and we are the ones

          5  who have been harassed. Thank God we have been able

          6  to save some lives. But it's cold, even in the

          7  summertime because of our cultural death, we have to

          8  protect human life.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you,

         10  sir.

         11                 Just say your name and say I'm

         12  opposed to this legislation.

         13                 MR. MENCHACA: Totally opposed.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         15                 Next.

         16                 MS. CARO: (Difficult to ascertain due

         17  to dialect of language.) I'm Rosa Maria Caro, and I

         18  am going to say just a few words.

         19                 Those who disseminate violence cannot

         20  conserve peace, and those who thought this, may grow

         21  personal seeds, who have the family, the society,

         22  and the nation and the whole world.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         24                 Yes, sir.

         25                 MR. LEOPOLD: My name is Charlie
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          2  Leopold. I'm opposed to this legislation.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

          4  Leopold.

          5                 Yes.

          6                 MR. BRET: My name is Sean Bert from

          7  Whitestone. I am opposed to this legislation.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, sir.

          9                 MS. ZENZANICO: My name is Lorraine

         10  Zenzanico, and I oppose. And we have the right to

         11  give out anything we want. This is a free country.

         12  We should voice our opinion.

         13                 MS. ZENZANICO: Dora Zenzanico. I

         14  oppose.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         16                 MS. ZENZANICO: And also, let's

         17  remember to give the right to that unborn child.

         18  Because we were all there. We were all born, so

         19  let's remember that.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes, Ma'am.

         21                 MS. LORI: Maureen Lori, I'm opposed

         22  to this legislation. Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         24                 MR. McDONALD: Vincent McDonald. I'm

         25  opposed to this legislation.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

          3  McDonald.

          4                 MR. McDONALD: It is a violation of

          5  our constitutional rights, our Divine rights, our

          6  enthusiastical rights, and we should be able to give

          7  out leaflets anywhere we want in this country. This

          8  is a free country. And abortion is murder.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, sir.

         10                 MS. MARTINEZ: Hi. Julie Martinez.

         11  I'm opposed to this legislation.

         12                 I just wanted to say one question.

         13  When is the unborn life supposed to be a life? When

         14  the woman chooses it to be?

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         16                 Yes, sir.

         17                 MR. WHELAN: Robert Whelan, Board

         18  Member and Counsel for Life Center of New York,

         19  Incorporated, which successfully defended the

         20  multi-million dollar lawsuit against it.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         22                 MS. CORNENAN: Rosemary Cornenan, on

         23  behalf of the murdered babies, I'm opposed.

         24                 MS. PEPO: My name is Alice Pepo, and

         25  I'm opposed to this.
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          2                 I also want to point out that the

          3  little baby in the womb has no voice, and that I'm

          4  trying to help the little baby who has no voice who

          5  might be aborted.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          7                 MS. ROONEY: My name is Liz Rooney,

          8  and I'm opposed to this legislation, and I think a

          9  woman going into the abortion clinic has a right,

         10  freedom under liberty, pursuit and happiness, to

         11  receive counseling from the opposition.

         12                 Thank you.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         14                 MS. DIJOSEPHATI: Good afternoon,

         15  Chairman, and members of the Council.

         16                 My name is Deloris Dijosphati. I'm

         17  from Brooklyn and I'm proud to be a citizen of the

         18  United States. I love American history and I really

         19  believe that this is violating our constitutional

         20  rights under the First Amendment.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         22                 MS. D'AGASTINO: My name is Judith A.

         23  D'Agastino. I oppose this bill. I oppose this bill

         24  as a citizen of the United States of America. May

         25  God guide you all in your decision.
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          2                 Thank you.

          3                 MR. DONOHUE: My name is Alfred

          4  Donohue. I'm from Brooklyn. I'm the president of the

          5  Kings County AOH, and me and my organization is

          6  definitely against this and hope you vote

          7  accordingly.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

          9  Donohue.

         10                 SONYA: Good afternoon, and God bless

         11  us all, Holy Spirit. My name is Sonya and not only

         12  am I opposed to this bill, but I am opposed to

         13  abortion.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         15                 SONYA: When we picket in front of an

         16  abortuary, we are colorblind. We don't look in terms

         17  of whether you're brown, black, white, yellow, or

         18  Jewish or Catholic or Christian, we care for human

         19  beings. That's all.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         21                 MR. MURPHY: My name is John J.

         22  Murphy. I'm opposed to this piece of legislation.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         24  Murphy.

         25                 MS. SCHLUTER: Yes. My name is

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            209

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  Veronica Schluter, and I have a question.

          3                 Are all the doctors, in quotes,

          4  really doctors in the clinics? I don't think they

          5  are.

          6                 MR. McQUAID: My name is Kevin

          7  McQuaid. I'm opposed to this bill, and I have one

          8  question to ask the Committee and the entire

          9  Council.

         10                 How, in good conscience, can anyone

         11  object to education for women when they have to make

         12  a decision or a choice that involves life and death?

         13  We're talking about education.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         15                 MR. BOSETTA: My name is Josphina

         16  Bosetta. I'm a member of the Helpers of God's

         17  Precious Ones, and I am just praying hard that

         18  everybody will be enlightened to make a decision of

         19  opposing the proposed law.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         21                 MS. McQUAID: I'm Mary Jane McQuaid.

         22  I'm opposed to this proposal, because I'm also

         23  opposed to all exploitation of women and that's what

         24  abortion is.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.
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          2  McQuaid.

          3                 MS. HEPHERIN: My name is Mary Pauline

          4  Hepherin, and I'm from Flushing, and I oppose.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          6                 MR. HEARY: Bill Heary, Flushing,

          7  Queens, and I'm opposed to this legislation.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, sir.

          9                 MS. ARMSTRONG: I'm Margaret

         10  Armstrong. I oppose Intro. 645-A.

         11                 MR. MAHONEY: Bob Mahoney, Brooklyn.

         12                 I'm opposed to this legislation, and

         13  as a footnote, prior to the police presence, there

         14  was clinic violence against the pro-lifers, and some

         15  of this has gone into the courts, particularly up in

         16  Connecticut and a number of other states where women

         17  were actually abused, our right to lifers were

         18  abused.

         19                 We're thankful for the police

         20  presence.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         22                 MR. GORMAN: John Gorman, I'm a

         23  Knights of Columbus, I'm also a Helper of God's

         24  Precious Infants.

         25                 And I spent a few years at the
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          2  clinics, and let me tell you this. You've got this

          3  harassment against the counselors, a lot of the

          4  people bringing the women to the clinics are causing

          5  them. I'm talking about many times it's mothers, and

          6  many times the man is taking them to the clinics.

          7  That's where you should be concerned in the

          8  harassment.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you. But

         11  if you could just state your name and you're opposed

         12  to the legislation, we would appreciate that.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: All of you are

         14  opposed, we understand. So, why don't you just state

         15  your name.

         16                 MS. McLAUGHLIN: Hi. My name is Ann

         17  McLaughlin. I live right here in Manhattan, and I am

         18  deeply opposed to this legislation.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         20  McLaughlin.

         21                 MS. McLAUGHLIN: Intro. 645. Terrible

         22  bill. Please do not vote for this bill. Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         24  McLaughlin.

         25                 MR. STEINGALL: My name is Bob
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          2  Steingall, I'm from Manhattan. I'm opposed to this

          3  legislation.

          4                 I've been harassed for years by

          5  praying outside of a clinic. I said, "pray for us

          6  sinners now and at the hour of our death, amen," and

          7  the abortion escort said, "which should be now."

          8                 MR. MCLAUGHLIN: I'm Bill McLaughlin,

          9  also from Manhattan, and previously from Long

         10  Island, and I agree that we counselors,

         11  quote/unquote, are often, often harassed. Nobody

         12  concerns ourselves with us.

         13                 Thank you.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         15                 MS. DEEGAN: I'm Eileen Elizabeth

         16  Deegan, from Manhattan and I oppose this litigation

         17  (sic).

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         19  Deegan.

         20                 MR. TRABULSI: My name is Fred

         21  Trabulsi, from Brooklyn, New York, at the base of

         22  the Verrazano Bridge. I'm proud of this City, and I

         23  hope that you will vote against this.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         25  Trabulsi.
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          2                 MR. SCHICK: I am Joseph Schick. I am

          3  from Brooklyn, and I oppose this legislation.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

          5  Schick.

          6                 Yes, Ma'am.

          7                 MS. CUGLI: I'm Mary Cugli, from

          8  Brooklyn, and I oppose this legislation.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         10                 MR. FLYNN: I'm Edward Flynn from

         11  Brooklyn, and I am opposed to this legislation.

         12                 MR. CADWANO: I'm John Cadwano, from

         13  Brooklyn, a member of Helpers of God's Precious

         14  Infants. I'm a sidewalk counselor and I'm opposed to

         15  this legislation.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         17                 MR. DILAN: Gerry Dilan, from

         18  Lynbrook, Long Island, and I'm also a Helper of

         19  God's Precious Infants.

         20                 I just have one question. Are we

         21  speaking English here when we talk about

         22  reproductive health services clinic? Reproductive

         23  means to continue the species. We're not doing that.

         24                 MS. TIEL: I am Katherine Tiel, I

         25  oppose this bill.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

          3                 MR. BELL: I'm Ray Bell, and I'm

          4  against.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you all.

          6                 MR. BELL: I'm Raymond Bell, and I'm

          7  against it.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

          9                 MS. GADAVAN: My name is Patricia

         10  Gadavan. I'm the mother of eight, and grandmother of

         11  16 grandchildren, and believe me, we all approve of

         12  life. Thank you, Jesus.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         14  much.

         15                 Thank you.

         16                 We now had the two people who had

         17  previous --

         18                 MS. BELL: Lena Bell, against it.

         19                 PARTICIPANT: I will make it short.

         20                 Why are the unborn children of the

         21  poor in this City being exterminated? Why?

         22                 You people who approach pro choice,

         23  who have massive education, and degrees, massive --

         24  you're learning is, didn't you -- you got biology in

         25  high school, the zygotes, beginning of life,
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          2  remember the word "zygote"? Sophomore high school

          3  biology. What have you done with your education?

          4                 Thank you.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I believe the

          6  last two people are this young lady in the pink and

          7  you, sir, and you will be next after that.

          8                 Yes, sir.

          9                 MR. ALFANO: My name is Ed Alfano, and

         10  I am opposed to the legislation, and I thank you for

         11  the opportunity to speak today.

         12                 You've heard many different things.

         13  You've heard different points of view.

         14                 Ms. Freed, in her opening remarks

         15  spoke about a woman who has made her decision

         16  shouldn't have to be traumatized by a leafletter.

         17  Well, I'm a father of two girls, and if they made

         18  that kind of a decision, I sure wish that somebody

         19  would give them a leaflet showing them that there

         20  are alternatives to abortion.

         21                 I think the trauma of knowing what

         22  you're getting into is far less than the trauma of

         23  realizing after the fact what happened.

         24                 I had some very good friends who were

         25  very good Catholics, but they had a lot of problems
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          2  in their lives, physical illness, mental illness,

          3  and then an unexpected child along with their own

          4  kid who was already sick, and they struggled with

          5  this and they made the wrong decision. Their

          6  marriage began to break up because they were blaming

          7  each other.

          8                 By the grace of God I found some

          9  literature in the back of a church that spoke about

         10  our church's reconciliation program and we sent it

         11  on to them and it saved their marriage.

         12                 Too bad there wasn't some information

         13  ahead of time that could have avoided catastrophe.

         14                 Women suffer this trauma, and I'm a

         15  man and people say, well, this is a woman's issue.

         16  Well, I have my wife's support in what I do,

         17  otherwise I wouldn't be here, and I wouldn't be

         18  where I have been throughout the diocese, praying,

         19  leading seminars, and trying to convince politicians

         20  that this is not the way to go.

         21                 If this law were law, this

         22  proposition were law ten years ago, my nephew would

         23  be dead today.

         24                 I leave you with that thought.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very
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          2  much.

          3                 MR. McGUINNESS: My name is John

          4  McGuinness. I'm the Pro-Life Chairman for The

          5  Ancient Order of Hibernians of New York State. I'm

          6  here with our State President Martin Kelly, and

          7  other State officers and also county officers.

          8                 This bill, 645-A, especially in New

          9  York City, is clearly a violation of our First

         10  Amendment rights of free speech and peaceful

         11  assembly, and particularly I find it ironic to be in

         12  front of this body where many of its members boast

         13  about the fact that they're for a woman's choice

         14  when it comes to abortion. Well, if they're really

         15  for a woman's choice when it comes to abortion, it

         16  couldn't possibly be for this bill 645-A, because

         17  what it does is it denies women the access to

         18  information, and in effect, it eliminates the

         19  "choice" that we're talking about here, that many

         20  members of this Council are in favor of.

         21                 And particularly, the women that it

         22  will affect will be the poor or low-income women.

         23                 As you are aware, members of this

         24  Committee, I'm sure most of the members, of not all

         25  of the members of the Council, are aware that there
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          2  is a state-funded program, prenatal care assurance

          3  program, where the medical insurance for a woman and

          4  for her newborn infant is paid for. This is totally

          5  paid for by New York State. I don't know how many

          6  people know about this particular program. I happen

          7  to work, and he's not here to defend himself,

          8  Speaker Vallone, in this district, 20th Avenue and

          9  31st Street, for Con Edison, I see his posters up

         10  all over the place. I see his campaign literature

         11  all over the place. You don't even have to pick up a

         12  newspaper to know he's running for Mayor. But I'm

         13  well aware of where he stands on many issues in New

         14  York City, but I don't see his office coming out

         15  with any information on this particular prenatal

         16  care assurance program, and I would question many

         17  other members of this particular City Council of

         18  their putting the word out.

         19                 Well, my point is that many of us

         20  that pray and that give out leaflets outside the

         21  abortion clinics, we inform women of their choice

         22  that it doesn't necessarily have to be abortion,

         23  that there is a state-funded program out there -

         24  this prenatal care assurance program.

         25                 There are also many charitable

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            219

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  organizations in this City, Catholic Charities, and

          3  many other crisis pregnancy centers that help women

          4  in many areas, that help with their medical

          5  insurance, that help them with housing, they help

          6  them at some point with job training, with day care

          7  and employment, et cetera. Again, this "choice" is

          8  something that a lot of these women are not going to

          9  find out about unless they find out about it outside

         10  the abortion clinics. That's one of the few avenues

         11  that many of these women, particularly poor women,

         12  have to find out this information.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You time.

         14                 MR. McGUINNESS: I'll be real quick.

         15                 I'm a member, as I said, of The

         16  Ancient Order of Hibernians, we're 20,000 plus

         17  strong in New York State, and we were organized

         18  right here in New York City, and the reason that we

         19  were organized was because our government was

         20  infringing upon our First Amendment rights, namely

         21  freedom of speech and freedom of religion. And we

         22  stood up and we protected our priests, and we

         23  protected our Roman Catholic faith, and I find it

         24  ironic that here we are in the Year 2001, where,

         25  again, we have to be proactive, and we will be, our
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          2  organization will be proactive, to defend our First

          3  Amendment rights of freedom of speech, freedom of

          4  religion, peaceful assembly.

          5                 Many of our people, I'm very proud to

          6  say, that are at these abortion clinics, are members

          7  of our organization, The Ancient Order of

          8  Hibernians, and many of us view this particular bill

          9  as an insidious attack on our church, on the Roman

         10  Catholic Church, I wanted to get that out. And I

         11  don't understand why we, in particular, are being

         12  singled out.

         13                 As I speak to you right now, there

         14  are protests going on all around this City. Every

         15  day, I think it's fair to say, there are protests

         16  going on all around this City. Why is it that it's

         17  only our rights that are being infringed upon? Why

         18  aren't you holding hearings on all the other

         19  protests that are going on out there today and every

         20  other day? It doesn't make sense to me.

         21                 Does this City Council want to be

         22  known for giving more rights to organizations, such

         23  as the Klu Klux Klan, the American Nazi Party --

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Mr. McGuinness,

         25  we have a three-minute rule.
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          2                 MR. McGUINNESS: -- Than peaceful

          3  pro-life --

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We've gone on

          5  for five hours, you're going over stuff that you

          6  said already.

          7                 MR. McGUINNESS: -- Volunteers. Thank

          8  you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         10  much.

         11                 Yes, sir, please.

         12                 MR. FOLEY: My name is John Foley. I

         13  didn't come with a prepared statement.

         14                 I was trained by the New York City

         15  Police Department in 1965 and 1966. I was trained

         16  for another Police Department in New York City. On

         17  reading this bill, I see there is absolutely nothing

         18  in there that specifies anything that was considered

         19  to be traditional criminal activity.

         20                 Watching Mr. Monck's and Mr. Levi's

         21  presentation here today, as a police officer, with

         22  experience, who has engaged in various kinds of

         23  investigation in criminal activities, I can't see

         24  anything that he presented here today that would

         25  show any reasonable person that a crime was being
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          2  committed, or that the people that he showed in this

          3  film were in fact engaged in committing a crime.

          4                 There is also a matter of this bill,

          5  it's so widely written, that if at the Empire State

          6  Building there was a doctor on the 79th floor doing

          7  abortions, this bill would automatically cause a

          8  buffer zone to be created at every entrance and

          9  every exit to that building.

         10                 Therefore, if this bill is intended

         11  to cover all kinds of people, all kinds of protests,

         12  all kinds of educational activities. On one side of

         13  the building you could have a gay rights activist

         14  group handing out literature, trying to get support

         15  to their position, a police officer reading what is

         16  the reasonable language of this bill would had a

         17  summons to that gay right activist if he approached

         18  anyone on that sidewalk without their permission.

         19  It's perfectly reasonable for a police officer to do

         20  that.

         21                 Police officers do not know the

         22  arcane reasonings of the Supreme Court. The police

         23  officer reads the law and applies it when he sees

         24  that law violated.

         25                 The other side of the building, you
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          2  have a group of people who are animal rights

          3  activists, they're at a different doorway with a 50

          4  foot buffer zone, they do not engage in conduct,

          5  which is criminal, they approach people to hand out

          6  literature, an officer sees that. On the wording of

          7  this law, he has reasonable grounds to believe that

          8  there's a violation and the individuals are engaged

          9  in that violation.

         10                 In front of the building there is a

         11  72-year-old grandmother. She's approaching women on

         12  the sidewalk. She has a pamphlet. The pamphlet says,

         13  "pregnant? Worried? We'll help."

         14                 The rest of the page has eight

         15  locations that will give help to that woman. Should

         16  the police officer hand the summons to that woman,

         17  should he also hand the summons to the gay right

         18  activist, and should he hand the summons to the

         19  animal rights activist? That's my question.

         20                 The City Council has to tell the

         21  police officers how they wish this law is to be

         22  used.

         23                 Thank you.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Mr.

         25  Foley.
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          2                 Rosa Maria Caro.

          3                 MS. McGOVERN: Thanks.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: To be followed

          5  by Robert Whelan. Mr. Whelan.

          6                 Did you go before, Mr. Whelan?

          7                 MR. GRIGS: I haven't heard my name

          8  mentioned and I did fill out one of the

          9  applications.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay.

         11                 First we'll take Rosa Maria Caro, you

         12  will be next.

         13                 MR. GRIGS: I'm Dennis Grigs.

         14                 MS. McGOVERN: No. My name is Pat

         15  McGovern. I've been here since 10:00, and I --

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So have I. Go

         17  ahead.

         18                 MS. McGOVERN: Pardon?

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Go ahead.

         20                 MS. McGOVERN: Okay.

         21                 I would like to -- definitely I'm

         22  opposing this bill. I get three minutes, I'd like to

         23  just take one minute on the bill and say that I

         24  oppose it. I think it's political, and I think that

         25  it is really just specifically for pro-lifers, which
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          2  I think is an outrage, plus it's unconstitutional.

          3                 I'd like to take the rest of my time,

          4  I've been to many, many City Council public

          5  hearings, I would like to make some criticism.

          6                 I've been here, by the time I got

          7  called again, I speak to empty chairs, there's

          8  nothing being recorded here.

          9                 I would also like to say --

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, it is being

         11  recorded. It's automatically recorded when you speak

         12  into the mic.

         13                 MS. McGOVERN: Okay, fine. I'm glad to

         14  hear that.

         15                 But it is a public hearing, not to be

         16  done right now, the public speaks, you people should

         17  be listening and hearing.

         18                 Another thing I object to, I went to

         19  my Councilwoman yesterday, Eva Moskowitz, my third

         20  time, she's new, she's never been in her office.

         21                 I went to get a little bit of

         22  information about this particular public hearing.

         23  She wasn't there. She could not provide me with the

         24  bill. The bill was given to me two minutes before

         25  this particular hearing was to start.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            226

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 I think that's an outrage because the

          3  public hearing should be based on people who are

          4  going to be quiet at the meeting and that they're

          5  going to be a little bit knowledgeable. And I have

          6  to say that at this meeting --

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm sorry you

          8  didn't get it in advance, because it's been

          9  available for some time.

         10                 MS. McGOVERN: Well, I couldn't get it

         11  from my Councilwoman, Eva Moskowitz. I tell you that

         12  now.

         13                 They gave me something with 1999 just

         14  to get rid of me.

         15                 Now, I will say, it's so complicated

         16  that two of your Council members here were debating

         17  with each other.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That happens --

         19                 MS. McGOVERN: On the time of the

         20  public speaker, that was Councilman Leffler,

         21  yourself, and also Martin Golden. You were talking

         22  to each other debating the issue. That's how

         23  complicated it is.

         24                 Stanley Michels said to someone, you

         25  should study this legislation. Study it? You just
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          2  got it two minutes before the hearing.

          3                 So, my problem is why can't the City

          4  Council give public hearings, give public hearings

          5  where people are listening to them, and that they

          6  will be treated as human beings.

          7                 You come here 10:00, I don't mind

          8  waiting all day, you change the format. I was told

          9  five minutes, so you give three minutes, and then

         10  you change the whole idea. Everybody come up and,

         11  you know, to me that is very, very bad planning,

         12  it's a bad public hearing. And I really think that

         13  you should really work on that. There has to be a

         14  better way, even if you have to run a public hearing

         15  into two days, or at least straighten out the bill

         16  amongst yourselves.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It was

         18  available, I'm told, months and months ago. I mean,

         19  you may not have been able to get it from your

         20  Council member, but it has been available for

         21  months. It's not a new bill.

         22                 MS. McGOVERN: Yes. But it wasn't

         23  finalized. They told me yesterday, they said it

         24  wasn't finalized.

         25                 This is Eva Moskowitz' office, it
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          2  wasn't finalized. You couldn't get it here this

          3  morning until two minutes before the meeting

          4  started.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          6  much.

          7                 MS. McGOVERN: That's very important

          8  that you do something about your hearings.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We always try to

         10  improve.

         11                 MS. McGOVERN: Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         13                 Sir.

         14                 MR. GRIGS: Hi. I think I will be

         15  mentioning a few things that have not been covered

         16  today, and it's going to be a little unorganized,

         17  hopefully people will read between the lines a

         18  little bit. My hope is that my message will really

         19  be heard.

         20                 I will be referring to two documents,

         21  one being, I think it's a Yale Law Review Article.

         22  For the record, 96 Yale Law Journal, page 1425, that

         23  was of the Year 1987. It's relative to victims of

         24  government sponsored lawlessness. It's an excellent

         25  article. "A mar--" I don't know what that means --
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          2  "of sovereignty and federalism," and that's 96 Law

          3  Journal, page 1425 of the Year 1987 through page

          4  1520.

          5                 "Today's court seems to have lost

          6  sight of the people, and so it has transmogrified

          7  doctrines of federalism and sovereignty into their

          8  very antithesis. Rhetoric of state's rights are

          9  being deployed to defend state's wrongs," and that's

         10  the main thought, point I'd like to make. Rhetoric

         11  of state's rights, or the City Council's rights, for

         12  example, to enact a law is being deployed to support

         13  state's wrongs or City Council's wrongs.

         14                 The right to life should be an

         15  unquestionable right. I don't want to get into the

         16  religious aspect of this. My hope is that we will

         17  focus a lot more because everybody is entitled to

         18  their religion, but everybody is entitled to life no

         19  matter what their religion. I support a lot of the

         20  religious positions, but religion can hurt us, as

         21  well, with a lot of concepts that are contained in

         22  religion now, some people call it the opiate of the

         23  people, and sometimes I feel it's that. It just

         24  doesn't allow us to do God's work as well, in a lot

         25  of situations, in my opinion.
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          2                 I'd like to say this, be careful of

          3  what we ask for, which everybody has heard, I guess,

          4  because we might be getting it, all right? Our law

          5  enacting bodies should not be enacting laws that are

          6  hurting us, relative especially to a bridging or

          7  violating our constitution, whether it be state or

          8  federal.

          9                 The Mount Healthy Test, I'd like to

         10  bring to people's opinion, the Mount Healthy Test in

         11  law provides that a mixed motive --

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         13                 MR. GRIGS: -- By authorities, mixed

         14  motive by authorities making arrests or laws should

         15  negate any law or arrest, for example. That's a very

         16  important thing to remember, it's called The Mount

         17  Healthy Test. It's part of the First Amendment Test

         18  in making a decision about whether something is

         19  being lawfully done.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         21  much for your testimony.

         22                 MR. GRIGS: I'd like to mention one,

         23  hopefully, last thing. I think the City Council, and

         24  I don't mean, I don't want to sound arrogant, but

         25  the City Council should seek out some counseling, as

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            231

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  well -- no, I really don't mean it the way it

          3  sounds, please forgive me for saying this in a

          4  sense, but the City Council is not even here. They

          5  need counseling because they're not hearing the

          6  people's positions. Why are they enacting laws in

          7  their sheltered world that they are living in today.

          8                 Our other areas or levels of

          9  government is seemingly doing the same thing. The

         10  people are not getting what they are intended to get

         11  from the people we are paying and the people that we

         12  -- and for all of the bills that we are paying in

         13  this country.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         15  much, sir. I appreciate your testimony.

         16                 Yes, Ma'am.

         17                 Why doesn't the next sit down, too.

         18                 MS. MARTIN: I'm Angel Martin of

         19  Pro-life Counseling.

         20                 There's two things I wanted to

         21  address here that has not been addressed at all.

         22  First, what is happening at these abortion mills

         23  inside.

         24                 Second trimester. That's the baby,

         25  unborn, who is three months and on. Up to six, seven
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          2  months is done in these abortion facilities outside.

          3  And what they use in most cases is laminary sticks.

          4                 Now, I like to present this -- sir,

          5  would you give this down to the Council? This shows

          6  what we're dealing with.

          7                 A woman is carrying a baby, that the

          8  procedure will take sometimes one, two, three days.

          9  When these sticks are inserted, sometimes they're

         10  painful, not only to her, to the baby, the reaction

         11  is great, traumatic. Great fear, sometimes terror.

         12  And we're there to tell her, which the abortion

         13  mills says the reverse - the sticks cannot be taken

         14  out, so they say, so what do we do? We encourage

         15  her, we ask her to listen to us. We then take her in

         16  many cases to the hospital, they take the sticks

         17  out, she's fine and the baby. The baby lives and the

         18  mother lives. Very grateful to us.  We have to see

         19  and accept it.

         20                 Now, the second item is this. No, the

         21  other side. The prices. What they're getting for

         22  these babies. Two months and on. The mother should

         23  know this. Prices. Limbs, hearts, brains. Harvesting

         24  they call it. Ask any abortion mill. You see this

         25  now happening, look at the abortion mills' ads,

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            233

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  Yellow Pages, we all can pick them up. More and more

          3  you see the abortion facilities saying up to 24

          4  weeks, six months now they kill these babies, and

          5  we're there to help them. They needed us. Because

          6  most of them that have babies abort it at late term,

          7  who wanted the baby, and there's many reasons they

          8  don't.

          9                 Now, next. The staff. The

         10  abortionists in the abortion mill. Especially

         11  Michael Levi, let me address him. He is here now,

         12  let him deny it. He has stated to one of our

         13  attorneys, he knows why we're there, and he

         14  appreciates that we are there for them, and it

         15  alleviates their conscience.

         16                 Now the staff. Many times they have

         17  come over and expressed themselves. We're there in

         18  all types of weather, so many hours a day, they come

         19  many times. When there's a hurricane or a tornado,

         20  whatever it may be, sometimes they have come out and

         21  say, listen, we're not doing any abortions today,

         22  believe me, you can go home, we're leaving now.

         23                 They have deep respect for us, most

         24  of them. I have experienced enumerable times. I

         25  can't tell you how many times. There is something
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          2  about us, not subconsciously only, but on the top of

          3  them, that they're glad we're there. Believe me,

          4  this is true.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          6  much.

          7                 MS. MARTIN: And lastly is this:

          8  You've taken away the baby's rights, you've taken

          9  away the father's rights, and now you're coming

         10  after us. It doesn't stop law, it evolves.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you for

         12  your testimony. We will incorporate your submissions

         13  in the record.

         14                 On your right, please.

         15                 MS. YOUNG: My name is Nevine Young.

         16  I'm Catholic, and I am pro-life. The church says to

         17  defend life, and I will defend life until I die, til

         18  Christ itself takes my life. But what I'm here to

         19  say is that Planned Parenthood does not give the

         20  right information, their founder, Margaret Sanger,

         21  according to her issues and her beliefs, I, as a

         22  person who has a disability, a person of color,

         23  should not be alive.

         24                 Her philosophy and her agency's

         25  philosophies just kill babies or anybody that she
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          2  doesn't think is productive.

          3                 If you look at this weekend, there

          4  was a film, Art and History, it talked about

          5  Hitler's youth. It shows that brain washing the

          6  Hitler data with the youth that led to the genocide,

          7  the Holocaust of the Jews. When Hitler started he

          8  started with the retarded because he said they had

          9  no purpose.

         10                 In this country we're doing the same

         11  thing. We're starting with a defenseless child in

         12  the womb, you go from that to the handicapped and

         13  the elderly, where will we stop? You have to stop

         14  somewhere. And I will fight personally for my life

         15  and the life of the students that I have taught that

         16  are disabled.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, thank you

         18  very much.

         19                 MS. MARTIN: I am opposed of this

         20  bill. I am opposed of this bill because the whole

         21  thing is lie. We have lied to the youth of our

         22  country by telling them that sex is an entertainment

         23  when they get pregnant we then tell them that they

         24  can kill their babies. We're going to object to

         25  giving the people the truth, the world the truth at
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          2  the last moment that this is an abortion, this is

          3  murder? It is wrong. We cannot stop, we have to give

          4  the truth.

          5                 I have experienced women, girls who

          6  have had abortions and they cry. I have one that

          7  calls me and she won't even come to my house on

          8  Christmas because I have children there. She comes

          9  the next day to eat leftovers, because she can't

         10  face the fact that there are children. She lost her

         11  child.

         12                 One girl called me, she had had an

         13  abortion. She was a turn around, she was pregnant,

         14  she decided to save the baby. She got pregnant a

         15  second time and she went to the abortion. She felt

         16  she had no money to support herself. The next, she

         17  called me on the phone and cried, that is an empty

         18  feeling, what is she going to do?

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         20  much. I appreciate your testimony.

         21                 MS. MARTIN: God bless us all.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         23                 MS. MARTIN: Thank you.

         24                 MS. EPSTEIN: My name is Estelle M.

         25  Epstein. I am a native of Brooklyn.
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          2                 Can you hear me?

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes, we can, Ms.

          4  Epstein. Please continue.

          5                 MS. EPSTEIN: Okay.

          6                 I am a retired school teacher, and

          7  spent a good part of my life protecting children,

          8  enhancing their development and making them happier

          9  people, I hope.

         10                 The first point I want to make is the

         11  procedure of this Committee, which I regard as

         12  outrageous. Who is present here? This is a Council

         13  hearing. How many --

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm --

         15                 MS. EPSTEIN: Excuse me?

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm here.

         17                 MS. EPSTEIN: Thank you. We have a

         18  sole representative. The City Council is not hearing

         19  us, and how many of them will listen to the

         20  so-called recordings? I have dubious concern.

         21                 I also want to point in particular to

         22  what I regard as the most reprehensible behavior of

         23  Councilman Golden, who became a partisan. That is

         24  not the role of the Council at this hearing. You can

         25  argue among yourselves, but you do not event the
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          2  public that is to be heard here today.

          3                 Okay, now, my point. I said I had

          4  something to say that had not been addressed.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes, Ms.

          6  Epstein.

          7                 MS. EPSTEIN: Last year I was

          8  distributing leaflets within the legal purviews of

          9  the law, and an officer came -- and as you gather, I

         10  am not exactly physically threatening -- a very,

         11  very large officer -- I'm sorry to have to be --

         12  approached me and said you may not distribute

         13  leaflets here. I said, oh, yes, I may. Look at the

         14  sign. And I have been on this corner whenever it is

         15  possible for me to participate in the electoral

         16  process.

         17                 Well, he called his superior over,

         18  and he said, lady, you move or you're arrested.

         19                 Well, how many, may I ask how many

         20  people in this audience have ever been arrested?

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This is not

         22  designed to be an eliciting of comments from the

         23  audience. You're supposed to testify to the Council.

         24                 MS. EPSTEIN: I decided that I would

         25  not be arrested, and I moved away and shortly
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          2  thereafter my Congressperson came over and said, she

          3  has the right to stand on this corner.

          4                 Now, the issue of arrest may sound

          5  very simple, I wanted to intervene to ask you,

          6  because does anybody here really know what it means

          7  to be arrested in this City, okay? What it means in

          8  terms of your community, your work, your finances,

          9  and it is an absurdity.

         10                 Now, to prove what I'm saying --

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         12  Epstein.

         13                 MS. EPSTEIN: Yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please --

         15                 MS. EPSTEIN: I have waited here,

         16  Councilperson.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I know, but

         18  we've had a three -- can you bring your testimony to

         19  a conclusion on this bill?

         20                 MS. EPSTEIN: Yes, precisely.

         21                 The issue of arrests here was very

         22  critical. How many arrests have occurred? I came

         23  here simply because I felt that just as we have

         24  limits to this geography in voting, nobody here has

         25  contested that. Certainly none of the Councilpeople
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          2  have have ever said, oh, no, that's wrong, why do

          3  you have 100 feet, why not -- in any event, what I

          4  am saying is that if you go to the Civilian Complain

          5  Review Board of this City and see what happens to

          6  people who have made complaints, it is a simple

          7  absurdity. So, to say, oh, how many arrests have

          8  occurred, this issue is a flagrantly felacious issue

          9  and nothing to do with reality. I'm going to

         10  conclude, okay?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         12                 MS. EPSTEIN: So, what I am saying is

         13  that to use arrest statistics as any basis for this

         14  legislation is simply fraudulent, and I am here on

         15  behalf of life, and I think the important thing is

         16  that we protect the people who are seeking help, and

         17  the women, many of the women who come do not come

         18  for abortions, many of them come because they're in

         19  trouble and they need help.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We got that

         21  point.

         22                 Thank you very much, Ms. Epstein.

         23                 Sir.

         24                 MR. COSGRIFF: It says in the Bible,

         25  "The last shall be first."
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          2                 I was here very, very early this

          3  morning, and I see I shall be the last, I presume --

          4  oh, you have another one, okay.

          5                 My name is Gene Cosgriff. I live in

          6  the Pleasant Plains section of Staten Island. I am

          7  the Pro-Life Chairman for the Holy Name Club of St.

          8  Joseph-St. Thomas Parish; I'm the Pro-Life Chairman

          9  for the Knights of Columbus Post Council; I'm the

         10  Pro-Life Chairman for the Ancient Order of

         11  Hibernians, Division 4, Staten Island; my wife,

         12  Edwina and I, are public relations directors of the

         13  Staten Island Right to Life Committee, Incorporated;

         14  and we also serve as parish representatives to the

         15  Respect Life Vicariate of the Archdiocese of New

         16  York.

         17                 I wish to go on record as speaking on

         18  behalf of hundreds of pro-life members of these

         19  organizations who are unable to be present here

         20  today as being totally opposed to this bill, Intro.

         21  645-A, which is an unnecessary, unjustified bias and

         22  discriminatory attempt to stifle the freedom of

         23  speech and freedom of religion of peaceful dedicated

         24  citizens, concerned with the welfare of desperate

         25  mothers and the preservation of innocent human life.
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          2                 Intro. 645-A certainly would make a

          3  mockery of the term "pro choice" since it would

          4  deprive women in unplanned pregnancies of

          5  information and offers of medical and financial

          6  help.

          7                 Because of the peaceful, prayerful

          8  demonstration sincere sidewalk counseling at

          9  abortion facilities, thousands of mothers have been

         10  helped, and lives of thousands of innocent babies

         11  have been saved, once desperate women realize that

         12  abortion is not their only option.

         13                 This legislation, Intro. 645-A, must

         14  be rejected as a blatant affront to the God given

         15  constitutionally guaranteed freedom of speech and

         16  religion of American citizens and the right of life

         17  and the innocent pre-born babies who are to be our

         18  future citizens.

         19                 I'd like to close in saying I have

         20  also here a petition signed by the -- at the last

         21  meeting of the Knights of Columbus I attended,

         22  protesting this bill, I want to present to the

         23  record. And I would also like to point out, I'm sure

         24  that the writer of this bill, Ms. Freed, sensed the

         25  hostility of the audience here today and left rather
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          2  early seeing it was not favorable to her.

          3                 If she was so proud of this bill, why

          4  doesn't she stick around and see what was going to

          5  be said about it?

          6                 I do complement the Chairman for

          7  enduring and sitting here through this whole thing,

          8  regardless of what side of the fence you are on, it

          9  does take a lot of stamina.

         10                 I want you to know that --

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm here to

         12  learn.

         13                 MR. COSGRIFF: What?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I'm here to

         15  learn.

         16                 MR. COSGRIFF: I'm retired, and this

         17  was a great struggle, a great sacrifice for me to be

         18  here today, because I cherish each day of life that

         19  I have left. I hate to waste it at a time like this.

         20  I don't think what I'm doing now is a waste, I do

         21  hope that there are no deaf ears here right now.

         22                 And thank you all.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         24  much.

         25                 I think all of the testimony here
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          2  today leaves us with a lot to weigh, and I'm sure

          3  that the members will weigh it and I don't expect,

          4  you know -- I expect it will take some time for

          5  people to digest all of this.

          6                 Thank you.

          7                 Yes, please.

          8                 MS. KIEL: Chairman, I know we're all

          9  anxious to go home, we've been here for a long time.

         10                 My name is Jennifer Kiel. I am 21

         11  years old, I'm a resident of Riverdale, in the

         12  Bronx, and I'm a registered Democrat.

         13                 Something stuck in my thought earlier

         14  this afternoon when a woman said that no one was

         15  here under the age of 30. I'm here to represent all

         16  of the parishes in the Bronx for everybody under the

         17  age of 30, between the ages of 18 and 30, rather.

         18                 I know of a lot of young girls

         19  between those ages who are uneducated. They are

         20  college educated women but they are uneducated as

         21  far as the abortion, pro-life, pro choice argument

         22  goes.

         23                 I had a friend at 22 years old who

         24  had an abortion, didn't know that a fetus,

         25  quote/unquote fetus had a heart beat at four months
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          2  of age, and when she was informed otherwise, saw

          3  pictures, read biological textbooks, she was

          4  inconsolable and she sought psychological help.

          5                 Another friend, at age 16, went to

          6  Jacobi Hospital in the Bronx for an abortion. She

          7  was brought into a room, a booth, off the side of

          8  the waiting room, the curtain was drawn, and she had

          9  the abortion there. There was no privacy. She could

         10  hear everything going on in the waiting room. She

         11  was given no counseling or anything at all.

         12                 These women need to have the

         13  literature presented to them, because in these

         14  abortion clinics they are not getting this

         15  information.

         16                 Thank you very much.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you, Ms.

         18  Kiel.

         19                 MS. LONG: Can people hear me? Can

         20  people hear me? Is this good?

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

         22                 MS. LONG: Okay. I just want to -- I'm

         23  Sharon Long, from Feminists for Life, and --

         24  Feminists for Life. I just want to cover some points

         25  that haven't been covered.
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          2                 I do not picket or vigil in front of

          3  reproductive health centers. I take issue with some

          4  of the tactics of those who do. Nevertheless, I

          5  strongly oppose Intro. 645-A. I'm not a Christian,

          6  I'm a Jew, and it's not only Christians or Catholics

          7  who oppose this legislation.

          8                 A couple of points: The right to free

          9  speech is meaningless if one is prohibited from

         10  reaching the intended audience. I don't think that

         11  was said directly.

         12                 With regard to women, some may

         13  believe that women seeking abortions are a special

         14  case with regard to the free speech issue. Frankly,

         15  as a feminist, and as a nurse, I believe it's

         16  insulting to women, including pregnant women, to

         17  assume that they are just so fragile that they are

         18  unable to hear statements, read literature

         19  presenting different points of view without having a

         20  nervous breakdown, that's insulting to women.

         21                 The Council Members here can

         22  justifiably take pride that this City is a model for

         23  the world for cultural pluralism and tolerance, in

         24  such a City freedom of speech, freedom of speech

         25  only for the politically correct, has no place. It
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          2  sets a very dangerous precedent.

          3                 Suppose the next group of law-makers

          4  want a law such as Intro. 645-A proposes to apply to

          5  another group. Most people here know what happened

          6  in history when such laws were introduced.

          7                 The majority of women who have

          8  abortions do so not because they have a choice, but

          9  because they do not have a choice, not choices they

         10  see as truly viable.

         11                 Most Right to Lifers know that they

         12  cannot convince any woman currently facing a crisis

         13  pregnancy not to have an abortion because they

         14  happen to believe a fetus is a person. They wish

         15  they could, but they cannot. They know that all they

         16  can do is empower women to go to term. And these

         17  sidewalk counselors give women a true choice. Maybe

         18  Planned Parenthood provides options, but most of the

         19  other abortion centers in the City do not.

         20                 Is it truly the majority of

         21  reproductive health care clients who view being

         22  approached as harassment, or is it instead the

         23  reproductive health care facility staff who resent

         24  the Right to Lifer's presence.

         25                 Most people here remember the song If
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          2  I Had A Hammer. It discusses the hammer of justice,

          3  the bell of freedom and the song about the love

          4  between my brothers and my sisters all over this

          5  land.

          6                 This bill erodes justice by not

          7  applying equally to everybody, it erodes freedom of

          8  speech, freedom of religion and freedom of choice,

          9  and it erodes love by preventing people from helping

         10  those who want it. It goes against everything this

         11  City stands for, it must be defeated. And thank you

         12  for your time, Mr. Leffler.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.

         14                 I thought you were gone, but would

         15  you conclude?

         16                 MS. BELL: I would just like to

         17  mention, I had my children come up and give their

         18  names.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes, I know.

         20  Right. Could you please --

         21                 MS. BELL: My name is Joan Bell, and I

         22  oppose this legislation.

         23                 My husband 15 years ago started Homes

         24  for Pregnant Mothers. He started seven of them. He

         25  still has five in New York City, and there is two
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          2  others, one in Connecticut and one in New Jersey,

          3  helping pregnant mothers.

          4                 The vast majority of the over 3,000

          5  mothers who have been helped there told the

          6  counselors at these homes that they had previous

          7  abortions, and their experience, which we have noted

          8  in their counseling is that they did not get any

          9  help previously in their abortions, any help to know

         10  if there were alternatives.

         11                 In fact, all of them said that they

         12  were pressured to have abortions, and many said they

         13  had no idea there was help available. This is on the

         14  record of seven good counsel homes, five in New York

         15  City. So, these mothers do need help, and many who

         16  have come to good counsel came because they got

         17  literature handed to them at the abortion mill and

         18  were please to find out there was help available,

         19  and that's how they called the hot line number.

         20                 My daughter here, Filamina, was

         21  scheduled to be aborted twice. Her mother was

         22  relieved when she finally found out that there was

         23  help at the doors of a Planned Parenthood in

         24  Nashville, Tennessee.  Because were there praying

         25  and handing out literature. So, my child is alive

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            250

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  because of that, and her mother is so grateful not

          3  to have a dead child.

          4                 I'd like to ask everyone to please

          5  pray for these children who are murdered daily, who

          6  are dismembered alive, the very Supreme Court said

          7  that we do not know when human life begins, anyone

          8  can read a high school textbook on biology and on

          9  physiology, prenatology, and one can know when human

         10  life begins. By the time an abortion is done, eight

         11  weeks at the earliest, so they can reconstruct the

         12  baby afterwards, so there won't be a septus in the

         13  mother and a danger to her health, the baby already

         14  can be educated in the womb.

         15                 This is public knowledge, if people

         16  can look into it, who are willing to look into it,

         17  and certainly the legislators in our lands can look

         18  into these medical textbooks and find out the baby

         19  can be educated in the womb, as Dr. Reilly has

         20  demonstrated, who is known as the father of

         21  fatetology (phonetic).

         22                 So, we would ask, you know, the

         23  Council here to please defend life and not to harass

         24  those who are trying to protect women and children,

         25  and we have to ask God to bless each and every one
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          2  of you in this decision.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          4  much.

          5                 MS. BELL: Thank you.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Do you want to

          7  make a statement, Ma'am?

          8                 MS. KUSE: Yes, sir.

          9                 My name is Janet Kuse. I come from

         10  Jamaica, Queens. I'm a mother and grandmother, but

         11  I'm also a woman who had an abortion. This is not

         12  easy for me to get up here and talk in front of you

         13  esteemed gentlemen, but I need to let you know that

         14  I am on disability as a result of having abortions.

         15  I am seeing doctors, and I am seeing priests and I

         16  am even seeing the Sisters of Life who counsel me

         17  and help me to get over the abortions that I have

         18  had in the past, and I just ask you to please hear

         19  my prayer. Please, don't allow this bill to be

         20  passed. It really truly is an affront to this great

         21  nation of ours and I really want you to know that

         22  there are other women out there that don't have the

         23  nerve to come up and talk to you. So, I just wanted

         24  to ask you to please, please hear my prayer.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you.
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          2                 MS. KUSE: Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Do you have a

          4  statement that you would like to make?

          5                 MS. CAMPISI: Yes, I do. I'll keep

          6  this brief.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please.

          8                 MS. CAMPISI: Yes.

          9                 My name is Ellen Campisi.  I'm from

         10  Astoria, Queens, New York, which is Peter Vallone's

         11  District, and we formerly were supporters of him.

         12  Unfortunately, this bill reflecting certain opinions

         13  has come up. I'd just like to say that I would hope

         14  that a respect for all life, especially human life,

         15  would be restored to this nation and to this City

         16  and to the hearts of each and every person.

         17                 Thanks very much.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thanks, Ms.

         19  Campisi.

         20                 Sir, in conclusion.

         21                 MR. MORRISEY: In conclusion. Paul

         22  Morrisey. I'm President of Morality Action Committee

         23  in Queens, Catholic since 1976.

         24                 I have a correction on the question

         25  for the Council. Correction was when the speaker for
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          2  NLW, when she mentioned 20 percent of abortion

          3  clinics have experienced violence, the correction

          4  would be that 100 percent of abortion clinics

          5  experienced violence, violence to the unborn baby,

          6  violence which results in deaths.

          7                 My question for the Council is this:

          8  Would the Council members have opposed leafleters,

          9  demonstrators and counselors outside the gates of

         10  Auschwitz?

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         12  much, sir. We appreciate all of your testimony.

         13                 This meeting of the City Council's

         14  Public Safety Committee is concluded.

         15                 Thank you, all.

         16                 (The following testimony was read

         17  into the record.)

         18

         19  Written Testimony Of:

         20  Kelli Conlin

         21  Executive Director

         22  NARAL/NY

         23

         24  Protecting Reproductive Health Care Facilities

         25
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          2                 When you go to visit your doctor, do

          3  you wonder whether someone is going to prevent you

          4  from walking into the office?

          5                 When you drive to their office are

          6  you worried about getting into the building safely?

          7                 Do you fear being threatened and

          8  harassed when you get there?

          9                 No, of course you don't. And, yet,

         10  for many women seeking treatment at reproductive

         11  health clinics, a visit with a doctor can often

         12  become a terrifying experience.

         13                 For some women their access to care

         14  is impeded by the judgments, threats and force of

         15  otherwise uninvolved parties. The issue of their own

         16  personal care is debated in the streets. These women

         17  going in for an abortion or a simple pap smear are

         18  being harassed solely based on the nature of the

         19  facility they are using.

         20                 Health care is one of the most

         21  fundamental human rights we have. Women have the

         22  constitutional right to access reproductive health

         23  care and they have the right to do so free from

         24  harassment. Clinic access laws are one of the most

         25  effective tools that we have to combat anti-choice
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          2  terrorism and harassment in New York City and

          3  throughout the United States.

          4                 We took the first step with the

          5  statewide clinic access law as passed in 1997;

          6  however, that law does not always protect patients,

          7  providers and others against the noisy, disruptive

          8  and often menacing protests outside of health care

          9  facilities that provide abortion services.

         10                 The legislation that we are here for

         11  today will create a floating buffer zone around

         12  patients, doctors and employees as they enter and

         13  leave reproductive health clinics, protecting them

         14  from exactly that type of threat and harassment.

         15                 The Access to Reproductive Health

         16  Services Act of 2001 (645-A) will make it unlawful

         17  to knowingly approach any person within a specific

         18  radius from any entrance or exit of a reproductive

         19  health care facility, in order to pass a leaflet,

         20  display a sign, or engage in oral protest, education

         21  or counseling unless the other person consents.

         22                 This will protect doctors from

         23  violence as they go to work and women at what can

         24  often be a very emotional and vulnerable time.

         25                 Buffer zones have repeatedly been
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          2  found constitutional by the court in both the 2000

          3  US Supreme Court case Hill versus Colorado, and the

          4  recent First US Circuit Court of Appeals case

          5  McGuire Versus Reilly. These cases recognize the

          6  importance of shielding women and doctors from

          7  torment and violence at reproductive health

          8  facilities.

          9                 In each case, the courts found that a

         10  buffer zone law does not violate the First Amendment

         11  as long as it does not specify to type of speech or

         12  opinion, and it provides for other means of

         13  communication, such as holding up a poster or

         14  speaking from a conversational distance.

         15                 The Court found that the laws reflect

         16  the state's interest in preserving women's access to

         17  reproductive health care and that this interest "may

         18  justify a special focus on unimpeded access to

         19  health care facilities and the avoidance of

         20  potential trauma to patients associated with

         21  confrontational protests."

         22                 The Court recognized that these

         23  circumstances require special protection, and that

         24  harassment is not acceptable, regardless of the

         25  viewpoint of the harasser.
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          2                 To protect women and doctors from

          3  harassment and violence, NARAL/NY supports all

          4  constitutionally permissible means of protection

          5  available to women and physicians at reproductive

          6  health care clinics. Therefore, I urge you, the

          7  Council, to support this legislation and send the

          8  message that it is unacceptable for this type of

          9  harassment and violence to happen in New York City,

         10  or anywhere.

         11

         12  Written Testimony Of:

         13  William A. Donohue

         14  President and CEO

         15  Catholic League for Religious and Civil Rights

         16

         17                 The Catholic League for Religious and

         18  Civil Rights is the nation's largest Catholic civil

         19  rights organization. We defend individual Catholics

         20  against discrimination and the church against

         21  defamation. We oppose bill No. 645-A for three

         22  reasons:

         23                 A) It would unduly abridge the free

         24  speech rights of all anti-abortion protestors.

         25                 B) It would unduly abridge the
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          2  religious liberty rights of some anti-abortion

          3  protestors; and

          4                 C) Evidence of its necessity is

          5  lacking.

          6                 Those who oppose abortion do so

          7  because they believe that innocent human life is

          8  lost when children are aborted. To selectively

          9  target these protestors is wrong constitutionally

         10  and wrong morally. It is wrong constitutionally

         11  because it violates the standard of viewpoint

         12  neutrality that undergirds First Amendment

         13  protections. It is wrong morally because if

         14  effectively treats anti-abortion protestors as

         15  second-class citizens.

         16                 Bill No. 645-A also undermines

         17  religious liberty. Catholics who protest abortion,

         18  for example, do so out of religious commitment. To

         19  lock up nuns and priests who stand near the entrance

         20  of abortion clinics holding signs saying "Choose

         21  Life," is constitutionally and morally outrageous.

         22                 Finally, there is no compelling

         23  evidence that the rights of anti-abortion protestors

         24  need to be further curtailed. This law is not being

         25  proposed because events demand it; rather it is
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          2  being proposed because politics demand it.

          3                 The laws on the books provide

          4  sufficient safeguards to those who seek to enter an

          5  abortion clinic. Quite simply, there is no empirical

          6  evidence that supports the need for this bill.

          7                 The Catholic League therefore urges

          8  that this bill be rejected.

          9

         10  Written Testimony Of:

         11  Kathleen M. O'Connell, Esq.

         12                 Mr. Chairman and Members of the

         13  Public Safety Committee, my name is Kathleen

         14  O'Connell and I am a civil rights attorney in

         15  Manhattan. I have also served as Assistant

         16  Commissioner for Legal Matters for the New York City

         17  Police Department and lecturer on Constitutional law

         18  at the Police Academy.

         19                 For the past six years, I have been

         20  counsel to the Helpers of God's Precious Infants,

         21  Inc., a New York State charitable corporation, which

         22  conducts an outreach program for women in crisis

         23  pregnancies.

         24                 The Helpers' outreach project is a

         25  faith-based initiative, created by a Catholic
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          2  priest, Monsignor Philip Reilly, in response to Pope

          3  John Paul II's call for all men of good will to

          4  protect human life, by peaceful means, at every

          5  stage of its existence, from conception to natural

          6  death.

          7                 Outreach efforts of this type are not

          8  unusual in this city. Every day, volunteers approach

          9  the mentally ill homeless in this City to offer them

         10  food and shelter. In the winter, volunteers attempt

         11  to convince people living in the streets to accept

         12  shelter for the night.

         13                 We live in a city inhabited by

         14  millions of people with diverse religious and

         15  political views. Political candidates offer us

         16  leaflets on the way into the subway, some even ride

         17  alongside us on the train attempting to convince us

         18  to vote for them. Until now no one has ever

         19  attempted to pass a law to prevent those type of

         20  outreach efforts and religious or political speech

         21  until now.

         22                 Now the same Council members who

         23  approach men and women on the street uninvited and

         24  educate them about their records and pass out

         25  literature at will and shake their hands are
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          2  sponsoring a law to make it a crime for certain New

          3  Yorkers to do the same thing.

          4                 For the past eight years Helpers'

          5  volunteers have offered leaflets to women entering

          6  some of the abortion clinics in the City in an

          7  effort to offer assistance to women for whom an

          8  unexpected pregnancy has posed a personal or

          9  financial crisis.

         10                 All of these outreach activities are

         11  closely monitored by the police on a daily basis,

         12  often to the point of posting a full-time officer at

         13  the door of the clinic to ensure that no

         14  confrontations arise.

         15                 To my knowledge, during those years

         16  no clinic operator or anyone else has ever filed a

         17  criminal complaint against any of the Helpers'

         18  volunteers, and none of them have ever been charged

         19  with or arrested for any crime by police, including

         20  for violations of City's existing clinic access law.

         21                 As counsel to the helpers, I have

         22  often met with precinct commanders and community

         23  relation officers in precincts in Brooklyn,

         24  Manhattan and the Bronx to ensure that the helpers

         25  are cooperating with the police.
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          2                 The Helpers' education and counseling

          3  efforts are conducted in the interests of helping

          4  those women who come to an abortion clinic who

          5  believe that they have no choice but abortion.

          6                 Helpers' volunteers encounter some

          7  women every day of the week outside of abortion

          8  clinics. Some have been threatened with violence by

          9  boyfriends, others face eviction by their own

         10  families if they do not agree to an abortion.

         11                 Still others choose abortion for

         12  financial reasons or because they worry about

         13  keeping their jobs. There are so many new immigrants

         14  and illegal aliens who choose abortion because they

         15  do not know that help is available or because they

         16  fear that in seeking medical help they would have to

         17  disclose their identity.

         18                 Due to the efforts of the helpers in

         19  several Catholic and private charities over the past

         20  eight years, literally thousands of these young

         21  women have accepted help and elected to keep their

         22  babies. Often these new mothers stop by the clinic

         23  hoping to show the helpers their new babies.

         24                 Due to the peaceful, caring concern

         25  of the Helpers there are literally thousands of

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            263

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  children in this City who we owe their lives to a

          3  brief conversation outside an abortion clinic.

          4                 I oppose Intro. 645-A for the

          5  following reasons:

          6                 There is no legitimate governmental

          7  interest to be served by imposition of such

          8  draconian restraints on the right of free speech and

          9  the free speech exercise of religion outside of

         10  abortion clinics in this City. Women are not being

         11  harassed or intimidated outside of these clinics,

         12  notwithstanding the contentions of an abortion

         13  industry's main lobbyists, NARAL and NOW, and

         14  notwithstanding the press statements issued by

         15  Councilwoman Freed.

         16                 2) This bill is not designed to

         17  protect pregnant women from harassment, but to

         18  deprive many poor and many abused women of their

         19  only opportunity to make an informed choice about

         20  abortion.

         21                 3) this bill is an intolerable

         22  assault on the rights of Catholics in this City to

         23  practice their religion and express their religious

         24  beliefs.

         25                 4) This bill is not offered in the
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          2  public interest, but for the private financial gain

          3  of the abortion industry in this city. It is in

          4  effect, a private bill, enacted soley to induce

          5  NARAL and NOW to provide political support to the

          6  candidates for public office who sponsor and support

          7  its provisions.

          8                 I am aware that in proposing this

          9  bill, its sponsors rely upon the Supreme Court's

         10  recent decision in Hill versus Colorado, 530 U.S.

         11  703 (2000) which upheld a facially similar Colorado

         12  statute. I submit that such reliance is misplaced.

         13                 I would point out to the Committee

         14  that hill versus Colorado did not reverse any of

         15  those Supreme Court's precedents which preclude all

         16  restraints of free speech which serve no legitimate

         17  governmental interest. Nor did the Supreme Court

         18  overrule its previous decisions requiring that even

         19  when a legitimate governmental interest is served a

         20  restraint on speech may burden no more speech than

         21  is absolutely necessary. I refer in particular to

         22  the Supreme Court's rulings in Madsen versus Women's

         23  Health Center Inc., 512 U.S. 743 (1994) and Schenck

         24  versus Pro-Choice Network, 519 U.S. 357 (1997).

         25                 I would also point out that Hill
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          2  versus Colorado did not even address the issue of

          3  free exercise of religion. In New York City, the

          4  overwhelming majority of those who now offer

          5  leaflets on the sidewalk outside of abortion clinics

          6  are there only because by offering help to women in

          7  crisis pregnancy situations and by praying for them,

          8  they are practicing their religion. Indeed many are

          9  Catholic clergymen and members of Catholic religious

         10  orders.

         11                 Intro. 645-A makes mockery of the

         12  First Amendment rights of Catholics. For the first

         13  time in this City, peaceful demonstrators would be

         14  liable to arrest for handing out Rosary beads and

         15  educating women about alternatives to abortion.

         16                 Moreover, under the conspiracy

         17  section of this bill, a priest could well be

         18  arrested as a co-conspirator for advising Catholics

         19  to offer help to women outside abortion clinics.

         20                 One would have hoped that

         21  anti-Catholic bigotry in this City died with the

         22  Know Nothing Party and the K.K.K. Apparently not.

         23  Now this Council is considering a measure which

         24  would impose a gag rule on Catholics, prohibiting

         25  them from living the message of the Gospel, by

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            266

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  offering help to low-income pregnant women on public

          3  sidewalks.

          4                 Despite the rhetoric of those running

          5  for public office in the upcoming primary, this bill

          6  is not proposed for protection of women's

          7  reproductive choices, but to serve the financial

          8  interests of the million dollar abortion industry in

          9  this City. I am aware that the abortion industry

         10  loses a substantial fee whenever a woman chooses

         11  life instead of abortion, but that is hardly a

         12  matter of public concern to this Council.

         13                 NARAL has already intimidated the New

         14  York State Assembly into blocking passage of any

         15  type of informed consent laws, waiting periods for

         16  abortion or parental consent laws.

         17                 Just think, your 13 year old can have

         18  an abortion without your knowing it, thanks to

         19  NARAL's highly successful lobbying efforts in

         20  Albany.

         21                 Now NARAL is trying to intimidate the

         22  City Council into closing off the last avenue of

         23  information about abortion to low-income pregnant

         24  women in this city.

         25                 I urge the members of this Council to
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          2  stop cowering in fear of NARAL and follow their

          3  consciences by rejecting this proposal out of hand.

          4  Hopefully, New York has not yet become a city in

          5  which an abortionist's fee is more important than

          6  the birth of a child.

          7

          8  Written Testimony Of:

          9  Luisa Martinez

         10  340 marlborough Road

         11  Brooklyn, New York 11226

         12

         13  The New York City Council

         14  City Council Chamber

         15

         16  August 21, 2001

         17

         18  Dear Members of the City Council,

         19                 I hereby adopt the statement of

         20  Bishop Thomas V. Daily of the Catholic Diocese of

         21  Brooklyn and Queens against the proposed bill Intro.

         22  645-A prohibiting a pro-life counselor from coming

         23  within ten feet of a woman who is within 50 feet of

         24  an abortion clinic or a hospital and handing her a

         25  leaflet, showing her a sign or trying to counsel her
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          2  not to kill her baby by abortion.

          3                 This proposed bill violates the free

          4  speech rights of the pro-life sidewalk counselor

          5  under the First Amendment of the U.S. Constitution

          6  and denies the pro-life sidewalk counselor equal

          7  protection of the law guaranteed under the 14th

          8  Amendment of the U.S. Constitution.

          9                 In addition, this proposed bill

         10  prevents the pro-life sidewalk counselor from

         11  attempting to save the life of a baby about to be

         12  imminently killed by abortion. This legislation, and

         13  those who propose or vote for it, assist in the

         14  death by abortion of those babies whose lives would

         15  otherwise be saved by the pro-life sidewalk

         16  counselors.

         17                 We hold these truths to be

         18  self-evident, that all men are created equal and are

         19  endowed by their creator with inalienable right to

         20  life.

         21                 The baby, from the moment of

         22  creation, has the same right to life and right to

         23  privacy as the mother. All men are created equal.

         24                 We hold these truths to be

         25  self-evident. The Creator gives live and only the
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          2  Creator can take it away, not mother, no court, no

          3  legislature.

          4                 As the baby is a person from the

          5  moment of creation, as the genetic package is intact

          6  and the DNA code is locked in at the moment of

          7  creation when the 23 chromosome male sperm unites

          8  with the 23 chromosome female egg, creating a 46

          9  chromosome human person, the baby, from the moment

         10  of creation, a 46 chromosome human person, has the

         11  right to life and right to privacy and has the

         12  protection of the Equal Protection Clause of the

         13  Fourteenth Amendment, and implied under the Fifth

         14  Amendment of the U.S. Constitution.

         15                 The baby's right to life and right to

         16  privacy are equal to the mother's from the moment of

         17  creation. The baby, from the moment of creation, a

         18  46 chromosome human person, has a right to life and

         19  right to privacy equal to the mother's and has the

         20  protection of the Due Process Clause in the Fifth

         21  and Fourteenth Amendments, and cannot be denied life

         22  without due process of law without having been

         23  accused of a crime, been given counsel to represent

         24  it, been given a right to have its accusers cross

         25  examined, been given a trial by jury, and exhausted

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            270

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  all appeals, and even then the baby's life cannot be

          3  taken away, because the baby's life is endowed by

          4  the Creator and is inalienable, and only he Creator

          5  who gives it can take it away.

          6                 Any Council Member who proposes or

          7  votes for Intro. 645-A assists in the murder of

          8  those babies whose lives would otherwise be saved

          9  from imminent death by abortion by pro-life sidewalk

         10  counselors who try to save the baby's life by

         11  informing the mother of alternatives to abortion

         12  that would save the life of the baby.

         13

         14  The Tablet

         15  Bishop's Office

         16  75 Greene Avenue

         17  P.O. Box C

         18  Brooklyn, N.Y. 11202

         19

         20                 Statement from Bishop Daily

         21

         22                 "The New York City Council is

         23  proposing to enact a new law which would make it a

         24  misdemeanor punishable by up to six months

         25  imprisonment to knowingly approach another person
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          2  within ten feet without permission for the purpose

          3  of offering a leaflet, displaying a sign or engaging

          4  in education or counseling another person anywhere

          5  within a radius of 50 feet of an abortion clinic.

          6                 Also, under this bill under

          7  individuals who are considered to be engaged in a

          8  common plan to violate this law would also be liable

          9  to arrest.

         10                 I urge this City Council to reject

         11  this bill as a direct assault on the civil liberties

         12  of New Yorkers, most especially as an unacceptable

         13  restriction on their exercise of free speech and

         14  religion.

         15                 Over the past several years the

         16  diocese of Brooklyn, along with the Archdiocese of

         17  New York, has enabled young women in crisis

         18  pregnancy situations, who had contemplated abortion

         19  as a solution to financial or other pressures, to

         20  give birth to their children in a safe, secure

         21  environment.

         22                 Many of these women would never have

         23  known that there were multiple charitable

         24  organizations in the City ready to help them with

         25  all of their needs, were it not for the peaceful
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          2  leafletting effort of volunteers who offer

          3  information and assistance to these women outside of

          4  abortion clinics.  Many of these volunteers are

          5  members of the Catholic Clergy and laity, who

          6  constantly pray the Rosary outside of these clinics.

          7                 For the past 11 years, I have

          8  conducted monthly prayer vigils outside of these

          9  clinics under police supervision. I know of no

         10  incident in which any woman ever complained that she

         11  was harassed by anyone engaged in peaceful

         12  leafletting.

         13                 I urge people of good will to contact

         14  the Council Speaker, honorable Peter F. Vallone, and

         15  their Councilperson and make known their opposition

         16  to this bill.

         17                 This City has always championed civil

         18  liberties for every person, of every race, religion

         19  or ethnic background. I urgently request that the

         20  City Council reject this effort to destroy this

         21  City's long tradition of religious freedom by voting

         22  NO on Intro 645-A."

         23

         24  Written Testimony Of:

         25  Arthur Eisenberg
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          2  Legal Director

          3  New York Civil Liberties Union

          4

          5  Testimony of Arthur Eisenberg, Legal Director of the

          6  New York Civil Liberties Union with respect to the

          7  reproductive health buffer zone bill, Int. No.

          8  645-A.

          9

         10  New York City Council Public Safety Committee.

         11  August 21, 2001.

         12

         13                 My name is Arthur Eisenberg. I am the

         14  Legal Director of the New York Civil Liberties

         15  Union.

         16                 NYCLU is the New York State affiliate

         17  for the American Civil Liberties Union and has

         18  approximately 25,000 members in New York State.

         19                 The NYCLU has been in the forefront

         20  of defending the bedrock principles of reproductive

         21  autonomy and free speech, both of which are at the

         22  core of individual liberty. I appreciate this

         23  opportunity to comment on the amendment to the

         24  clinic access law that is currently before the

         25  Public Safety Committee and the New York City
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          2  Council.

          3                 The NYCLU has a long history of

          4  advocating for safe and reasonable access to

          5  reproductive health services.

          6                 In this regard, we have consistently

          7  recognized that the constitutional right of

          8  reproductive choice can quickly become meaningless

          9  if it cannot be exercised without running a gauntlet

         10  of violence, intimidation and harassment.

         11                 Accordingly, we played a significant

         12  role in helping craft New York City's clinic access

         13  law currently on the books, a law that safeguards

         14  reproductive freedom without encroaching on

         15  protected First Amendment activity, eight NY City

         16  adm. Code 8-801 et seq.

         17                 As a friend of the cort before both

         18  the United States Court of Appeals for the Second

         19  Circuit and the United States Supreme Court in

         20  Schenck versus Pro-Choice Network of Western New

         21  York, et al., 67 F.2d 377 (2d Cir. 1995), aff'd 519

         22  U.S. 357 (1997), we argued that specific clinic

         23  protestors who had engaged in prior unlawful conduct

         24  could be subject to a narrowly crafted injunction

         25  imposing reasonable time, place and manner
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          2  restrictions on demonstration activity.

          3                 And earlier this year, we obtained a

          4  permanent injunction barring trespassers with a

          5  history of harassment and obstruction from entering

          6  upon privately owned land occupied by a Long Island

          7  abortion facility. Long Island Gynecological

          8  Services versus Murphy (Sup. Ct., Nassau Cty, No.

          9  23843/99).

         10                 We have engaged in this work because

         11  we believe a woman's right to choose should not be a

         12  mere abstraction.

         13                 Ensuring that a woman can actually

         14  obtain abortion services makes the right a reality.

         15  Violence and obstruction directed at abortion

         16  clinics, health care providers and women seeking

         17  abortions place the right to choose in jeopardy.

         18                 It intimidates landlords from renting

         19  to abortion providers. It drives providers out of

         20  business, and it prevents women from getting the

         21  services they need to protect and preserve their

         22  health and lives.

         23                 In short, clinic violence and

         24  obstruction placed the fundamental right of

         25  reproductive choice in jeopardy. Accordingly,
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          2  government must ensure that women have safe and

          3  meaningful access to reproductive services.

          4                 We have engaged in this work because

          5  we believe a woman's right to choose should not be a

          6  mere abstraction. Ensuring that a woman can actually

          7  obtain abortion services makes the right a reality.

          8  Violence and obstruction directed at abortion

          9  clinics, health care providers and women seeking

         10  abortions place the right to choose in jeopardy. It

         11  intimidates landlords from renting to abortion

         12  providers, it drives providers out of business, and

         13  it prevents women from getting the services they

         14  need to protect and preserve their health and lives.

         15                 In short, clinic violence and

         16  obstruction place the fundamental right of

         17  reproductive choice in jeopardy. Accordingly,

         18  government must ensure that women have safe and

         19  meaningful access to reproductive services. In so

         20  doing, however, legislatures and courts must also

         21  take great care to protect core principles of free

         22  expression, including the right to engage in

         23  vigorous and robust debate with respect to public

         24  issues and controversies.

         25                 The NYCLU firmly believes that a
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          2  woman's right to access reproductive health care can

          3  be protected without impinging on First Amendment

          4  rights.

          5                 The current city, state and federal

          6  clinic access laws strike an appropriate balance

          7  between these two fundamental rights. The current

          8  city law prohibits the obstruction of entry to and

          9  exit from a reproductive health care facility. 8

         10  N.Y. City Adm. Code 8-803. It outlaws following and

         11  harassing anyone seeking or providing reproductive

         12  health care in a manner likely to place individual

         13  and reasonable fear of physical harm. Id. Under the

         14  federal Freedom of Access to Clinic Entrances law

         15  and the state Clinic Access and Anti-Stalking Act,

         16  it is currently illegal to use force, threat of

         17  force or physical obstruction to injure, intimidate,

         18  or interfere with anyone obtaining or providing

         19  reproductive health services. 18 U.S.C 248(a)(1);

         20  New York Penal Law 240.70(1)(a) And the state law

         21  prohibits using such means in order to discourage

         22  someone from obtaining reproductive health care.

         23                 New York Penal Law 240-70(1)(b).

         24                 Furthermore, the existing state law

         25  against harassment makes it a crime to follow a
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          2  person in or about a public place with the intent to

          3  harass, annoy or alarm that person. N.Y. Penal Law

          4  240.26(2).

          5                 The current bill, Proposed Int. No.

          6  645-A, extends it proscriptive reach beyond current

          7  legislation. It applies to public sidewalk areas

          8  with fifty feet of any entrance to a reproductive

          9  health care facility, or to any building in which

         10  such a facility is located.

         11                 Under the proposed legislation,

         12  within this fifty-foot zone, individuals are to be

         13  prohibited from approaching any other person for the

         14  purpose of leafletting or handbilling or displaying

         15  a sign or engaging in oral protest, education or

         16  counseling and must stay at least ten feet from such

         17  person.

         18                 The NYCLU opposes this bill upon

         19  several grounds: First, we believe that the proposed

         20  legislation is inconsistent with a sound

         21  understanding of the First Amendment principles

         22  applicable to street encounters between those

         23  engaged in advocacy and those individuals that the

         24  advocates seek to reach.

         25                 Second, this legislation will not
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          2  solve underenforcement of the law which has

          3  apparently provoked this legislative effort at least

          4  in part.

          5                 Third, if one were to conclude that

          6  current legislation remains inadequate a more

          7  "narrowly tailored" provision can be fashioned and

          8  should be fashioned to strike an appropriate balance

          9  between rights of reproductive choice and

         10  countervailing rights of peaceful protest. Each of

         11  these matters will be addressed, in turn.

         12                 A. The Proposed Legislation Is

         13  Inconsistent With a Sound Understanding of First

         14  Amendment Principles.

         15                 The Supreme Court has long recognized

         16  that there is no authority to silence a speaker in a

         17  public place merely because the expression may be

         18  distasteful to an unwilling listener or observer.

         19  Cohen versus California, 403 U.S. 15, 21 (1971);

         20  Erznoznick versus City of Jacksonville, 422 U.S. 205

         21  (1975). In Cohen, Justice Harlan carefully explored

         22  this issue and the competing societal concerns:

         23                 "[M]uch has been made of the claim

         24  that Cohen's distasteful mode of expression was

         25  thrust upon unwilling or unsuspecting viewers, and
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          2  that the State might therefore legitimately act as

          3  it did in order to protect the sensitive from

          4  otherwise unavoidable exposure to appellant's crude

          5  form of protest.

          6                 Of course, the mere presumed presence

          7  of unwitting listeners or viewers does not serve

          8  automatically to justify curtailing all speech

          9  capable of giving offense [citation omitted].

         10                 While this Court has recognized that

         11  government may properly act in many situations to

         12  prohibit intrusion into the privacy of the home of

         13  unwelcome views and ideas which cannot be totally

         14  banned from the public dialogue, [citation omitted]

         15  We have at the same time consistently stressed

         16  that'we are often "captives" outside the sanctuary

         17  of the home and subject to objectionable speech.'

         18  [citation omitted] The ability of government,

         19  consonant with the Constitution, to shut off

         20  discourse solely to protect others from hearing it

         21  is, in other words, dependent upon a showing that

         22  substantial privacy interests are being invaded in

         23  an essentially intolerable manner. Any broader view

         24  of this authority would effectively empower a

         25  majority to silence dissidents simply as a matter of
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          2  personal predilections." Cohen, 403 U.S. At 21.

          3                 The solution to the problem of

          4  unwanted expression offered by Justice Harlan in

          5  Cohen was that those offended by a particular

          6  statement "could effectively avoid further

          7  bombardment of their sensibilities simply by

          8  averting their eyes" and walking away. Id.

          9                 But, this First Amendment obligation

         10  to "walk away" from offensive expression assumes

         11  that there is an opportunity to "walk away."

         12  Accordingly, the First Amendment conception

         13  fashioned by Justice Harlan in Cohen turns upon an

         14  important distinction applicable to the legislative

         15  proposal at issue.

         16                 Justice Harlan's approach would

         17  distinguish between two circumstances. One

         18  circumstance involves an individual who seeks to

         19  approach a second individual to engage in

         20  communication but does so without securing prior

         21  approval for the overture.

         22                 The second circumstance involves an

         23  individual following a second person down the street

         24  and repeatedly and persistently seeking to

         25  communicate with such person, even after the second
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          2  person has indicated that she does not want to be

          3  engaged in a communicative relationship.

          4                 Under Justice Harlan's First

          5  Amendment conception, the first circumstance cannot

          6  be the subject of government prohibition while the

          7  second circumstance can be prohibited. This is

          8  because the recipient of the communicative overture

          9  in the first circumstance had not yet availed

         10  herself of the obligation to walk away. While, in

         11  the second circumstance, the unwilling recipient had

         12  declined the overture and was seeking to walk away

         13  but was not being given an opportunity to do so.

         14                 In Hill versus Colorado 530 U.S. 703

         15  (2000), the Court recognized this distinction. In

         16  discussing where to draw the line between

         17  constitutionally protected and unprotected

         18  expression, the Court in Hill approvingly quoted the

         19  following passage from a 1921 Supreme Court

         20  decision, American Steel Foundries versus Tri-City

         21  Central Trades Council, 257 U.S. 184, 204 (1921):

         22                 "How far may men go in persuasion and

         23  communication and still not violate the right of

         24  those whom they would influence?

         25                 In going to and from work, men have a
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          2  right to as free a passage without obstruction as

          3  the streets afford, consistent with the right of

          4  others to enjoy the same privilege.

          5                 We are a social people, and the

          6  accosting by one of another in an inoffensive way

          7  and an offer by one to communicate and discuss

          8  information with a view to influencing the other's

          9  action, are not regarded as aggression or a

         10  violation of that other's rights.

         11                 If, however, the offer is declined,

         12  as it may rightfully be, then persistence,

         13  importunity, following and dogging, become an

         14  unjustifiable annoyance and obstruction which is

         15  likely soon to savor of intimidation. From all this

         16  the person sought to be influenced has a right to be

         17  free..." Hill, 530 U.S. At 717.

         18                 In Hill, the Court relied upon this

         19  distinction in reviewing a Colorado statute that

         20  prohibited an individual from approaching another

         21  person for communicative purposes with that person's

         22  consent.

         23                 In this respect, the Court observed

         24  that the interest worthy of protection by the

         25  Colorado statute was an interest in being "free'from
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          2  persistent importunity, following and dogging' after

          3  an offer to communicate has been declined." Hill,

          4  530 U.S. At 718. In this regard, the Court noted:

          5  "It is [the] Right [to be free from persistent

          6  importunity, following and dogging after an offer to

          7  communicate has been declined] As well as the right

          8  of 'passage without obstruction' that the Colorado

          9  statute legitimately seeks to protect. The

         10  restrictions imposed by the Colorado statute only

         11  apply to communications that interfere with these

         12  rights..."Id. (emphasis supplied).

         13                 Nevertheless, in Hill the Court

         14  upheld the constitutionality of a statute that

         15  prohibits more than the act of persistently

         16  following an individual down the street after an

         17  overture to communicate has been declined.

         18                 There are three possible ways of

         19  interpreting the disconnect between the

         20  constitutional analysis presented by the majority

         21  opinion in Hill and the conclusion of the Hill Court

         22  upholding the constitutionality of a statute that

         23  failed to respect the distinction that was critical

         24  to the Court's analysis. One possibility is that the

         25  Court's analysis narrowed the reach of the statute
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          2  and re-interpreted the statutory provisions to avoid

          3  constitutional invalidation.

          4                 Under this view, the Colorado statute

          5  that was upheld by the Court in Hill can only be

          6  applied, consistent with the First Amendment

          7  analysis offered by the Court, when it is limited to

          8  circumstances involving persistent following after

          9  an offer to communicate has been declined.

         10                 A second possible explanation for the

         11  disconnect between the Hill Court's reliance on

         12  American Steel Foundries and the Court's conclusion

         13  upholding the Colorado statute may be found in the

         14  concept of "underenforced constitutional norms."

         15  That concept holds that "the legal scope of a

         16  constitutional norm" is not "inevitably coterminous

         17  with the scope of its judicial enforcement."

         18                 Sager, "Fair Measure; The Legal

         19  Status of Underenforced Constitutional Norms, "91

         20  Harv. L. Rev. 1212, 1213 (1978).

         21                 There are circumstances  where

         22  federal courts, including the United States Supreme

         23  Court, decline to enforce constitutional claims to

         24  their full conceptual limits but, instead, defer to

         25  state legislative judgments and do so because of
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          2  institutional concerns such as "federalism" or

          3  "judicial competence."

          4                 It is possible that Hill presented a

          5  situation in which the Court chose for institutional

          6  reasons not to enforce the full constitutional

          7  conception respecting the right to approach

          8  individuals on the street for communicative

          9  purposes.

         10                 As noted above, previously recognized

         11  First Amendment doctrine held that individuals have

         12  a First Amendment right to approach persons in

         13  public places even without permission but do not

         14  have a constitutional right to follow persons down

         15  the street after such persons have declined the

         16  communicative overture.

         17                 And, as also noted, the Hill Court

         18  spoke approvingly of that doctrinal distinction.

         19                 To the degree that the Court's

         20  decision in Hill can be read as accepting

         21  legislation that fails to track precisely the

         22  constitutional line, the decision may well offer an

         23  example of the Court deferring, out of institutional

         24  concerns, to the State Legislature; and, in so

         25  doing, failing to enforce First Amendment rights to
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          2  their full constitutional limits. Indeed, in its

          3  opinion, the Hill Court suggested such deference. It

          4  noted: "... Whether or not the 8-foot interval is

          5  the best possible accommodation of the competing

          6  interests at stake, we must accord a measure of

          7  deference to the judgment of the Colorado

          8  Legislature.

          9                 There is a third possible explanation

         10  for the outcome in Hill. It is that the Court was,

         11  indeed, attempting to redefine First Amendment

         12  doctrine regarding street encounters. But, if that

         13  is to serve as the explanation, the Hill decision

         14  must be recognized for its analytic weaknesses and

         15  its anomalous results. The analytic distinctions

         16  offered by the majority opinion do not support the

         17  Court's conclusion. And the decision is out-of-step

         18  with well-settled First Amendment precedent and with

         19  a sound understanding of the First Amendment.

         20                 As discussed more fully below,

         21  legislation adopted on the basis of the conclusion

         22  reached by the Court in Hill will apply in many

         23  circumstances beyond the context of reproductive

         24  rights and will seriously curtail rights of peaceful

         25  protest.
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          2                 For these reasons, the NYCLU does not

          3  believe that Hill should be relied upon as a basis

          4  for enacting Proposed Int. 645-A. We urge the City

          5  Council to continue to adhere to the principles

          6  articulated by the Court in Cohen and American Steel

          7  Foundries.

          8                 In the circumstances where a court

          9  has underenforced the constitutional norms,

         10  legislators cannot simply read federal judicial

         11  decisions as marking the boundaries of

         12  constitutional rights but may well have an

         13  "obligation to obey an underenforced constitutional

         14  norm which extends beyond its interpretation by the

         15  federal judiciary to the full dimensions of the

         16  concept which the norm embodies." Sager, op.cit. at

         17  1227. In this regard, Professor Sager has observed:

         18                 "This obligation to obey

         19  constitutional norms at their unenforced margins

         20  requires government officials to fashion their own

         21  conceptions of these norms and measure their own

         22  conduct by reference to these conceptions.

         23                 Public officials cannot consider

         24  themselves free to act at what they perceive or

         25  ought to perceive to be peril to constitutional
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          2  norms merely because the federal judiciary is unable

          3  to enforce these norms at their margins. At a

          4  minimum, the obligation of public officials in this

          5  context, as in any other, is one of the 'best

          6  efforts' to avoid unconstitutional conduct." Id.

          7                 B. This Proposed Legislation Will Not

          8  Solve Problems With Underenforcement of Existing

          9  Laws.

         10                 We understand that the impetus for

         11  the bill before you today comes in part from a

         12  history of problems with underenforcement of

         13  existing laws.

         14                 In particular, we understand that

         15  there is a history of violence and harassment

         16  directed at a Brooklyn abortion provider, a provider

         17  located in a police precinct hostile to the

         18  facility.

         19                 It is our understanding that the

         20  precinct has not enforced existing law to preserve

         21  access.

         22                 As noted, under existing law, the

         23  police are obligated to ensure that entrance to the

         24  clinic is not obstructed, and that patients and

         25  providers are not harassed and intimidated.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            290

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 If the law is not being enforced

          3  properly now, a new law on the books will not solve

          4  the problem. It too will go unenforced and women

          5  seeking abortion services will be in no better

          6  position. We would urge this body to use its powers

          7  to investigate police inaction in this area and to

          8  ensure that all precincts enforce the law that the

          9  City Council crafted seven years ago, as well as

         10  other applicable federal and state law.

         11                 C. If One Were To Conclude That

         12  Current Legislation Remains Inadequate A More

         13  "Narrowly Tailored" Provision Can Be Fashioned And

         14  Should Be Fashioned To Strike An Appropriate Balance

         15  Between Rights Of Reproductive Choice and

         16  Countervailing Rights Of Peaceful Protest.

         17                 As noted, the proposed legislation

         18  fails to reflect a proper understanding of the

         19  competing constitutional interests at stake and

         20  fails to draw the constitutional line in the proper

         21  place.

         22                 In essence, the proposed legislation

         23  sweeps far too broadly and would extend to

         24  circumstances well beyond controversies involving

         25  reproductive rights.
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          2                 It would, for example, prohibit a

          3  striking hospital worker from approaching those

          4  entering a hospital to educate them about working

          5  conditions at the hospital.

          6                 It would prohibit a reporter and

          7  television news crew doing a story to educate the

          8  public about Medicaid fraud at a hospital that

          9  houses a reproductive health care clinic from

         10  approaching hospital officials in front of the

         11  hospital to discuss the Medicaid controversy.

         12                 It would similarly prohibit health

         13  care advocates from leafletting in front of a

         14  hospital on the subject of stem cell research, or a

         15  patients' bill of rights or any number of

         16  health-care issues. In each of these respects, for

         17  the reasons discussed above, the proposed

         18  legislation sweeps too broadly.

         19                 Moreover, as also noted above, a

         20  range of legislation already exists to protect

         21  patients entering and leaving reproductive health

         22  care facilities. Nevertheless, if additional

         23  legislation is necessary, there remain

         24  constitutionally acceptable ways of crafting such

         25  legislation.
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          2                 In American Steel Foundries, the

          3  Court identified the appropriate constitutional line

          4  and suggested the appropriate statutory language.

          5  Under that decision an appropriately drawn statute

          6  could prohibit "persisten[t] Importunity, following

          7  and dogging of an individual after that individual

          8  has expressed a desire not to engage in a

          9  communicative exchange."

         10                 The legislation that has been drafted

         11  and that is offered as Int. 645-A fails to embrace

         12  this standard and should be rejected.

         13                 In reaching this conclusion we remain

         14  mindful of the hazards and difficulties that women

         15  too often encounter in trying to exercise their

         16  rights of reproductive choice. Such women deserve

         17  protection.

         18                 If such protection is inadequate, we

         19  urge the City Council to press for better

         20  enforcement of existing laws and to craft new

         21  legislation that comports with the First Amendment

         22  values that we have articulated here.

         23                 (Hearing concluded at 3:43 p.m.)

         24

         25
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          1

          2              CERTIFICATION

          3

          4

          5     STATE OF NEW YORK   )

          6     COUNTY OF NEW YORK  )

          7

          8

          9                 I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified

         10  Shorthand Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

         11  State of New York, do hereby certify that the

         12  foregoing is a true and accurate transcript of the

         13  within proceeding.

         14                 I further certify that I am not

         15  related to any of the parties to this action by

         16  blood or marriage, and that I am in no way

         17  interested in the outcome of this matter.

         18                 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto

         19  set my hand this 22nd day of August 2001.

         20

         21

         22

         23

         24

                                   ---------------------

         25                          CINDY MILLELOT, CSR.
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          9            I, CINDY MILLELOT, a Certified Shorthand

         10  Reporter and a Notary Public in and for the State of

         11  New York, do hereby certify the aforesaid to be a

         12  true and accurate copy of the transcription of the

         13  audio tapes of this hearing.
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